# CELL FUSION POTENTIATES TUMOR HETEROGENEITY THROUGH ACQUISITION OF MACROPHAGE BEHAVIOR

By

Charles E. Gast

# A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Department of Cell, Developmental and Cancer Biology

and the Oregon Health & Science University

School of Medicine

in partial fulfillment of

the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

October 2016

School of Medicine Oregon Health & Science University

# CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL

This is to certify that the Ph.D. dissertation of

**Charles Edward Gast** 

has been approved

Melissa H. Wong Ph.D., Mentor/Advisor

Lisa M. Coussens Ph.D., Mentor/Advisor

Pepper J. Schedin Ph.D., Committee Chair

Sara A. Courtneidge Ph.D.

Amanda W. Lund Ph.D.

Christopher L. Corless M.D., Ph.D.

# Table of Contents

List of Figures	iv
List of Tables	vi
List of Abbreviations	. vii
Acknowledgements	x
Abstract	xi
Chapter I: Background and Introduction	1
Tumor progression	7
Growth in the primary tumor setting	7
Myeloid cell relevance and diversity in solid tumors	9
Invasion and intravasation	. 14
Circulating tumor cells	. 19
Extravasation and growth at a distant site	. 22
Mechanisms underlying acquisition of metastatic phenotypes	. 27
Genetic mechanisms of acquired phenotypes	. 27
Epigenetic mechanisms of acquired phenotypes	. 28
Microenvironmental mechanisms promoting acquisition of phenotypes	. 29
Direct cellular material exchange as a mechanism of acquired phenotypes	30
Cell fusion	. 33
Homotypic cell fusion	. 35
Molecular mechanisms of macrophage fusion	. 36
Heterotypic cell fusion in non-neoplastic cells	. 39
Egg sperm fusion	. 39
Fusion with hematopoietic cells	. 40
Cancer cell fusion	. 42
Evidence for cancer hybrids in patients	. 46
Rationale and hypothesis	. 50
Chapter II: Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult	
human intestine	. 51
Abstract	. 52
Personal contribution	. 53
Introduction	. 54
Materials and methods	. 58
Results	. 62
Discussion	. 73
Acknowledgements	. 78

Chapter III: Cell fusion potentiates tumor heterogeneity though acquis	ition
of macrophage behavior	79
Summary	80
Personal contribution	81
Introduction	82
Cell fusion in human tumors	84
In vitro-derived MO-tumor cell fusion hybrids display bi-parental lineage	89
Fusion hybrids acquire MΦ-associated phenotypes	96
In vivo generation of tumor cell fusion hybrids	104
MΦ-tumor cell fusion hybrids are enriched in circulation	109
Discussion	113
Contributions	116
Acknowledgements	117
Extended methods	118
Charter IV/, Surgical presedures and methodology for a president	
Chapter IV: Surgical procedures and methodology for a preclinical mu	inne 420
Chart abotract	<b>132</b>
	133
Long abstract	134
	130
	137
	142
	149
Discussion	150
Acknowledgements	152
Chapter V: CSF1/CSF1R inhibition in the adjuvant setting reduces the	
metastatic niche	153
Abstract	154
Personal contribution	156
Introduction	157
Materials and methods	160
Results	164
Discussion	178
Chapter Mr. Conclusions, limitations and future directions	100
Limitations to models and alternative explanations	102
	104
Cell fusion in patient tissue plopsies	184
Cell fusion using in vitro and in vivo murine models	184
Hyprid CI Us in pancreatic cancer patients	186
Detection of a metastatic niche after primary tumor resection	18/
Evidence of cell fusion in humans	189

Why does cell fusion occur?1	91
How does cell fusion occur?1	91
Evidence and relevance of a CD45 <sup>+</sup> CTC population1	92
Can CD45 <sup>+</sup> CTCs guide treatment strategies?1	94
Cancer cells acquire metastatic phenotypes via cell fusion	94
What is the significance of cell fusion hybrid heterogeneity?1	95
What is the immunologic role of cell fusion hybrids?1	96
Is cell fusion necessary for tumor progression?	96
Appendix: Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: Rational Treatment, Surveillance	<b>!</b> ,
and Decreasing the Risk of Recurrence1	99
Abstract2	01
Introduction and background2	03
Scope of the clinical problem for colorectal cancer liver metastasis2	05
Parallels between patients with high-risk primary colorectal cancer and insigh	ts
into directing peri-operative treatment in patients with liver-only metastases 2	07
Maximizing regional treatment of colorectal cancer liver metastasis to decrease	se
intrahepatic recurrence2	12
Non-invasive liquid biomarkers for early detection of primary and recurrent	
disease2	15
Immune reprogramming as a therapeutic strategy2	20
Summary, novel molecules, and future clinical trial directions2	23
Acknowledgements2	25
References	26
Biographical Sketch2	50

# List of Figures

Figure 1.1. The metastatic cascade
Figure 1.2. Influences on the "Hallmarks of Cancer"5
Figure 1.3. Cells derived by fusion
Figure 2.1. Epithelial compartmentalization and sex-karyotyping of intestinal cells
Figure 2.2. Frequency of nuclei with 2 or 3 X-chromosomes
Figure 2.3. Differentiation status of cells with abnormal sex-karyotypes71
Figure 3.1. Cell fusion in human tumors85
Supplementary Figure 3.1. Cell fusion in PanIN and tumors from other organ sites
Figure 3.2. In vitro-derived MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids90
Supplementary Figure 3.2. Still images from cell fusion movie
Supplementary Figure 3.3. B16F10-derived hybrid characterization
Supplementary Figure 3.4. Characterization of MC38-derived fusion hybrids94
Supplementary Figure 3.5. Differential growth, adhesion and cytokine response in hybrids
Figure 3.3. In vitro-derived fusion hybrid characterization
Figure 3.4. B16F10 in vivo-derived fusion hybrids
Supplementary Figure 3.6. Characterization of <i>in vivo</i> -derived B16F10 fusion hybrids
Figure 3.5. Circulating tumor cells
Figure 4.1. Post-surgical resection of primary tumors and development of de novo pulmonary metastasis140
Supplementary Figure 4.1. Primary tumor regrowth at surgical site
Figure 4.2. Isolation, perfusion and fixation of lung

Figure 5.1. Immune profile of lungs post-surgical resection of primary tumor165
Figure 5.2. Metastatic microenvironments can contain PyMT tumor cells 168
Figure 5.3. Adjuvant CSF1/CSF1R inhibition reduces metastatic niche regions.
Figure 5.4. Peripheral blood immune profile
Figure 5.5. Peripheral blood Ly6C <sup>low/-</sup> monocytes are reduced by PLX3397 174
Figure 5.6. PLX3397 reduces Ly6C <sup>low/-</sup> monocytes in the lung
Figure 5.7. PLX3397+Paclitaxel increases PD-L1 <sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages in the lung
Figure A.1. Targeted treatment, surveillance, and decreasing the risk of recurrence for metastatic colorectal cancer

# List of Tables

Table 2.1. Patient characteristics and detection of Y-chromosome positive	
epithelial cells.	63
Table 2.2. Sex karyotypes of epithelial and non-epithelial cells	67
Table 4.1. List of reagents and equipment.	143

# List of Abbreviations

ALCAM/CD66	Activated leukocyte-cell adhesion molecule
APC <sup>min</sup>	Adenomatous polyposis coli multiple intestinal neoplasia
APP	Amyloid precursor protein
BMDC	Bone marrow-derived cell
BMP2	Bone morphogenetic protein 2
BMP4	Bone morphogenetic protein 4
BMT	Bone marrow transplant
BRAF	v-Raf murine sarcoma viral oncogene homolog B
CAMLS	Cancer-associated macrophage-like cells
CCL3	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 1
CCR1	C-C chemokine receptor type 1
CCR2	C-C chemokine receptor type 2
CD11b	Integrin alpha M
CD11c	Integrin alpha X
CD163	Cluster of differentiation 163
CD19	Cluster of differentiation 19
CD206	Cluster of differentiation 206
CD3	Cluster of differentiation 3
CD4	Cluster of differentiation 4
CD45	Cluster of differentiation 45
CD47	Integrin associated protein
CD68	Cluster of differentiation 68
CD8	Cluster of differentiation 8
CDX2	Caudal-type homeobox transcription factor 2
CEA	Carcinoembryonic antigen
cfDNA	Cell-free DNA
cGAMP	Cyclic guanosine monophosphate-adenosine
	monophosphate
CIN	Chromosomal instability
СК	Cvtokeratin
CRC	Colorectal cancer
CRLM	Colorectal cancer liver metastasis
CSF1	Colony stimulating factor 1
CSF1R	Colony stimulating factor 1 receptor
CTC	Circulating tumor cell
CXCR4	C-X-C chemokine receptor type 4
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified eagle medium
DR6	Death receptor 6
DTC	Disseminated tumor cell
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
Edu	5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EMT	Epithelial-mesenchymal transition

EpCAM	Epithelial cell adhesion molecule
F4/80	EGF-like module-containing mucin-like hormone receptor-
	like 1
FABP2/IFABP	Intestinal fatty acid binding protein
FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FFPE	Formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded
FISH FOLFOX	Fluorescence in situ hybridization
FULFUX	Folinic acid, 5-FU, and oxaliplatin
	Floxuridine
G-CSF	Granulocyte colony stimulating factor
GFP	Green nuorescent protein
GIVI-CSF	Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor
	Grail-VS-nost disease
	Hematoxylin and eosin
	Histone-2D
	Histone desectulase
	Historie dealeigiase
	Human epidermai growth lactor receptor 2
	Hood ad pack squamous call carcinoma
	Head au fieck squamous cell carcinoma Hematopoietic stem cell
	Inculie like growth factor 1
	Insuin-like growin lactor i
	Interloukin 10
IL-10	Interleukin 10
IL-12 II _13	Interleukin 12
IL-13 II _17	Interleukin 13
IL-17 II _∕I	Interleukin /
iMC	Immature myeloid cell
JAG1	Jagged 1
KRAS	V-Ki-ras2 Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog
IV	Leukovorin
	Lymphocyte antigen 6 complex locus C1
Ly6G	Lymphocyte antigen 6 complex, locus G
MF	Microenvironment
MEMA	Microenvironment microarray
MHCII	Major histocompatibility complex class II
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
MMR	Mismatch repair
MMTV	Mouse mammary tumor virus
MSI	Microsatellite instability
ΜΦ	Macrophage
NK cell	Natural killer cell
NRAS	Neuroblastoma RAS viral oncogene homolog

OS	Overall survival
p53	Tumor protein p53
PanIN	Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PD-L1	Programmed death-ligand 1
PD-L2	Programmed death-ligand 2
PDAC	Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
PEG	Polyethylene glycol
PFS	Progression-free survival
PIGF	Placental growth factor
PSA	Prostate-specific antigen
PTX	Paclitaxel
PyMT	Polyoma virus middle T antigen
RANKL	Receptor activator of NF <sub>K</sub> B ligand
RB1	Retinoblastoma protein
RFP	Red fluorescent protein
RFS	Recurrence-free survival
SCC	Squamous cell carcinoma
SDF1	Stromal cell-derived factor 1
STR	Short tandem repeat
TAM	Tumor-associated macrophage
TDSF	Tumor-derived stromal factor
TF	Tissue factor
TGFβ	Transforming growth factor beta
T <sub>H</sub> 17	T helper 17
T <sub>H</sub> 2	T helper 2
TIE2	Angiopoietin-1 receptor
TNFα	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
VCAM1	Vascular cell adhesion molecule 1
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VEGFR1	Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 1
VHL	von Hippel-Lindau
YFP	Yellow fluorescent protein
αCSF1	Neutralizing antibody to CSF1
β-gal	Beta-galactosidase

# Acknowledgements

This thesis is dedicated to my mentors, Melissa Wong and Lisa Coussens, who both supported and facilitated my growth as a scientist. Additionally, I am appreciative of all the collaboration, guidance and advice from many of my peers within the Wong and Coussens labs, my previous mentor Brian Wong, as well as the MD/PhD community. Last, continuous support from family members, particularly from my wife Tessa Diebel, were central to my progress during graduate school.

# Abstract

Metastatic spread of disease accounts for the overwhelming majority of cancer-related deaths, as current therapies are largely ineffective in treating this phase of cancer. This highlights our lack of understanding of disease progression surrounding metastatic spread of disease. Metastatic cancer cells acquire the ability to invade the surrounding environment, enter the blood stream and/or lymphatics, survive circulation, extravasate into the parenchyma of a distant organ, and proliferate as a metastatic lesion, yet the mechanisms underlying acquisition of these supporting phenotypes are not completely clear. A multitude of ways to gain metastatic potential exists, including acquired mutations and interactions with the surrounding microenvironment. Research presented in this dissertation establishes a mammary cancer model system to study metastatic disease, and investigates a novel mechanism by which cancer cells can acquire pro-metastatic phenotypes, specifically by fusion with macrophages. Speculation around cancer cell fusion permeates the literature, but there is little evidence that spontaneous fusion actually occurs or leads to biologically relevant phenotypes. This dissertation provides experimental evidence that cell fusion is a mechanism for acquisition of metastatic phenotypes, and also presents the identification of a novel prognostic circulating biomarker that may guide treatment regimens in patients.

Chapter I: Background and Introduction

Metastasis is the major cause of cancer-related deaths, due in part to the limited depth of knowledge of how cancer cells gain metastatic behaviors, leading to a dearth of effective therapeutics targeting this phase of disease. Although advances exist in identifying mechanisms that contribute to metastatic spread of disease, including direct acquisition of specific prometastatic phenotypes (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011), there are certainly multiple, undiscovered mechanisms by which cancer cells gain metastatic properties. It is established that key multi-step processes must successfully occur for cancer cell progression along the metastatic cascade (Chaffer & Weinberg, 2011) (Figure 1.1). These events include primary tumor growth and local invasion into the surrounding microenvironment (ME), tumor cell intravasation (entry into blood circulation), survival of tumor cells in circulation, adhesion to the endothelium followed by tumor cell extravasation into distant organ sites and finally survival/growth within the metastatic ME.

While cancer cells acquire these key metastatic attributes, mechanisms promoting cancer cell progression along the metastatic cascade are not limited to the neoplastic cell within the tumor. Rather, numerous cell types and extracellular proteins both within the tumor and at distant sites heavily influence tumor progression. This includes, but is not limited to, immune cells, fibroblasts, blood vessels, lymphatics, collagens, proteoglycans, growth factors and cytokines. There are complex and dynamic interactions between these various cell types as well as their influences on cancer cells. This complexity ultimately results in variable tumor composition and cell phenotypes, making each tumor unique.



## Figure 1.1. The metastatic cascade.

(A-B) Acquisition of an invasive phenotype allows for invasion and intravasation into circulation. (C) Cancer cells within circulation, termed circulating tumor cells (CTCs) survive in transit to distant organs. (D) Adhesion and extravasation into a distant organ parenchyma is followed by (E-F) survival and proliferation at a metastatic site. Adapted and reprinted from Science, 331, Chaffer et al., A Perspective on Cancer Cell Metastasis, 1559-1564, © 2011 with permission from The American Association for the Advancement of Science.

Regardless of this diversity, common themes within the tumor ME have been identified that support the "hallmarks of cancer" as shown in the Hanahan and Coussens comprehensive review of the tumor ME (Figure 1.2) (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012). Importantly, specific tumor cell types can have a multitude of functions that can contribute to tumor progression. The monocyte/macrophage  $(M\Phi)$  lineage of immune cells, which is a focus of this dissertation, can promote angiogenesis, cancer cell invasion, evasion of the adaptive immune response, as well as anti-tumorigenic functions such as antigen presentation and phagocytosis of cancer cells (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012). The influence of MPs on tumor progression is dynamic, interconnected, and can ultimately promote metastatic spread of cancer. Given that both cancer cell intrinsic properties promote tumor progression and MΦs influence metastatic spread of disease, a greater understanding of the interconnection between cancer cell intrinsic and extrinsic properties may reveal novel mechanisms underlying metastatic spread of disease.

Given the key phenotypes that contribute to progression along the metastatic cascade, mechanisms by which cancer cells acquire these phenotypes must be explored. Classically, attention has focused on cancer cells acquiring metastatic properties through mutations or through signals derived from the ME. It is now recognized that cancer cells can directly acquire protein and genetic components from supporting stromal cells or other cancer cells (Q. Chen et al., 2016; Pasquier et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2016). Identification of small secreted vesicles, exosomes (Zhao et al., 2016), and gap junctions



# Figure 1.2. Influences on the "Hallmarks of Cancer".

The "Hallmarks of Cancer," originally described in Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011, have been shown to be closely associated with various cells within the distant and local tumor microenvironment. In addition to neoplastic cells directly contributing to the hallmarks of cancer, Hanahan and Coussens depict three broad classes of stromal cell types that have multiple and variable influences in tumor progression, with diverse compositions and functions depending on cancer cell type or organ location. Adapted and reprinted from Cancer Cell, 21, Hanahan et al., Accessories to the Crime: Functions of Cells Recruited to the Tumor Microenvironment, 309-322, © 2012, with permission from Elsevier.

(Q. Chen et al., 2016) provide examples of direct cell-cell communication that promote acquisition of factors that impact tumor progression. While these mechanisms have opened up new areas of study, one intriguing possible mechanism for acquisition of protein and/or genetic material is direct cell-cell fusion

Cancer cell-cell fusion as a mechanism for increased ploidy and tumorigenesis is a hypothesis that is over a century old (Lu & Kang, 2009), and multiple reviews or a limited number of case reports suggest cell fusion contributing to tumor progression. However, this mechanism has not been validated and its functional contribution to tumor progression has remained unexplored. Data supporting neoplastic cell-stromal cell fusion-derived hybrid cells, including from our laboratory, have led to the hypothesis that fusion underlies a mechanism for acquisition of new phenotypic properties that contribute to tumor progression (Harris, Miller, Klein, Worst, & Tachibana, 1969; A. E. Powell et al., 2011). The relevance of cell fusion remains controversial, as neoplastic cell fusion could result in non-neoplastic cell hybrids, where hybrid cells may reacquire tumor suppressor function, ameliorating the neoplastic drive from loss of tumor suppressor function. Therefore, understanding the relevance of in vivo cancer cell-cell fusion, as it relates to acquired pro-metastatic properties, has exciting potential to open new areas for development of treatment regimens or diagnostic/prognostic tools for cancer patients.

### Tumor progression

Tumor cell intrinsic properties, as well as microenvironmental influences from the monocyte/ M $\Phi$  lineage, play integrated roles in the spread of cancer along the metastatic cascade (Figure 1.1).

### Growth in the primary tumor setting

Primary tumor growth, represents the initial step of tumor progression. One of the classic hallmarks of cancer is the tumor's ability for sustained proliferation (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011) (Figure 1.2). Non-neoplastic cells have safeguards to maintain homeostatic levels of proliferation, whereas cancer cells tip the balance in numerous ways including autocrine signaling, gain of growth factor-independence, and interaction with infiltrating immune cells (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012; Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011). Production of growth factors that act via autocrine signaling, is exemplified in small cell lung cancer producing Insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-1) that induces proliferation through stimulation of its own IGF-1 receptor (Nakanishi et al., 1988). Similarly, proliferation can result from constitutive activation, or overexpression of receptor proteins that stimulate proliferation in the absence or relatively low concentrations of ligand respectively. A subset of breast cancer cells demonstrates this by overexpressing human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), resulting in increased activation of mitogenic pathways (Harari & Yarden, 2000). Aberrant activation of downstream signaling pathways in the absence of growth factor stimulation can similarly sustain a proliferative signal. In addition to aberrant proliferation, cancer cells also bypass tumor suppressor signals that function to inhibit cell death and

suppress growth. The classic tumor suppressor p53, plays important roles as a gatekeeper for the cell cycle and evasion of apoptosis. In addition to playing a key role in carcinogenesis and primary tumor growth, driver mutations such as p53 can also alter cancer cells favoring pro-metastatic phenotypes (E. Powell, Piwnica-Worms, & Piwnica-Worms, 2014).

Recently, the immune system has been shown as a critical regulator of primary tumor growth (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012). While the adaptive immune system can recognize tumor-specific antigen to form an immune response against the neoplastic cells, chronic inflammation often results in an immune suppressive environment favorable for cancer cell survival. Neoplastic cells can express proteins that allow for evasion of the immune system such as programmed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1) or CD47 (Iwai et al., 2002; Poels et al., 1986; Van Niekerk, Ramaekers, Hanselaar, Aldeweireldt, & Poels, 1993). PD-L1 can be expressed on antigen-presenting immune cells as well as on numerous types of cancer cells, induced either in response to cytokines [e.g. interferon gamma (IFN<sub>γ</sub>)], or by oncogene-driven expression (Lastwika et al., 2016). PD-L1 suppresses an anti-tumor CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response and is now recognized as an important component of tumor growth (L. Chen & Han, 2015; Lastwika et al., 2016). Highly effective treatment regimens targeting this pathway highlight the importance of this immune component to tumor progression (Postow et al., 2015). CD47, while having a physiological role in MO- MO cell fusion, also can be expressed on epithelial cells where it acts as an anti-phagocytic or selftolerance signal on cancer cells (Han et al., 2000; Tseng et al., 2013). Inhibition

of CD47 can promote MΦ phagocytosis of cancer cells and induce an anti-tumor T cell response. With evasion of the anti-tumor immune response, neoplastic cells are capable of surviving in a complex environment, with the potential to progress along the metastatic cascade.

Additional cancer cell intrinsic mechanisms that promote tumor growth include the production of growth factors and cytokines that alter its ME, which in turn can promote tumor growth. From production of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) that can stimulate angiogenesis to expression of colony stimulating factor 1 (CSF1) to recruit immune suppressive tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs), cancer cell production of cytokines and growth factors is vital to primary tumor growth (DeNardo et al., 2009; DeNardo et al., 2011; Fan et al., 2005; Ruffell et al., 2014). Thus, cancer cell intrinsic phenotypes are intertwined with microenvironmental influences that promote primary tumor growth.

#### Myeloid cell relevance and diversity in solid tumors

Of the microenvironmental influences on primary tumor growth, the monocyte/MΦ population has been studied extensively with respect to its protumorigenic properties (Noy & Pollard, 2014). MΦs are abundant in primary tumors and correlate with worse prognosis for certain cancers (Campbell et al., 2011; DeNardo et al., 2011). While defining this population with cell surface markers like CD68 or F4/80, it is important to note that this myeloid population is quite diverse. Heterogeneity is in part, established by (1) cytokines, growth factors, and immune complexes that alter MΦ polarization states, (2) the location

of M $\Phi$ s within the solid tumor, (3) the M $\Phi$  differentiation state, and (4) the developmental origin of different M $\Phi$  populations. These factors result in specialized subsets of monocytes and M $\Phi$ s that have either variable or redundant influences on solid tumor progression.

#### Growth factors and cytokines contribute to M $\Phi$ heterogeneity

The monocyte/MΦ population exhibits certain phenotypes following exposure to external stimuli, including growth factors and cytokines, where they can enter a pro-tumorigenic state that has been termed more M2-like, in contrast to the pro-inflammatory M1-like state (Gordon & Mantovani, 2011). It should be noted however that within the M2-like polarization state, different functionally and molecularly-defined myeloid subsets can be identified within unique tumor MEs (Movahedi et al., 2010). After exposure to  $T_{H2}$  cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-13, MΦs can produce IL-10, which suppress a CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell response through repression of IL-12 expression by dendritic cells (Ruffell et al., 2014).  $T_{H2}$ cytokines are not the only signal that influence MΦ function as immunoglobulincontaining immune complexes from B cells have been shown to promote a protumor ME through FcyR-expressing myeloid cells in both squamous cell carcinoma and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (Affara et al., 2014; Gunderson et al., 2016). While M $\Phi$ s can affect T cell response in specific ways, including expression of Arginase I (Rodriguez et al., 2004) and PD-L1 (Loke & Allison, 2003) that both result in inhibition of T cell receptor signaling, the immunosuppressive mechanisms of MPs are guite extensive and affect various other immune components. These include direct inhibition of natural killer cell

(NK cell) lytic function (Borrego, Ulbrecht, Weiss, Coligan, & Brooks, 1998) as well as recruitment of regulatory T cells (Curiel et al., 2004; Liu et al., 2011). These varied phenotypes can be strongly influenced by the presence of various growth factors, including GM-CSF and CSF1 which can not only influence myeloid proliferation and recruitment, but also drive MΦ expression to a more M1- and M2-like signature respectively (Fleetwood, Lawrence, Hamilton, & Cook, 2007).

MΦs also support primary tumor angiogenesis and tumor progression by production of VEGF (E. Y. Lin et al., 2007; E. Y. Lin & Pollard, 2007) which can be induced by exposure to the cytokine stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF1) (Sanchez-Martin et al., 2011). In mice depleted of MΦs, tumor progression was restored when regulated expression of VEGF was introduced in mammary epithelial cells (E. Y. Lin et al., 2007). Thus, a link between developing supportive vasculature and presence of VEGF-producing MΦs was made with primary tumor development and progression.

### Location within the tumor contributes to $M\Phi$ heterogeneity

In addition to heterogeneity of the monocyte/MΦ population driven by various cytokines and growth factors, the specific location within a solid tumor can also influence MΦ function. One considerable factor that exemplifies the importance of location influencing MΦ phenotype is proximity to vasculature; where hypoxia may play a critical role (Casazza et al., 2013). Casazza and colleagues determined that neuropilin-1 expression on MΦs was important for trafficking to hypoxic regions to promote a pro-tumorigenic phenotype. Gene

deletion of neuropilin-1 in MΦs resulted in localization of MΦs in normoxic regions where they displayed a more M1-like phenotype. MΦs are also commonly identified at the invasive tumor margin and density of this population in certain cancers is associated with improved survival and decreased metastasis, indicating these MΦ may foster an anti-tumorigenic phenotype (Forssell et al., 2007; Zhou et al., 2010). These studies indicate that location of the MΦ population can be closely associated with, or promote, specific phenotypes. *Differentiation state contributes to MΦ heterogeneity* 

While differentiated MΦs are identified in solid tumors through specific markers, other myeloid populations lacking these markers can also be identified within the tumor parenchyma, indicating a more "immature" myeloid or monocytic differentiation state. It is likely these populations in the tumor are not merely bystanders destined for further differentiation into a MΦ or dendritic cell, as monocytes can express many immune suppressive enzymes, including nitric oxide synthase that generate nitric oxide (Movahedi et al., 2008). Importantly, monocyte populations have also been identified to reduce metastasis, as enriched monocyte populations in the lung promote NK cell recruitment and activation (R. N. Hanna et al., 2015). Thus, various differentiation states of the monocyte/MΦ lineage can have a number of different influences on tumor progression.

## Site of developmental origin contributes to $M\Phi$ heterogeneity

MΦ heterogeneity is also evident by identifying various subpopulations with different developmental origins. While monocyte/MΦ populations are

recruited to a tumor ME from the bone marrow, various organ sites contain tissue resident MΦs, including the liver, lung and brain, where MΦs were established at distant organ sites early in embryogenesis followed by self-maintaining proliferation at the organ site (Hashimoto et al., 2013; Yona et al., 2013). One example of a tissue resident MΦ influencing tumor progression is the alveolar MΦ within the lung, where this population can suppress a  $T_H1$  immune response, facilitating lung metastasis (Sharma et al., 2015).

Collectively, cytokines, growth factors, location within the solid tumor, differentiation state, and site of origin, contribute to the heterogeneity of the tumor-associated monocyte/MΦ population. This complexity must be recognized when identifying conditions and myeloid populations that may participate in cell fusion, as discussed in Chapters II and III. Additionally, a comprehensive understanding of the various MP populations is necessary when considering therapeutic strategies targeting M $\Phi$  function. For example, inhibition of the CSF1/CSF1R axis may have variable influences with respect to bone marrowderived myeloid cell migration or recruitment into a solid tumor, polarization state, and resident MP proliferative capacity. Ruffell and Coussens highlight the importance of these approaches as numerous clinical trials have been implemented with the rationale of targeting M $\Phi$  recruitment, polarization, function and activation, based on efficacious results from preclinical models (Ruffell & tumor progression and implementing MΦ-targeted therapies, is determining MΦ influence on tumor progression in the context of administering standard of care

therapeutic regimens like chemotherapy and radiation therapy. M $\Phi$  polarization toward a more immune-suppressive phenotype was identified following radiation therapy and M $\Phi$  depletion in combination with radiation therapy delayed tumor growth (Shiao et al., 2015). Further, the chemotherapeutic Paclitaxel (PTX) increases expression of CSF1 in neoplastic mammary cancer cells and induces tumor infiltration of M $\Phi$ s (DeNardo et al., 2011). DeNardo and colleagues further went on to demonstrate that combined neoadjuvant M $\Phi$  inhibition with PTX reduced primary tumor growth, inducing an anti-tumor T cell response and inhibited metastasis (DeNardo et al., 2011). These studies have important biological and translational implications as M $\Phi$ -targeted therapeutics in patients are, and will continue to be, integrated with standard of care treatment regimens

Together, these MΦ extrinsic mechanisms, in concert with neoplastic cell intrinsic mechanisms, play important roles in supporting primary tumor growth, which is necessary for cancer progression along the metastatic cascade. With enhanced proliferation, evasion of growth suppressive, apoptotic, and/or senescence signals, cancer cells can invade into the surrounding environment, a next step to promote spread of disease to distant sites.

### Invasion and intravasation

An epithelial cancer that has not invaded through the basement membrane into the surrounding stroma is considered carcinoma *in situ*. Prognosis for carcinoma *in situ* is generally favorable. For example, ductal carcinoma *in situ* of the breast has a disease-free survival at 10 years of 83 to 94

percent depending on pathologic classification (Di Saverio et al., 2008). This association underlies an effort to improve methods for early detection and highlights the importance of understanding how a cancer cell becomes invasive either through intrinsic mechanisms or through interactions with stromal cells such as  $M\Phi$ s.

Neoplastic cell dispersal contributes not only to promoting intratumoral heterogeneity (Waclaw et al., 2015), but also allows for relocation of a neoplastic cell toward vasculature, allowing for subsequent intravasation into the blood stream. This process requires neoplastic cell motility, where reorganization of the actin cytoskeleton is regulated by Rho family small GTPases (Yamazaki, Kurisu, & Takenawa, 2005). This motile phenotype then allows for directed movement toward a given stimulus. Chemotaxis and haptotaxis are processes by which directed movement is facilitated by soluble or substrate-bound chemoattractants respectively. Yet in order for a neoplastic cell to become invasive, it must also pair ECM proteolytic activity with directed movement toward a given stimulus.

Cancer cells can gain an invasive phenotype through conversion to a more mesenchymal-like cell (Parri & Chiarugi, 2010). This alteration in phenotype is termed epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) and is defined by loss of epithelial cell phenotype (e.g. down-regulation of E-cadherin responsible for stable epithelial cell-cell contacts between epithelial cells) and acquisition of mesenchymal phenotypes [e.g. expression of matrix metalloproteases (MMPs) that allow for matrix degradation and movement into the extracellular matrix (ECM)] (Sahai, 2005). Two key functions acquired during EMT are the cell's

response to chemokine gradients for directional movement and the ability to degrade ECM.

One of these chemokine gradients involved in cancer cell invasion is SDF1 (Balkwill, 2004b). CXCR4 is a receptor that binds to the ligand SDF1 and promotes EMT (Hu et al., 2014). While the SDF1/CXCR4 signaling axis plays important roles under homeostatic conditions such as neuron migration (Zhu, Matsumoto, Mikami, Nagasawa, & Murakami, 2009) and regulation of monocyte-MΦ differentiation (Sanchez-Martin et al., 2011), it is commonly expressed on numerous cancer cell types (Balkwill, 2004a) and the pathway is co-opted in disease, as cancer cells migrate toward SDF1 (Balkwill, 2004b). One approach to assess directed migration of a cell toward a specific ligand in vitro is to use a Boyden chamber that allows tracking of cultured cells across a chemokine gradient. Both directed migration (chemotaxis) alone and chemotaxis paired with matrix degradation (invasion) can be assessed with or without the addition of matrigel to the Boyden chamber respectively. Using the invasion assay, ovarian cancer cell lines expressing CXCR4 invaded toward SDF1 (Scotton et al., 2002). Directed migration of cancer cells toward SDF1 has been demonstrated extensively in vitro. Correspondingly, in vivo studies showed that cells transfected with CXCR4 resulted in larger tumors, muscle invasion, and increased metastasis (Balkwill, 2004b) supporting that migration toward SDF1 may be a key component explaining how CXCR4 promotes metastasis. While the mechanisms underlying how a cancer cell can acquire increased SDF1/CXCR4 signaling are diverse, including upregulation of CXCR4 by VEGF or TGF $\beta$ , there

is a clear role played by this pathway in promoting a more invasive/migratory phenotype (Balkwill, 2004b).

An additional example of chemokine/receptor signaling linked to EMT and promoting invasion is the CSF1/colony stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R) axis. CSF1R is expressed on monocytes and MΦs and is thought to play a significant role in cancer cell movement and metastasis through paracrine interactions between the neoplastic cell and the MΦ (DeNardo et al., 2009). On the other hand cancer cells can also express the CSF1R (Filderman, Bruckner, Kacinski, Deng, & Remold, 1992; Ide et al., 2002; Kacinski et al., 1991), supporting autocrine signaling for its survival (Cioce et al., 2014). John Condeelis and colleagues determined that cancer cell expression of CSF1R promotes invasion in an *in vivo* system and that ablation of cancer cell-specific CSF1R reduced the number of circulating tumor cells (CTCs) and spontaneous metastasis (Patsialou et al., 2015).

Following invasion into the surrounding ME, cancer cells progress along the metastatic cascade by intravasating into circulation. Intravasation is the process by which cancer cells invade across either the endothelium and/or lymphatics into circulation. This can occur by paracellular movement between endothelial cell junctions. While factors produced locally by cancer cells such as transforming growth factor  $\beta$  (TGF $\beta$ ) or VEGF can reduce endothelial barrier function (Reymond, d'Agua, & Ridley, 2013), intravasation has been difficult to study *in vivo*. Recently, intravital imaging has provided insight into these mechanisms and has identified stromal cells, such as M $\Phi$ s associated with the

vasculature as a major component in facilitating cancer cell intravasation (Wyckoff et al., 2004).

MΦ have been shown to heavily influence invasion and intravasation of neoplastic cells (Noy & Pollard, 2014). Like neoplastic cells, MФs are also shown to express MMPs and their expression of MMP2 has been implicated in promoting epithelial cell migration (Giannelli, Falk-Marzillier, Schiraldi, Stetler-Stevenson, & Quaranta, 1997). An additional MΦ-associated mechanism for invasion is through secretion of chemotactic growth factors. For example, CSF1 production by the neoplastic cell and M $\Phi$  production of epidermal growth factor (EGF) establish a cancer cell-MΦ paracrine loop to promote cancer cell invasion (DeNardo et al., 2009; Wyckoff et al., 2004). A stream of alternating MΦs and cancer cells moving toward vasculature driven by this relayed CSF1-EGF paracrine loop was visualized with intravital microscopy and in vitro studies (Dovas, Patsialou, Harney, Condeelis, & Cox, 2013). While this invasive event can be inhibited by blocking the function of either the EGF or CSF1 receptors, the precise mechanism of invasion may be variable as some cancer cells can also express the CSF1R (Kacinski et al., 1991; Patsialou et al., 2015). Thus, the complex interaction between cancer cells and MPs may use a combination of both autocrine and paracrine signaling.

MΦs have also been shown to play a role in promoting cancer cell intravasation. The presence of Angiopoietin-1 receptor (TIE2)-expressing MΦs adjacent to endothelial cells and breast cancer cells in patient primary tumor biopsies was correlated with metastasis (Harney et al., 2015). These TIE2-

expressing MΦs promote transient vascular permeability that permits tumor cell intravasation. Thus, as with cancer cells, MΦs within a primary tumor have variable phenotypes and multiple mechanisms to promote metastatic invasion and entry into circulation.

Together, cancer cells undergo invasion and intravasation either directly by expressing numerous proteins such as the CSF1R or by support from the ME. Of the components of the primary tumor ME, MΦs play a crucial role in the invasion and intravasation steps along the metastatic cascade. Thus, an integrated understanding of both tumor cell-intrinsic function and MΦ-specific influences will lead to a more comprehensive understanding into the mechanisms of neoplastic cell invasion.

## Circulating tumor cells

Entry into circulation provides a conduit for neoplastic cells to rapidly spread to various organ sites. In the blood, CTCs must overcome multiple challenges, including reverting to a more migratory phenotype, surviving in circulation, and evading the immune system to successfully navigate to a metastatic site. A subset of cancer cells undergo apoptosis within circulation (Kallergi et al., 2013; Larson et al., 2004; Rossi et al., 2010; Smerage et al., 2013). Yet cancer cell survival within circulation does not represent a bottleneck with respect to progression along the metastatic cascade (Cameron et al., 2000; Luzzi et al., 1998), as survival in circulation allows for efficient spread to distant metastatic sites. Importantly, the presence of these cells in circulation strongly

correlates with progression-free and overall survival in a number of different cancer patients, including those with breast cancer (Cristofanilli et al., 2004). CTC correlation with survival is observed in a limited number of other cancers, including colorectal and prostate cancer (S. J. Cohen et al., 2008; de Bono et al., 2008). For prostate cancer specifically, CTC numbers post-treatment better predicted overall survival than decreases in prostate-specific antigen (PSA), a commonly used FDA-approved test. This indicates a stronger association between CTCs and prognosis, however it relies on identifying cells expressing specific cancer-related epithelial markers. Accepted detection assays use the identification of cytokeratin (CK) and/or epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM) as a marker for the epithelial cancer cell. Further, these assays stipulate that CTCs must not express markers of circulating leukocytes (i.e. the pan-leukocyte marker CD45), as this is viewed as artifact. Alternative assays for CTCs are based on size, density, or charge (C. Alix-Panabieres & K. Pantel, 2014). These restrictions result in biased subsets of CTCs and ignore other, possibly more biologically relevant subpopulations. For example, CellSearch® is currently an FDA-approved test to detect CTCs by magnetic separation of EpCAM<sup>+</sup> cells followed by positive staining for CK and negative staining for CD45. Yet Dario Marchetti and colleagues have reported the high metastatic capability in mouse xenografts of an EpCAM<sup>-</sup> CTC population isolated from breast cancer patients (L. Zhang et al., 2013). These assays do not account for the possibility that CTCs gain mesenchymal features and may express CD45.

EMT is a process by which cancer cells reduce expression of epithelial proteins to take on more mesenchymal and migratory behaviors. These cells do not express EpCAM and thus can be missed when identifying cells based on positive selection of a specific marker (Gorges et al., 2012). CTCs that have undergone EMT acquire phenotypes that drive metastasis. For example, the coagulation factor, tissue factor (TF) was identified in the majority of CK<sup>+</sup> CTCs in metastatic breast cancer patients as well as in EMT-positive cancer cell lines (Bourcy et al., 2016). EMT-positive cells displayed enhanced seeding and survival in mouse lungs and this was abrogated by inhibition of TF expression in the cancer cells. While coagulation factors are not conclusively linked to early metastasis, CTCs that have acquired EMT-associated pro-metastatic phenotypes may be excluded by current CTC detection methodologies, including CellSearch<sup>®</sup>. Thus, current biased approaches for CTC detection limits analysis to a subpopulation of CTCs and may exclude those with biologic relevance to disease progression. I will explore a novel CTC population (CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup>) derived by MΦ-cancer cell fusion in Chapter III.

Detection of CTCs expressing CD45 has been reported by three groups (Clawson et al., 2012; M. B. Lustberg et al., 2014; Sheng et al., 2014). In addition, it was reported that some CTCs also expressed the MΦ marker CD68 (Clawson et al., 2015). However, from these brief descriptions it is unclear if these cells were associated with cancer or if they were detected in healthy controls. Additionally, it is unknown how these cancer cells acquired CD45 or CD68 expression. Importantly, studies identifying this double-positive population

by flow cytometry did not rule out the possibility that this reported cell population was actually neoplastic cell-immune cell clusters. The relationship of circulating MΦs and CTCs is relatively unexplored. Recent reports describe CTCs and MΦs as circulating cell clusters, however the biological relevance of these clusters is still unknown (Sarioglu et al., 2015). While rare, relative to single CTCs, oligoclonal clusters of CTCs have been shown to have increased metastatic potential, however their contribution to tumor progression is not known (Aceto et al., 2014). In addition, reports describing circulating cancer-associated macrophage-like cells or CAMLS bound to CTCs in cancer patients but not in healthy patient blood describe a novel population that express both MΦ and epithelial markers and contain multiple nuclei (Adams et al., 2014). Despite this, the identification of a novel CTC population may be critical for understanding underlying biology of metastatic spread of disease.

### Extravasation and growth at a distant site

One of the bottlenecks of productive metastatic cell growth is the neoplastic cell's transition from circulation to colonization (i.e. by extravasation), formation of micrometastases, and successful outgrowth. This is evident by the disproportionate number of detectable CTCs compared to the infrequent number of overt metastatic foci (Nagrath et al., 2007). Murine models of experimental metastasis support this clinical data, as a high percentage of cells injected directly into circulation die within days and do not form metastases (Minn et al., 2005). While the process is clearly inefficient, it is important to identify cancer cell

intrinsic and extrinsic mechanisms by which subpopulations possess the ability to effectively adhere, extravasate, and proliferate to form overt metastasis.

An initial important step for cancer cell seeding at a distant site is its ability to adhere to the endothelium and initiate the process of extravasation into the distant organ parenchyma. Vascular permeability and transendothelial migration, similar to leukocyte extravasation, are primary mechanisms by which cancer cells cross the endothelial layer. In addition, recent reports identified direct contact between cancer cells and endothelial cells facilitated by amyloid precursor protein (APP) and its ligand death receptor 6 (DR6) to induce endothelial necroptosis (a regulated form of necrosis) and promote subsequent seeding of cancer cells at metastatic sites (Strilic et al., 2016). It is possible endothelial cell death provides cancer cells direct access to the distant organ stroma or downstream components of endothelial cell death could promote metastasis by altering tumor cell or surrounding endothelial cell phenotypes. Once a cancer has accessed the stroma, it must adhere and survive in order to become a clinically detectible metastatic lesion.

Matrix remodeling activity in cancer cells can play a role in cancer-cell adhesion at a metastatic site. Ovarian cancer cells cleave ECM proteins at the metastatic site, allowing for increased cancer cell adhesion and seeding (Kenny, Kaur, Coussens, & Lengyel, 2008). Pretreatment of cancer cells with a protease inhibitor reduced metastases and improved survival in mice, indicating matrix remodeling by cancer cells can be important for adhesion and establishing metastases.
Cancer cells that colonize metastatic sites enter a dormant state and can exist in the distant organ parenchyma without being grossly detectible. This is consistent with the observation that patients can form detectible metastases years after surgical resection of the primary tumor. This latent state in tumor progression can be explained by a cancer cell remaining in a quiescent state and/or remaining in an immunogenic/angiogenic homeostatic balance (Sosa, Bragado, & Aguirre-Ghiso, 2014). Little is known about what cancer sub-clones are involved in this latent state, the ME that supports dormancy, or how cancer cells are stimulated into a proliferative state to produce overt metastases. There is evidence that the immune response may be a key factor in this process. Organ transplant studies from donors who were previously "cured" have shown that donor-derived tumors can arise in the immunosuppressed recipient. This indicates latent metastatic cancer cells from the organ donor may be held in check by the immune system and that disruption of the immune response may support metastatic outgrowth (Collignon, Holland, & Feng, 2004; Strauss & Thomas, 2010). Thus, the immune ME is a key component of metastatic growth.

The seed and soil hypothesis (Fokas, Engenhart-Cabillic, Daniilidis, Rose, & An, 2007), where cancer cells spread to a specific ME that is permissive for cancer cell survival and growth, led to studies that identified monocytes and MΦs can promote cancer cell extravasation and survival. Myeloid cells have been shown to mobilize to distant organs sites and are detected prior to arrival of neoplastic cells (Sceneay, Smyth, & Moller, 2013). The first description of this established ME, termed the pre-metastatic niche, was by detection of tumor-

derived stromal factors such as VEGF and placental growth factor (PIGF) which promoted vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR1)<sup>+</sup> hematopoietic cell recruitment to distant organs and metastasis (Kaplan et al., 2005). While, controversy remains around whether or not these pre-metastatic niches are necessary for metastasis, many groups have identified tumor-derived stromal factor (TDSF)-mediated hematopoietic cell trafficking to distant organs to promote metastases in multiple cancer models (Sceneay et al., 2013). Further, studies have demonstrated that monocyte/MΦ depletion in mice prior to injection of cancer cells into circulation resulted in a significant decrease in the percentage of cancer cells identified in the lung extravascular space and development of fewer metastatic foci (B. Qian et al., 2009). It was further identified that CCR2<sup>+</sup> monocytes can be recruited to the lung and promote pulmonary seeding of cancer cells in part by producing VEGF (B. Z. Qian et al., 2011). MO differentiated from CCR2<sup>+</sup> monocytes express CCL3 and when this ligand, or its receptor CCR1 was deleted in MΦs, a reduced retention of MΦs at the metastatic site and reduced number of metastatic foci was found (Kitamura et al., 2015).

Following extravasation into a distant organ parenchyma, MΦs support cancer cell survival within the metastatic ME. MΦs expressing α4-integrin can promote pro-survival signals through vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM1) signaling in cancer cells in a juxtacrine fashion (Q. Chen, Zhang, & Massague, 2011). While there are likely a multitude of additional roles MΦs play at metastatic sites such as creating an immune suppressive ME similar to primary tumors, these mechanisms support the notion that metastatic seeding and

growth of cancer cells at a metastatic site is propagated by the monocyte/M $\Phi$  population.

The biological intricacies of cancer complicate understanding tumor progression along the metastatic cascade. One approach to understanding the metastatic process is by determining **how** specific phenotypes are acquired. This approach is highlighted in Chapter III of this dissertation.

# Mechanisms underlying acquisition of metastatic phenotypes

It is widely accepted that progression along the metastatic cascade is regulated by alterations in genetic and/or epigenetic properties in cancer cells, enabling acquisition of key behaviors. Certainly, selection of advantageous behaviors drive the process (Greaves & Maley, 2012). Investigation of tumor phylogenetics and the evolutionary history of cancer in patients have identified cancer cell sub-clones within primary tumors that share genetic characteristics with their corresponding metastases, supporting the notion of tumor cell evolution with respect to progression along the metastatic cascade (Naxerova & Jain, 2015). Acquisition of small incremental phenotypes that promote metastasis in a linear, step-wise manner, may underlie the process. However, it is also possible that very few alterations are needed for metastatic spread of disease. Relatively rapid alterations in a specific genotype/phenotype may influence a large number of processes that collectively contribute to progression of disease. One hypothesis, the focus of this dissertation, is that cancer cell fusion with a cell type that shares similar functions as a metastatic cell, underlies the rapid acquisition of metastatic properties. These mechanisms are likely not mutually exclusive.

# Genetic mechanisms of acquired phenotypes

One mechanism for sequential acquisition of genetic alterations derives from the two-hit hypothesis. This posits that cancer develops as a result of sequential genetic mutations and was originally proposed by Carl Nordling in 1953 (Nordling, 1953). Evidence supporting this hypothesis includes heterozygous mutations in tumor suppressor genes such as retinoblastoma

protein (RB1), where tumors developed with acquired somatic mutations in the wild type copy, effectively inducing cancer through "two hits" (Knudson, 2001). The same hypothesis can apply to acquisition of metastatic properties where genetic or epigenetic alterations incrementally contribute to individual stages of metastasis. There may also be a link between acquired driver mutations that promote carcinogenesis and metastasis as well. One supporting observation identifies discrete somatic mutations associated with different colorectal cancer metastatic locations (Lipsyc & Yaeger, 2015; Yaeger et al., 2015). KRAS mutations were associated with lung, brain and bone metastasis, whereas BRAF mutations were associated with peritoneal and lymph node metastasis. Further, loss of p53 has also been shown to promote expression of genes involved in EMT and may promote acquisition of pro-metastatic phenotypes (E. Powell et al., 2014). Finally, mutations in the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) tumor suppressor gene upregulate CXCR4 (Staller et al., 2003), a receptor that is regulated by hypoxiainducible factor (HIF) and wild-type VHL (Schioppa et al., 2003). While the mechanisms of metastasis are likely a combination of acquired neoplastic cell behaviors and their interplay with its surrounding ME, it is clear that genetic mutations can influence metastasis.

# Epigenetic mechanisms of acquired phenotypes

A second mechanism for acquisition of genetic alterations that promote metastasis is altered epigenetic regulation of cell function, including methylation of DNA, modification of histones, and microRNAs, all of which have been shown to be dysregulated in cancer (Esteller, 2006). Dysregulated epigenetic

mechanisms are implicated in carcinogenesis, where hypermethylation of tumor suppressors promotes cancer initiation. Further, alterations in epigenetic regulation that affect genes and pathways can promote metastatic spread of disease (Lujambio & Esteller, 2009). For example, TGF $\beta$ -mediated regulation of EMT in renal epithelial cells was found to be affected by histone deacetylase (HDAC) inhibition (Heerboth et al., 2015). HDACs are linked with regulation of cancer cell invasion and seeding distant organ sites (Tang et al., 2015). Further, dysregulation of epigenetic regulators that directly promotes metastasis has also been uncovered. One example is by over-expression of a chromatin remodeling non-coding RNA in metastasis (R. A. Gupta et al., 2010). Gupta and colleagues demonstrated that the non-coding RNA HOTAIR is systemically dysregulated throughout breast cancer progression, where metastatic lesions have the highest expression relative to primary tumors. Further, expression of HOTAIR promoted cancer invasion and metastasis, indicating a cancer cell can acquire epigenetic dysregulation that promotes metastasis (R. A. Gupta et al., 2010). Strong links between alterations in epigenetic regulation and tumor evolution add another component to the complexity of metastatic progression.

# Microenvironmental mechanisms promoting acquisition of phenotypes

A third, and one of the most well studied, mechanism by which neoplastic cells acquire pro-metastatic phenotypes is through interactions with the tumor ME. From immune cells, cytokines, and extracellular proteins to hypoxic conditions and exposure to chemotherapy; these and other microenvironmental

components can promote cancer metastasis through paracrine or endocrine signaling as well as direct cell-cell interactions.

The acquired pro-metastatic phenotype from the ME may be transient and is therefore unique compared to acquisition of metastatic properties through genetic alterations. For example, neoplastic cells can acquire pro-metastatic function after exposure to a specific growth factor or cytokine. Expression of the CSF1R can be induced by TGF $\beta$  (Patsialou et al., 2015), a known inducer of EMT (Xu, Lamouille, & Derynck, 2009). Further, CSF1R signaling in neoplastic cells can down-regulate expression of tight junctions and reduce proliferation, key attributes of a mesenchymal-like phenotype (Patsialou et al., 2015).

Cell-cell contact facilitates acquisition of phenotypes that promote metastatic disease. Studies highlighting how cell-cell contact contributes to metastases have identified pro-survival or pro-self renewal properties acquired by cancer cells at distant metastatic sites. MΦs provide pro-survival signaling through integrin-VCAM1-mediated cell-cell interactions with breast cancer cells in the lung (Q. Chen et al., 2011). Additionally, reactive astrocytes in the brain express Jagged1 (JAG1), a Notch pathway ligand, and promote cancer stem cell self-renewal (Xing et al., 2013).

# Direct cellular material exchange as a mechanism of acquired phenotypes

A recently developing mechanism for cancer cell gain of pro-metastatic phenotype is by directly acquiring DNA, RNA or protein from another cell mediated by vesicular transfer. Exosomes, which are vesicles secreted from various cell types that contain constituents of their cell of origin, are emerging as

a key mechanism (van Niel, Porto-Carreiro, Simoes, & Raposo, 2006). While many groups have focused on tumor-derived exosomes, more recent observations have identified that neoplastic cells have the ability to acquire protein and function from ME-derived exosomes (Zhao et al., 2016). Importantly, acquisition of exosomes by neoplastic cells can promote migration and invasion. For example, melanoma cancer cells receive exosomes from adipocytes containing proteins involved in fatty acid oxidation and acquire a more migratory/invasive phenotype that results in increased experimental metastases (Lazar et al., 2016). While questions arise, including if physiological levels of exosomes provide phenotypes demonstrated in these in vitro studies, this intriguing mechanism supports new ways of acquired phenotypes from another cell type. Membrane nanotubes, or small-diameter extensions that are capable of connecting two cells over a large distance, can also theoretically be a mechanism by which cancer cells gain metastatic capabilities (Davis & Sowinski, 2008). Neoplastic cells can acquire chemoresistance by forming nanotubes with endothelial cells (Pasquier et al., 2013). Nanotubes can transfer mitochondria from endothelial to cancer cells and are associated with chemoresistance (Pasquier et al., 2013). With the ability to directly donate cellular components from a benign cell type to a cancer cell, this mechanism has the potential to provide a conduit for cancer cells to acquire phenotypes that promote metastasis. A more recent example for how cancer cells can directly acquire metastatic function from another cell type is through gap junctions, specialized pores that allow for passage of ions and various molecules between two cells (Q. Chen et

al., 2016). Mammary and lung cancer cells form gap junction connections with astrocytes within the brain. cGAMP was identified to transfer from cancer cells to astrocytes, inducing inflammatory cytokine release from astrocytes that promoted metastatic outgrowth and resistance to chemotherapy in a paracrine manner. The unique interactions between cancer cells and their ME, where cellular components can be freely exchanged between cell types, is a newly emerging field with exciting implications in promoting disease progression.

An additional exciting but largely uncharacterized mechanism for sharing genetic material is cell-cell fusion, where neoplastic cells fuse with other cells, giving rise to a fusion-derived hybrid cell type. As with exosomes, nanotubes, or gap junctions, cell fusion may represent a mechanism by which cancer cells acquire a pro-metastatic phenotype.

# Cell fusion

Cell-cell fusion is a functionally relevant and necessary cellular mechanism found throughout physiological processes, from cytotrophoblast fusion establishing placental syncytiotrophoblasts, to egg and sperm fusion forming a zygote. In some tissues, essential functions require cell-cell fusion. For example, myotube formation in skeletal muscle development and regeneration is necessary for the enhanced contractile strength when compared to muscle cells that do not undergo cell fusion, such as smooth muscle (Berendse, Grounds, & Lloyd, 2003). Many fusion events characterized to date have focused on homotypic cell-cell fusion, where the parental fusogenic cells share the same lineage (Figure 1.3a). For example, MΦs are known to fuse with each other to form either osteoclasts or giant cells, multinucleated cells necessary for bone resorption and response to certain infections respectively (Vignery, 2000). While the functional relevance and defined phenotypes of cell types derived from homotypic cell fusion are well-established, heterotypic cell fusion has been less studied and, in many cases, more controversial.

Heterotypic cell-cell fusion, or fusion between parental cell types of different developmental lineages, has been well-documented in only a few biological processes, such as egg and sperm fusion (Figure 1.3b). Yet more recent evidence supports the notion that heterotypic cell fusion occurs in numerous settings, including between bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs) and various cell types (Figure 1.3c) such as epithelial cells under homeostatic and inflammatory conditions



# Figure 1.3. Cells derived by fusion.

(A) Cell fusion among cells of the same lineage (homotypic cell fusion) occurs both during development (placenta and muscle) and in adults (multinucleatedgiant cells), resulting in a cell with multiple nuclei, termed a syncytium. Cell fusion among cells of the different lineages (heterotypic cell fusion) results in a cell with multiple nuclei, termed a heterokaryon that can result in a cell with a single nucleus called a synkaryon. Synkaryons may retain genetic material from both parental lineages such as egg and sperm fusion (B), or may transiently or permanently harbor varying degrees of genetic material from both parental lineages (C). (Davies, Powell, Swain, & Wong, 2009; Oikawa et al., 2012). Unlike osteoclasts or giant cells, the relevance of such examples of heterotypic cell fusion is unknown. Questions regarding the functional consequence of heterotypic cell fusion include: do hybrid cells transiently or permanently acquire new phenotypes? Do these phenotypes play a biological role under homeostatic conditions and disease? Is heterotypic cell fusion a regulated biological process or is it "random", a defect or error in another biological process? These questions have become even more relevant with the observation that cancer cells may also undergo spontaneous heterotypic cell fusion. While heterotypic cancer cell fusion driving acquisition of phenotypes aligned with progression is a hypothesis that has been around for over a century (Lu & Kang, 2009), there is limited conclusive evidence that such fusion occurs.

#### Homotypic cell fusion

Homotypic cell-cell fusion and the phenotypes of the resulting progeny have been well-characterized in different tissues and developmental states. Fusion and underlying mechanisms have been studied extensively in *C. elegans*. In this model, cell-cell fusion occurs early in development with one third of all somatic cells fusing to form multinucleated cells to drive the development of vital organs (E. H. Chen & Olson, 2005). Additionally, myoblast fusion to form myotubes in *Drosophila* is necessary for skeletal muscle differentiation and function (Abmayr & Pavlath, 2012). Cell fusion is not just restricted to lower organisms. In mammals, placental trophoblast fusion is vital to forming a layer

separating maternal and fetal blood (Gerbaud & Pidoux, 2015). Perhaps one of the most well studied homotypic fusion events is between MΦs.

Monocyte and M $\Phi$  homotypic fusion mechanisms and its functional relevance are well elucidated (Helming & Gordon, 2009). Osteoclasts are efficient bone resorbing cells, where their efficiency is largely attributed to increased size. Osteoclasts have increased surface area for bone resorption, which is crucial for normal bone homeostasis. One of the crucial factors that induce formation of osteoclasts is CSF1, which is produced by osteoblasts (Novack & Teitelbaum, 2008). Of the multiple mechanisms by which CSF1 promotes osteoclast formation, one is the recruitment of osteoclast precursor monocytes. In addition to other chemoattractants such as SDF1, this chemotactic function allows for recruitment of osteoclast precursors to a specified ME conducive for homotypic cell fusion, where osteoclasts can then function in their designated niche (Kikuta & Ishii, 2013). Importantly, the resulting mature osteoclast progeny maintains this chemotactic ability to migrate toward CSF1, indicating a hybrid may acquire specific phenotypes from parental cell lineages (Itokowa et al., 2011).

#### Molecular mechanisms of macrophage fusion

The biologic mechanisms involved in membrane fusion have been well studied in the context of cell infection by certain viruses, including influenza. Hemagglutinin is a surface glycoprotein expressed by influenza viruses and mediates attachment and fusion of the virus to the cell host (Russell et al., 2008). Through acidification of the endosome, hemagglutinin unfolds to expose a

hydrophobic portion of the protein, allowing for association to the endosome membrane (Stegmann, Booy, & Wilschut, 1987), and through refolding of the protein, membranes are brought together and a fusion pore is created (Skehel & Wiley, 2000). Mechanisms of viral-cell mediated fusion may extend to cell-cell fusion as groups identified cell-cell fusion after cell infection with certain viruses such as polyoma virus (Harris et al., 1969). Yet in a non-infectious setting, MΦs undergo homotypic fusion through a number of defined steps: chemotaxis, cellcell attachment, cytoskeletal rearrangements and fusion.

In the context of osteoclast formation, osteoclast myeloid precursors are first recruited. In addition to osteoblast production of CSF1 and SDF1 mentioned above, the receptor activator of NF $\kappa$ B ligand (RANKL), CCL2, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> gradients contribute to cell recruitment (Zaidi et al., 1991). Once the osteoclast precursors arrive at the destined site for fusion, they become fusion competent through exposure to specific cytokines and cell-cell interactions. Exposure to CCL2, in addition to cell-cell contact, triggers SYK signaling and induction of genes associated with a fusion-competent osteoclast precursor, including DC-STAMP, E-cadherin, and MMP9 (Kyriakides et al., 2004; MacLauchlan et al., 2009; Miyamoto et al., 2009).

Once fusion competent, Oikawa and colleagues eloquently demonstrated cell-cell fusion is promoted by the formation of actin-rich protrusions termed podosomes/invadopodia (Oikawa et al., 2012), similar to myoblast fusion (Shilagardi et al., 2013). Initiation of podosome formation on one of the two parental cells is induced by polarization of the plasma membrane with regions

enriched with phosphatidylinositol and activated TKS5 protein. Circumferential podosomes are then formed through actin polymerization. While the final steps of membrane-membrane fusion have yet to be elucidated in the context of osteoclast precursor fusion, it is possible cortical tension, derived in part by induction of podosome invasion into the recipient cell, promotes fusion pore formation similar to events demonstrated in myotube formation (Kim et al., 2015).

The formation of monocyte/M $\Phi$  hybrids, however is not limited to one specifically defined microenvironmental cue. For example, MPs can fuse together to form what are termed multinucleated giant cells in response to inflammatory cytokines. Giant cells are classically associated with infections resulting in granuloma formation as well as other chronic inflammatory conditions. These inflammatory environments include tumors, where giant cells exist in numerous cancer types and may play a functional role in tumor progression (Hatano, Nakahama, Isobe, & Morita, 2014). Experiments have shown that  $T_H^2$  and  $T_H^{17}$  cytokines can induce giant cell formation such as IL-4, IL-13, and IL-17 as well as granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IFN<sub>Y</sub> (Helming & Gordon, 2009). Because tumor MEs contain many of these cytokines in the presence of tumor-associated M $\Phi$ s, it is possible a tumor may provide an environment primed for M $\Phi$  cell fusion. Remarkably, IL-4 induces expression of fusion mediators such as E-cadherin on MPs, which promotes MΦ-MΦ adhesion. Successful MΦ fusion also requires inhibition of phagocytosis by expression of the cell surface receptor CD47. What makes this mechanism of cell fusion intriguing, is that many of these receptors are found in

other cell types including non-neoplastic and neoplastic epithelial cells where Ecadherin is crucial for cell-cell adhesion and epithelial cell survival and CD47 is expressed to prevent M $\Phi$  phagocytosis. Thus, it is possible that M $\Phi$  s may fuse with other cell types such as epithelial cells under discrete microenvironmental conditions.

## Heterotypic cell fusion in non-neoplastic cells

It is widely accepted that heterotypic cell-cell fusion (two parental cells of different lineages) occurs both under homeostatic conditions and in pathologic states (Stein, Primakoff, & Myles, 2004; Vassilopoulos, Wang, & Russell, 2003). This, however, has been limited to only a few specific biological processes such as egg and sperm during fertilization or liver regeneration (Vassilopoulos et al., 2003). Heterotypic fusion was identified in tissues not classically believed to support cell fusion such as leukocyte-epithelial cell fusion in adult tissues (Nygren et al., 2008; Vassilopoulos et al., 2003). Further, neoplastic cells undergo heterotypic cell fusion with the hypotheses that this drives malignancy or altered phenotypes.

#### Egg sperm fusion

Fertilization of a mature oocyte via fusion with a sperm is a classical heterotypic cell fusion event. The genomic consequences of fertilization are acquisition of homologous chromosomes, resulting in a zygote with retained DNA from both parental cells. This process leads to acquiring a new phenotype, more broadly defined as initiation of replication and differentiation leading to a fully developed organism. This translates to long-term acquisition of specific

phenotypes from a specific parental lineage and can be clearly demonstrated by autosomal dominant diseases or gender. While this seems trivial today, this example clearly highlights heterotypic cell fusion as a mechanism for acquiring novel phenotypes from a specific parental lineage.

#### Fusion with hematopoietic cells.

While changes in genotype and phenotype were detected in specific examples of heterotypic cell fusion with clear biological significance, other physiologic and pathologic processes have been largely unexplored and remain controversial. Examples of heterotypic cell fusion have identified hematopoietic cell fusion with cardiomyocytes, skeletal muscle, hepatocytes and Purkinje neurons (Nygren et al., 2008). One crucial finding that identified hematopoieticepithelial heterotypic cell fusion, was the observation of intestinal epithelial cells expressing both  $\beta$ -galactosidase ( $\beta$ -gal) and green fluorescent protein (GFP) from  $\beta$ -gal-expressing mice that had received a bone marrow transplant (BMT) from a GFP donor Rizvi et al. (2006). This novel finding was further confirmed to occur under normal tissue homeostasis (in the absence of total body irradiation) using a parabiosis approach (Davies et al., 2009). By surgically joining GFP- and  $\beta$ -gal-expressing mice, a shared circulating blood supply was established and  $\beta$ gal-expressing intestinal epithelial cells expressed GFP from the hematopoietic lineage. It was also identified that BMDC-intestinal epithelial cell-cell fusion was mediated by an increase in inflammation and proliferation (Davies et al., 2009), suggesting heterotypic cell fusion, in addition to normal homeostasis, may play a role in pathogenic processes by either contributing to, or resolving, an

inflammatory pathology. Similar results were reported with hematopoietic cell-Purkinje neuron cell fusion via BMT and parabiosis approaches (Johansson et al., 2008). Induced inflammatory states resulted in an increase in BMDC-neuron cell fusion hybrids, indicating BMDC heterotypic cell fusion in the pathologic state is likely not specific to one parental cell type. To determine the functional relevance for heterotypic fusion of BMDCs with epithelial cells in the pathologic state, whether a chronic inflammatory disease or cancer, it was important that the primary hematopoietic fusion partner was identified. Powell and colleagues determined that the MO population was the primary fusogenic partner underlying heterotypic fusion with intestinal epithelial cells (A. E. Powell et al., 2011). These fusion-derived hybrids were shown to express the MΦ marker F4/80 (Davies et al., 2009). Given that MΦs have a well-established homotypic fusogenic potential, it is not surprising this is the predominant hematopoietic lineage fusing with intestinal epithelial cells; however, it is remarkable that hybrids derived from MΦ-epithelial fusion retain an expression profile and phenotype shared by MΦs (A. E. Powell et al., 2011). This observation supports the notion that fusionderived hybrid cells have acquired intrinsically unique functional properties. These functional properties and their relevance are currently unknown; however if heterotypic-cancer cell fusion can be validated, cancer cells may similarly have the ability to acquire unique phenotypes. Thus, the relevance of heterotypiccancer cell fusion in tumor progression must be determined.

# Cancer cell fusion

The hypothesis that heterotypic cell fusion contributes to cancer progression is over a century old; it was first suggested by a German pathologist Otto Aichel who proposed somatic cells fuse with leukocytes, resulting in malignancy (Lu & Kang, 2009). This hypothesis was based on the observation that leukocytes were detected in tumors and that neoplastic cells had chromosomal abnormalities and increased ploidy. It was not until decades later that evidence began to identify heterotypic cell fusion in the context of cancer. However, the physiologic relevance of cell fusion has remained controversial. For example, in 1969 Henry Harris reported that malignant properties of cancer cell lines can be suppressed by fusion with non-neoplastic cells such as fibroblasts (Harris et al., 1969). Here, mouse carcinoma and sarcoma cell lines fused spontaneously with a fibroblast cell line *in vitro* and the majority of hybrids failed to form tumors when injected in vivo. This supported that heterotypic cell fusion resulted in loss of malignant properties. In this case, malignant properties driven by loss of a tumor suppressor would be compensated upon fusion with a cell harboring wildtype alleles. Alternatively, the progeny of a cell fusion hybrid could lose sufficient expression of an oncogene resulting in loss of malignant properties. Importantly, reports have demonstrated that cancer cell fusion with fibroblasts do not always result in loss of malignancy (Harris et al., 1969). For example, an activated NRAS oncogene-driven fibrosarcoma was shown to remain tumorigenic after fusion with a non-neoplastic fibroblast and the ability to form tumors appeared to be gene dosage dependent (Benedict, Weissman,

Mark, & Stanbridge, 1984). This data indicates that a subset of hybrids have the capacity to remain malignant and acquire genetic material from both parental cell lineages. Because of this, a heterogeneous population of hybrids that spontaneously form in vivo could theoretically result in hybrid subsets with a selective advantage. This selective advantage may not be limited to oncogenedriven tumors and could contribute to disease progression in cancer driven by loss of functional tumor suppressor genes. Hybrid populations losing chromosomes over time, supported by experimental evidence in Chapter III of this dissertation, would support the notion that a hybrid progeny may be able to maintain or re-acquire the malignant phenotype. Thus, cell fusion may play a role in tumor diversity and a mechanism by which cancer cells acquire new phenotypes. The overall contribution of cell fusion on disease progression remains to be determined and is likely variable depending on cancer type, oncogene/tumor suppression expression, and the lineage of the non-neoplastic parental cell.

Initial experiments demonstrated that MΦs fuse with pre-cancerous intestinal polyps *in vivo* (Davies et al., 2009), as well as with malignant carcinoma cell lines *in vitro* (Davies et al., 2009; Shabo et al., 2015). However, extensive genotypic and phenotypic characterization of these hybrids is currently lacking or have considerable limitations. For example, one report of cell fusion used polyethylene glycol (PEG), a dehydrating polymer that promotes fusion between two lipid bilayers to artificially fuse MΦs with cancer cells (Ding, Jin, Chen, Shao, & Wu, 2012). In some reports, these artificially-derived hybrids were evaluated in

mouse models of metastasis (Rachkovsky et al., 1998) with claims of fusion driving local metastasis. Pawelek went on to pursue identifying acquired phenotypes that may play a role in gaining metastatic potential by cell fusion. He determined artificial hybrids acquired increased expression of specific integrin subunits that promote chemotactic migration toward fibroblast conditioned medium or fibronectin (Chakraborty, Funasaka, Ichihashi, & Pawelek, 2009). However, these experiments fall short of validating fusion in cancer.

The most convincing evidence to date for spontaneous M $\Phi$  cancer cell fusion *in vitro* is co-culture of GFP MPs and a colon cancer cell line expressing Histone H2B-tagged red fluorescent protein (RFP), as published by our laboratory (A. E. Powell et al., 2011). Cell fusion hybrids were detected by identifying cells expressing cytoplasmic GFP with an RFP-expressing nucleus. More recently, it was similarly reported that a GFP expressing breast cancer cell line acquired expression of the M $\Phi$  proteins CD163 and CD45 after co-culture with MΦs (Shabo et al., 2015). Short tandem repeat (STR) analysis also identified DNA from both cancer cells and MPs. While these examples conclusively demonstrate cells have the ability to spontaneously fuse, many questions remain. In addition to determining if hybrids acquire a transient or persistent biologically relevant phenotype, it is unknown if hybrid populations are a heterogeneous population and if this could potentially contribute to tumor heterogeneity. Additionally, in vivo-derived cell fusion hybrid cells have yet to be detected or isolated directly from mice.

One of the most compelling examples to date for spontaneous, in vivoderived cancer cell fusion is from Kerbel and colleagues, who showed that major histocompatibility complex subtypes from the mouse host (H-2<sup>K</sup> or H-2<sup>b</sup>) were present in a cancer that was originally H-2<sup>d</sup> after culturing the excised tumor cells (Kerbel, Lagarde, Dennis, & Donaghue, 1983). Importantly, bone marrow chimera experiments implicated a hematopoietic origin for the fusogenic parental cell that fuses with cancer cells, leading to progeny with higher ploidy (Kerbel et al., 1983). Another compelling example that cell fusion occurs in vivo was reported by Halaban and colleagues (Halaban, Nordlund, Francke, Moellmann, & Eisenstadt, 1980). A female-derived melanoma cell line defective in a metabolic enzyme that was unable to grow in specified selection media was injected subcutaneously into a syngeneic male mouse, resulting in the identification of Y chromosome positive tumor subclones that could successfully grow in culture. While this is compelling evidence for fusion hybrids, it cannot be ruled out that the fusion event occurred in culture after tumor resection and that hybrids were selected in culture given that MΦs and cancer cells are known to fuse *in vitro*.

Yet with isolation and partial analysis of a single hybrid clone a limited number of times, it remains unclear what frequency or functional relevance hybrids play in tumorigenesis or disease progression. Similar to artificial *in vitro*derived hybrids, one attempt to assess phenotypic alterations was conducted by injecting the parent or hybrid cell clones subcutaneously into the tail of mice and "local" metastasis to the tail was determined by identifying melanotic regions of the tail immediately proximal to the injection site (Rachkovsky et al., 1998). Using

this approach, it was concluded that *in vivo*-derived hybrid cells were more metastatic. Despite the number of reports describing fusion, phenotypic assessment of spontaneously fused hybrid cells has not been performed to date. This will be addressed in this dissertation.

## Evidence for cancer hybrids in patients

One of the greatest challenges in determining the functional significance of MΦ-cancer cell fusion in patients is identifying cell fusion in humans. Many of the limitations have centered around the inability to confirm biparental lineage of a hybrid cell type. While murine models allow labelling and tracking of specific lineages through reporters, these approaches in patients are not possible. One approach to identifying hybrids in patient samples is to identify cancer cells that express leukocyte markers or leukocytes expressing epithelial or cancer markers. This approach, however does not rule out scenarios whereby cancer cells intrinsically express a leukocyte marker in response to environmental cues or acquire these markers though alternative mechanisms such as exosomes. One of the most convincing approaches to identifying cell fusion hybrids in patient cancer biopsies utilized a sex-mismatched BMT approach. This approach first identified female patients who had previously received a BMT from a male donor, whereby leukocytes contain a Y chromosome. Following transplant, the female patient acquired a secondary solid tumor and fusion was evaluated by identifying cancer cells with a Y chromosome. The most convincing example of this approach to date is a single case report from a female renal cell carcinoma patient that previously received a BMT from a male donor (Yilmaz, Lazova,

Qumsiyeh, Cooper, & Pawelek, 2005). Tumor cells had trisomy 17 by fluorescence in-situ hybridization (FISH) and karyotype analysis and one Y chromosome by FISH. While fairly convincing that these cells are hematopoieticcancer hybrids, karyotype analysis failed to detect cells with both three chromosome 17s and one Y chromosome. The inconsistency between FISH and karyotype analysis, and the assessment of a single patient were limitations to the study, however the data remains strong evidence for cell fusion in humans.

A second approach examined a cancer patient with a previous BMT from his brother and forensic STR analysis to distinguish genomic DNA from BMDCs versus cancer cells (Lazova et al., 2013). A tissue section from a melanoma brain metastasis was stained with antibodies for the leukocyte marker CD45 by immunohistochemistry (IHC). Regions of the tumor section without identifiable CD45 staining were selected and microdissected for STR analysis. The rationale was that CD45 negative tumor regions would contain both the donor and recipient genomic DNA to support cell fusion. One of the limitations of this study is that this approach cannot rule out leukocyte contamination in their microdissected samples, yet cell fusion remains a viable explanation for identification of recipient DNA in these tumor regions.

A third example by Cogle and colleagues is of a case study assessing the potential for cell fusion in patient biopsies also utilizing a sex-mismatched BMT approach. In this study, a female patient with a previous BMT from a male donor developed a colonic adenoma and a single image is shown of a Y chromosomepositive cell with dual epithelial-specific CK and mucin expression. While this

adenoma is pre-cancerous, this example convincingly identifies an epithelial cell with a Y chromosome. As with the previous example, this approach can be a result of either cell fusion or differentiation of an immune cell into an epithelial cell and there is much controversy regarding which mechanism is the explanation for donor DNA within epithelial cells. Cogle makes the claim that these cells are a result of bone marrow cells mimicking adenoma cells based on the following mouse experiment. Similar to the identification of *in vivo*-derived hybrids in tumors by Powell et al. (A. E. Powell et al., 2011), Cogle performed a BMT from a male donor into an APC<sup>min</sup> mouse with intestinal tumors. Because Y chromosome positive epithelial cells in the tumor did not have more than one X chromosome, the conclusion was presented that these were not derived by cellcell fusion. Cell fusion between BMDCs and non-neoplastic epithelium was shown to have an increase in ploidy but did not display tetraploidy (Powell, unpublished). This indicates that ruling out cell fusion as a mechanism due to chromosome numbers alone may not be warranted. Additionally, results presented in Chapter II of this dissertation identify Y-chromosome positive epithelial cells with multiple X chromosomes in human intestinal epithelial cells, however the majority have less than two X chromosomes, highlighting the possibility that hybrids may lose chromosomes over time. Additionally, temporal analysis of in vitro-derived hybrids, as discussed in Chapter III, shows loss of chromosomes over time. Thus, the Y chromosome positive human intestinal adenoma may be a result of cell fusion and is consistent with mouse studies supporting cell fusion.

Collectively, these case studies provide intriguing support for the claim that cell fusion between hematopoietic cells and cancer cells can be detectible in patients, however all of these studies were based in singular patients and some showed only a single cell supporting cell fusion. Because of the lack of rigor, more comprehensive studies, including multiple patients with multiple examples of cell fusion are needed to support the field. I present more in depth analysis of human patient samples from graft-vs-host disease (GVHD) biopsies from sex mismatched BMT patients and in secondary solid cancers of various origins (in Chapters II and III).

# Rationale and hypothesis

For a cancer cell to metastasize, it must acquire specific phenotypes, either intrinsically or through support from the ME. This process includes invading into the surrounding stroma, intravasation and survival in circulation, extravasation at a distant organ and growth at the metastatic site. Although there is clear evidence that tumor progression and metastasis are influenced by both acquired tumor intrinsic properties as well as extrinsic influences from the local and distant ME, such as MΦs, the precise mechanisms are complex and diverse. In addition, the mechanisms by which cancer cells acquire these phenotypes are equally diverse. From mutations and changes in epigenetic regulation, to directly acquiring cellular components from another cell via exosomes or nanotubes, cancer cells have found multiple strategies to gain metastatic potential. Because a limited number of studies identify cell fusion between cancer cells and M $\Phi$ s, it is possible fusion is another mechanism promoting gain of metastatic phenotypes. Addressing this possibility is crucial, given that monocytes and MOs inherently possess prometastatic phenotypes such as migration and invasion, intravasation, survival in circulation, and extravasation into multiple organ types. Therefore, I hypothesize that  $M\Phi$ -cancer cell fusion potentiates acquisition of MΦ-like behavior that can contribute to tumor progression and heterogeneity.

# Chapter II: Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult human intestine

This manuscript was originally published in the *Public Library of Science*. Silk AD, Gast CE, Davies PS, Fakhari FD, Vanderbeek GE, Mori M, Wong MH. Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult human intestine. PLoS One. 2013;8(1):e55572. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0055572. Epub 2013 Jan 30. PubMed PMID: 23383228; PubMed Central PMCID: PMC3559593.

# <u>Abstract</u>

Following transplantation of hematopoietic lineage cells, genetic markers unique to the transplanted cells have been detected in non-hematopoietic recipient cells of human liver, vascular endothelium, intestinal epithelium and brain. The underlying mechanisms by which this occurs are unclear. Evidence from mice suggests it is due in part to fusion between cells of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic origins; however, direct evidence for this in humans is scant. Here, by quantitative and statistical analysis of X- and Y-chromosome numbers in epithelial and non-epithelial intestinal cells from gender-mismatched hematopoietic cell transplant patients, we provide evidence that transplanted cells of the hematopoietic lineage incorporate into human intestinal epithelium through cell fusion. This is the first definitive identification of cell fusion between hematopoietic cells and any epithelial cell type in humans, and provides the basis for further understanding the physiological and potential pathological consequences of cell fusion in humans.

# Personal contribution

CEG's contribution to this chapter are as follows:

Table 2.1.

Experiments were not designed nor were patients identified by CEG.

Figure 2.1.

Immunofluorescence and FISH was performed on samples by CEG followed by microscopy and identification of Y-chromosome positive epithelium.

Table 2.2, Figure 2.2. Quantification was performed by CEG and analysis was performed by both CEG and ADS.

Figure 2.3 Immunofluorescence and FISH was performed on samples by CEG and PSD.

CEG wrote the introduction of this manuscript.

# **Introduction**

In patients who received hematopoietic cell transplantation, genetic markers specific to transplanted hematopoietic lineage cells have been found in fully differentiated cells of multiple non-hematopoietic tissues, including liver, brain, vascular endothelia, intestinal epithelia and cancerous tissue (Jiang et al., 2004; Okamoto et al., 2002; Theise et al., 2000; Weimann, Charlton, Brazelton, Hackman, & Blau, 2003; Yilmaz et al., 2005). Despite this overwhelming evidence, it is not currently known how it occurs in the vast majority of cases (Weimann, Charlton, et al., 2003). Indeed, there is considerable debate as to the mechanisms underlying the presence of hematopoietic-specific genetic markers in non-hematopoietic human tissue. One possibility is that transplanted hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) retain a high degree of plasticity, and after homing to non-hematopoietic cellular compartments undergo transdifferentiation into cell types outside of the recognized hematopoietic lineage. The alternative is that transplanted HSCs or HSC-derived cells undergo direct cell fusion with nonhematopoietic cell types, producing hybrids carrying genetic material from both parental cells. It is probable that these two mechanisms have distinct consequences for tissue physiology. Hematopoietic transdifferentiation, involving the reprogramming of a single genome, is more likely to produce cells that are phenotypically similar to resident differentiated cells within a given tissue. Cell fusion, by virtue of combining two differentially regulated genomes within a single cell, has a greater potential to produce cells that show fundamentally different behaviors relative to surrounding tissue-resident cells. While there have been

repeated demonstrations in humans that genetic markers specific to hematopoietic cells can be found in non-hematopoietic cell types, there have been very few attempts to conduct quantitative analysis at the single-cell level to definitively identify whether this occurs via hematopoietic transdifferentiation or cell fusion. Distinguishing between these mechanisms is necessary in order to guide subsequent investigation towards the plasticity of hematopoietic progenitor cells or the phenotypic outcomes of fusion between different cell types. One obvious feature that distinguishes cells derived from fusion relative to transdifferentiation as a mechanism for the origin of non-hematopoietic cells carrying hematopoietic-specific genetic markers is that cell fusion results in a direct and immediate increase in cellular chromosomes content, while transdifferentiation does not.

In the human brain, there is strong support for cell fusion as one mechanism by which markers from transplanted hematopoietic cells incorporate into non-hematopoietic recipient tissue. There is an abnormally high number of X-chromosomes in Y-chromosome-containing Purkinje neurons in female recipients of gender-mismatched bone marrow transplantation; consistent with hematopoietic-Purkinje fusion in the cerebellum (Weimann, Charlton, et al., 2003). These observations are supported by studies in mice, which demonstrate that bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs) undergo fusion with cerebellar Purkinje neurons (Johansson et al., 2008; Weimann, Johansson, Trejo, & Blau, 2003). By contrast, incorporation of hematopoietic-specific genetic markers into endothelium appears to occur exclusively by transdifferentiation, in both humans

and mice (Bailey et al., 2006; Jiang et al., 2004). However, in other human tissues it is not known how genetic markers unique to hematopoietic cells come to exist in non-hematopoietic cell types. For example, while fusion between hepatocytes and hematopoietic lineage cells has been conclusively demonstrated in mice, there is conflicting evidence as to whether it also occurs in humans (Fujino et al., 2007; Newsome et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2003). Similarly, while spontaneous cell fusion between hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells in a wide variety of other tissues is supported by multiple studies in mice, there has been considerable debate as to whether it occurs in humans at all (Alvarez-Dolado et al., 2003; Camargo, Green, Capetanaki, Jackson, & Goodell, 2003; Rizvi et al., 2006).

In the human gastrointestinal tract, it is clear that donor-specific markers are found within the epithelium of hematopoietic cell transplant patients (Korbling et al., 2002; Okamoto et al., 2002). Evidence from mice suggests that cell fusion plays a part in this process and transcriptional analysis of fusion-derived cells indicates that these cells share transcriptional characteristics of both epithelial and bone marrow-derived myeloid cells (A. E. Powell et al., 2011; Rizvi et al., 2006). In addition, there is a detectable basal level of hematopoietic-epithelial fusion in the mouse intestine in the absence of irradiation-induced injury, indicating that fusion occurs endogenously and independent of cellular transplantation (Davies et al., 2009). These results suggest that hematopoieticepithelial cell fusion may contribute to aspects of intestinal pathophysiology or potentially the replacement of epithelial cells lost by continuous sloughing of the

epithelial cell layer, but previous studies have failed to find evidence of cell fusion in the human intestine (Spyridonidis et al., 2004). Here, by quantitative and statistical analysis of X- and Y-chromosome numbers in individual epithelial and non-epithelial nuclei of gender-mismatched hematopoietic cell transplant patients, we demonstrate that cell fusion is one mechanism by which hematopoietic lineage cells incorporate into the human gastrointestinal epithelium.

## Materials and methods

#### Human tissues samples and ethics statement

Screening the Oregon Health & Science University (OHSU) hematopoietic transplantation registry identified one-hundred and ninety-five female patients who had received hematopoietic cell transplant from male donors between 1994 and 2011. Of these, thirty-six were diagnosed with acute graft-versus-host disease (GVHD) and underwent skin and intestinal biopsies for confirmation of GVHD diagnosis by medical pathologists. Patients without suspected GVHD are not biopsied. In each biopsy sample pathology reports confirmed the GVHD diagnosis. We acquired intestinal tissue sections from ten of these patients for analysis in this study and classified GVHD as mild, moderate or severe in each patient depending on the degree of crypt necrosis, confluent apoptosis, and/or heavy inflammatory infiltrate. Two patients were excluded due to moderate or severe GVHD with disorganized intestinal histology, making the epithelial cell population difficult to identify. Fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) and immunohistochemical staining failed on tissues from two additional patients, and therefore these were not included in our analysis. Human tissue samples were collected according to the ethical requirements and regulations of the OHSU institutional review board (IRB; FWA00000161) with written consent provided by patients. Approval to use de-identified archived tumor tissues in this study was provided by the OHSU IRB under approved protocol number IRB5169. Fluorescence in situ Hybridization

X- and Y-chromosome FISH probes were hybridized to 5µm paraffin intestinal tissue sections. Briefly, tissue sections were deparaffinized, treated with Retrievagen A (BD Biosciences, CA) and processed with the Tissue Digestion Kit II reagents (Kreatech, Netherlands) according to the manufacturer's protocol. CEP X (DXZ1 locus) and Y (DYZ1 locus) probes (Abbott Molecular, IL) were hybridized to samples at 80°C for 5 min, followed by incubation at 37°C for 12h. Samples were washed in 2×SCC (30mM sodium citrate, 300mM sodium chloride, pH 7.0) + 0.1% NP-40 at 24°C for 2 min, 2×SCC + 0.3% NP-40 at 72°C for 5 min, and 2×SCC + 0.1% NP-40 at 24°C for 1 min. Tissue sections were dehydrated with a series of graded alcohols, air dried, and washed twice in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) for 5 min prior to antibody staining. *Immunofluorescence Staining and Microscopy* 

FISH-processed intestinal tissues were incubated in Blocking Buffer (PBS + 10% Donkey Serum, 5% bovine serum albumin + 0.3% TritonX-100) for 30 min at 24°C followed by incubation with goat-anti-human Lamin B1 antibodies (1:200, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, CA) in a humidified chamber at 4°C for 12h. The Lamin B1 antibody was visualized by incubation with a Cy5-conjugated anti-goat antibody (1:2000; Jackson, PA) at 24°C for 1h. Coverslips were mounted with ProLong Gold antifade reagent (Invitrogen, NY). Staining for cytokeratin was performed by removing coverslips from FISH and Lamin B1 stained sections, and incubating with guinea pig anti-Cytokeratin 14 antibody (1:100, Fitzgerald, MA) followed by an Alexa 488- conjugated anti-guinea pig secondary antibody (1:200, Life Technologies, NY). Tissue sections were imaged using a Zeiss LSM780
confocal microscope mounted on a fully motorized AxioObserver Z1 inverted microscope stand, controlled by ZEN2009 software (Carl Zeiss, NY). 1µm-thick optical sections were captured in 1.5µm intervals spanning the entire thickness of each tissue section. Maximum intensity projections of Lamin B1-positive planes were generated for manual counts of X- and Y-chromosome signals.

### Immunohistochemical Staining

For detection of FABP2/IFABP, tissue sections were deparaffinized and subjected to 50 minutes of boiling in 10mM Sodium Citrate pH 6 with 1mM EDTA, followed by 5 minutes in 2% H2O2 in methanol. Slides were incubated for 30 minutes in Blocking Buffer and then overnight with a rabbit-anti-FABP2 antibody (1:200, Sigma, MO), followed by incubation with a biotinylated goat antirabbit secondary antibody (1:500, Jackson ImmunoResearch, PA). Diaminobenzidine staining was carried out with the Vectastain ABC and Peroxidase Substrate DAB kits (Vector Laboratories, CA). Hematoxylin (Vector Laboratories, CA) was applied as a counterstain.

#### Image Scoring, Quantification and Statistics

More than 20,000 Lamin B1-stained epithelial cells from female GVHD patients who had previously received male hematopoietic cell transplant were screened for the presence of a Y-chromosome. The total number of epithelial cells screened was calculated by determining the average number of epithelial cells in eight acquired microscope fields of view (≈300 cells per field), including at least one field from each patient, and multiplying by the total number of fields examined (n=74). The number of X-chromosomes was counted in each intestinal

cell nucleus with a contiguous Lamin B1-stained nuclear envelope and a single Y-chromosome. We classified cells as epithelial or non-epithelial using histological criteria, based on the spatial organization of nuclei within the intestine, as conventionally histologically defined (Ham & D.H., 1979). We also determined the number of X-chromosomes in Y-chromosome positive cells from epithelial and adjacent non-epithelial compartments in sections of normal male intestinal tissue. Quantification of chromosome numbers in cells from GVHD and control tissues was validated by blinded re-count. Fisher's exact test was performed to test for significant differences between groups, regarding the incidence of cells with 2 or 3 X-chromosomes; a p-value of less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### **Results**

In this study we demonstrate that cell fusion is one mechanism by which genetic markers of hematopoietic cells are incorporated into human intestinal epithelium. To do this, we analyzed intestinal biopsies from female patients who had received gender-mismatched peripheral blood stem cell or bone marrow transplantation (Table 2.1). Fusion between hematopoietic cells and intestinal epithelial cells is known to occur in mice but has not yet been identified in humans (Davies et al., 2009; A. E. Powell et al., 2011; Rizvi et al., 2006). We chose to analyze samples from male-into-female gender-mismatched transplant patients because this situation provides a genetic marker—the Y-chromosome which uniquely identifies putative fused or transdifferentiated hematopoietic cells with single cell resolution. All of our samples were from patients diagnosed with GVHD because only patients with suspected cases of GVHD underwent intestinal biopsy; GVHD was confirmed by medical pathologists in each case. No intestinal biopsy samples were available from gender-mismatched transplant patients that did not also have a confirmed GVHD diagnosis. We sub-classified GVHD in each case as mild, moderate or severe based on the degree of inflammation and disruption of normal intestinal tissue architecture. We conducted analysis only on patient samples with mild or moderate GVHD in which epithelial and non-epithelial intestinal compartments could be readily distinguished. Fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH) for X- and Y-chromosomes was used to identify Y-chromosome-containing nuclei within the epithelial and non-epithelial compartments of the intestine and quantify the number of X-

								number of epithe	lial cells	
									with Y-chrom	osome
Patient	Gender	Donor gender	Reason for 1 transplant* F	lype of trans- blant**	Days from transplant to biopsy	Biopsy Site	Pathological diagnosis***	analyzed	Total	With ≥2 X chromosomes
-	L	۲	ALL F	PBSC	86	duodenum	GVHD	4200	10	З
2	ш	¥	NHL	PBSC	49	colon	GVHD	2100	-	-
3	Ľ	¥	AML F	PBSC	30	duodenum	GHD	3300	17	3
4	Ľ	W	MDS F	PBSC	25	small bowel	GHD	3900	25	-
5	Ľ	¥	CML 6	WE	60	sigmoid colon	GHD	2700	10	1
6	Ŀ	¥	AML F	PBSC	28	sigmoid colon	GVHD	3900	2	-
*ALL, acute lymphoblas **PBSC, peripheral bloo ***GVHD, graft versus h	tic leukemia; NHL d stem cells; BM, oot disease.	, non-Hodgkin lym bone-marrow.	phoma; AML/CML, acute/c	thronic myeloid le	eukemia; MDS, myelod	lysplastic syndrome.				

 Table 2.1. Patient characteristics and detection of Y-chromosome positive epithelial cells.

chromosomes in each of these nuclei. Nuclear boundaries were identified by the presence of Lamin B1. The epithelium of the intestine comprises a histologically distinct compartment defined by basal localization and positioning of nuclei within each tissue section (Ham & D.H., 1979). Epithelial classification of cells was guided by comparison with Hematoxylin and Eosin (H&E) stained near or adjacent sections (Figures 2.1A and 2.1B). This simple classification scheme allowed for an unbiased analysis of all Y-chromosome-containing cells within the epithelial and non-epithelial compartments. Retrospective staining for cytokeratin (CK), a recognized epithelial-specific marker, confirmed the selectivity of our unbiased compartmentalization strategy (Figure 2.1B, inset). We quantified the number of X-chromosomes present within Y-chromosome-positive, Lamin B1-circumscribed nuclei in both epithelial and non-epithelial compartments in intestinal epithelial biopsies from gender-mismatched transplant patients and normal male controls (Figure 2.1 and Table 2.2).

#### Validation of staining and scoring strategy

In normal male intestinal sections the majority of epithelial and nonepithelial nuclei harbored a single Y-chromosome and a single X-chromosome, as expected (Table 2.2). Approximately one-third of Y-chromosome-containing nuclei did not contain an X-chromosome, likely an artifact of analysis within 5µm tissue sections, which include partial nuclei. Rare instances of nuclei with one Ychromosome and two X-chromosomes were also detected (Table 2.2). In these normal male intestinal sections, we observed that epithelial and non-epithelial nuclei had similar distributions of sex karyotypes, consistent with the expectation



# Figure 2.1. Epithelial compartmentalization and sex-karyotyping of intestinal cells.

(A) Hematoxylin and Eosin stained intestinal biopsy; epithelial compartment is labeled. (B) Adjacent tissue section to that from panel A stained for X- (green)

and Y- (red) chromosomes and Lamin B1(white). Arrows indicate Ychromosome-positive epithelial cells and the arrowhead points to a Ychromosome-positive non-epithelial cell. Inset shows a sub-region stained for cytokeratin (blue); arrows and arrowhead serve as positional references. (C) Enlarged views of cells indicated in panel B by arrows and arrowhead; sexkaryotype is indicated for each. (D) Independent patient sample also stained for X- (green) and Y- (red) chromosomes and Lamin B1 (white). Arrows indicate Ychromosome-positive epithelial cells. Dashed lines in all panels indicate boundaries of epithelial and non-epithelial compartments.

	# of cells with observed sex karyotype					
	Y	XY	ХХҮ	ХХХҮ		
normal male epithelium	25	47	2	0		
normal male non-epithelium	25	53	1	0		
transplant epithelium	15	40	9	1		
transplant non-epithelium	31	36	1	0		

 Table 2.2. Sex karyotypes of epithelial and non-epithelial cells.

that the overwhelming majority of cells in each compartment were diploid (Table 2.2). To evaluate FISH probe specificity, we also stained intestinal tissue sections from two female patients with GVHD that had received gender-matched hematopoietic cell transplant, and observed no nuclear Y-chromosome signals in more than 7,000 cells (not shown). These experiments demonstrate the efficiencies of X- and Y-chromosome FISH staining and establish a baseline X-chromosome number distribution in normal male intestinal epithelial and non-epithelial cells.

Increased X-chromosome number in donor-marker-carrying intestinal epithelial nuclei

To examine the occurrence of cell-fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in human intestine, we quantified the number of X-chromosomes in Y-chromosome-positive nuclei of intestinal tissue from female patients who had received gender-mismatched hematopoietic cell transplant. We scored only nuclei in which X- and Y-chromosomes were clearly contained within a well demarcated contiguous nuclear envelope, as marked by Lamin B1 staining (Figure 2.1B-D). In the non-epithelial compartment, Y-chromosome-positive nuclei represent donor-derived blood cells within the intestinal mesenchyme, their expected histological location. While the frequency of donor-derived cells in the mesenchyme varied between transplant patients (not shown), only a small fraction of these nuclei had more than a single X-chromosome (1.5%), a similar proportion as observed in normal male epithelial (2.7%) or non-epithelial populations (1.3%) (Table 2.2 and Figure 2.2). This result is consistent with the





Percent of Y-chromosome-positive nuclei with two or three X-chromosomes, observed in epithelial (epi) and non-epithelial (nonepi) compartments of normal male and male-into-female gender mismatched bone marrow transplant patients (transplant). \*, p = 0.0016, Fisher's exact test.

identity of these cells as normal diploid donor-derived blood cells. By contrast, analysis of more than 20,000 nuclei in the epithelial compartment of six female patients that had received male bone marrow identified sixty-five nuclei carrying Y-chromosomes (Table 2.1) and ten of these (15%) also had two or more Xchromosomes (Table 2.2 and Figure 2.2). Nine of these nuclei had two Xchromosomes and one nucleus had three X-chromosomes (examples in Figure 2.1C and 2.1D); nuclei with two or more X-chromosomes were identified in all patient samples (Table 2.2). Statistical comparison of the incidence of nuclei with 2 or more X-chromosomes between cell populations yielded a p-value of 0.0016, indicating a much higher incidence of nuclei with 2 or more X-chromosomes in Ychromosome positive epithelial cells of transplant patients than in any other cell population (Figure 2.2). These results support the hypothesis that donor-markercarrying cells within the epithelium of hematopoietic cell transplant recipients comprise a karyotypically distinct cell population, and are highly consistent with their origin as a result of fusion between hematopoietic lineage cells and intestinal epithelial cells.

#### Differentiation status of epithelial regions carrying fusion-derived cells

Studies in mice suggest that hematopoietic lineage cells fuse directly with stem or long-lived proliferating progenitors in the intestine(Rizvi et al., 2006). To determine whether this was also the case in humans, we analyzed adjacent tissue sections to the FISH-stained sections for the expression of the intestinal fatty acid binding protein (Fabp2/Ifabp), a marker of differentiated intestinal epithelial cells (Uhlen et al., 2010) (Figure 2.3A). Ifabp expression was low or



## Figure 2.3. Differentiation status of cells with abnormal sex-karyotypes.

(A) FABP2/IFABP expression in a control and (B) transplant patient sample with an example of an XXY cell. Brackets indicate differentiated (high Fabp2/Ifabp expression, black brackets) and undifferentiated (low Fabp2/Ifabp expression, gray brackets) regions of epithelium within each sample. (C) Enlarged view of boxed region from B, in an adjacent tissue section stained for Lamin B1.(D) Enlarged view of boxed region from panel C, showing X- (green) and Y- (red) chromosomes and Lamin B1 (white). Arrowhead indicates the same nucleus in panels C and D. Dashed lines indicate boundaries of epithelial and non-epithelial compartments. absent in epithelial regions containing cells with abnormal sex-karyotypes—cells likely derived from fusion—indicating that hematopoietic-lineage cells had fused with undifferentiated and proliferating epithelial progenitors (Figure 2.3).

#### Discussion

Previous work has demonstrated that genetic markers specific to transplanted hematopoietic cells can often be found in non-hematopoietic tissue of transplant recipients. Using an unbiased and direct quantitative and statistical approach to evaluate the Y-chromosome-containing population of cells in female gender-mismatched hematopoietic cell transplant patients, we now provide evidence that cell fusion is one mechanism by which this occurs. In these patients, a genetic marker which should be exclusively found within hematopoietic lineage cells—the Y-chromosome—is detectable in cells of the epithelium. If this resulted exclusively from hematopoietic transdifferentiation or from intra-epithelial invasion of lymphocytes, as previously suggested, these cells should have a similar number of X-chromosomes as normal diploid male cells (Spyridonidis et al., 2004). However, within this population we find a statistically significant increase in the number of cells with 2 or more X-chromosomes. This indicates that these cells are derived from hematopoietic-epithelial cell fusion, since only fusion—and neither transdifferentiation nor intra-epithelial lymphocytic invasion—directly produces cells with an increased chromosome number. Many of the Y-chromosome-containing epithelial nuclei we identified in hematopoietic cell transplant patients had either zero or one X-chromosome. These cells could either be intra-epithelial donor lymphocytes, examples of hematopoietic transdifferentiation, fusion-derived cells that lost X-chromosomes during mitosis, or partial nuclei of fused cells that were incompletely analyzed due to tissue sectioning limitations.

It is important to note that our analysis was focused on determining whether hematopoietic-epithelial fusion occurs in human intestinal tissue, independent of the phenotypic outcomes of fusion. Similar to an analysis of fusion between hematopoietic cells and Purkinje neurons, we used a robust molecular marker independent method to classify cellular compartments (Weimann, Charlton, et al., 2003). Previously published studies have analyzed intestinal tissue for evidence of cell fusion by relying on cell type specific marker expression. However, restricting the identification of fusion events to cells that express specific markers—either hematopoietic or epithelial—may inadvertently exclude fusion-derived cells, biasing analysis. Of course, retrospective analysis of protein levels or gene expression in fusion-derived cells identified by more direct methods is important for understanding phenotypes of these cells and their impact on tissue physiology. Notably, we observed that at least a subset of XXY cells expressed the epithelial marker CK, suggesting that fusion-derived cells are likely phenotypically similar to adjacent epithelial cells (Figure 2.1B, inset). It remains unclear whether the combination of hematopoietic and epithelial genomes by cell fusion results in cells that are phenotypically identical to other epithelial cells. In mice, cells derived from fusion between hematopoietic and intestinal epithelial cells have altered gene expression patterns relative to normal epithelium (A. E. Powell et al., 2011). Similarly, hepatocytes derived from hematopoietic-hepatocyte cell fusion also are transcriptionally distinct from normal hepatocytes (Quintana-Bustamante et al., 2012). In the intestine, these transcriptional differences could result in altered levels of traditional epithelial

proteins, complicating cell identification based on molecular markers. Although we have previously performed sequence based transcriptional analysis of the cellular products formed by in vivo hematopoietic-epithelial fusion in mice, there is insufficient data at the single-cell level to predict the fates of these cells and the degree to which they have altered expression of lymphocyte or epithelial cell surface markers (A. E. Powell et al., 2011).

While the presence of donor cells with supernumerary X-chromosomes in the epithelium of hematopoietic cell transplant patients almost certainly reflects cell fusion, there are several less probable explanations. Our data could reflect the preferential epithelial invasion or transdifferentiation of hematopoietic cells with an increased chromosome number. Alternatively, it is also possible that lymphocytes which invade into the epithelium are prone to high rates of chromosome segregation errors, resulting in the gain of additional Xchromosomes. However, there is neither experimental support nor mechanistic basis for either of these possibilities. By contrast, there is strong evidence for cell fusion between hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells in multiple tissue types in mice and also for a degree of hematopoietic cell fusion with neurons in humans (Alvarez-Dolado et al., 2003; Camargo et al., 2003; Johansson et al., 2008; Rizvi et al., 2006; Vassilopoulos et al., 2003; Weimann, Charlton, et al., 2003). Therefore, our data and analyses demonstrate the occurrence of hematopoietic-epithelial fusion in the human intestine, providing the first definitive evidence for hematopoietic cell fusion with any non-neoplastic epithelial cell type in humans.

In mice, hematopoietic cells can fuse with proliferating intestinal stem cells, and our data suggest that the same occurs in humans (Davies et al., 2009; Rizvi et al., 2006). Specifically, the detection of individual cells with XXY and XXXY sex-karyotypes is highly consistent with these cells arising from the proliferation of fused cells. If hematopoietic fusion occurred with terminally differentiated epithelial cells, then this would produce binucleated cells. Each nucleus would remain diploid since these cells are post-mitotic and the only recognized path from binucleation to mononucleation is mitosis. The identification of a significant increase in the incidence of cells with 2 or more X-chromosomes per nucleus in Y-chromosome-positive epithelial cells in gender mismatched transplant patients therefore indicates that fusion occurs between hematopoietic lineage and progenitor cells within the proliferative zone of the intestine. Consistent with this, Y-chromosome positive epithelial cells with supernumerary X-chromosomes were detected within the proliferative crypt compartment as determined by lack of lfabp expression, a marker of epithelial differentiation.

Establishing hematopoietic cell fusion with non-hematopoietic cell types in humans provides the basis for subsequent analysis of the physiological function and pathological potential of fusion between different cell types. In mice, hematopoietic fusion with non-hematopoietic cell types occurs in the absence of overt inflammation or tissue injury associated with hematopoietic transplant, and hematopoietic fusion with non-hematopoietic cell types in humans therefore likely occurs endogenously in the absence of disease (Davies et al., 2009; Johansson et al., 2008; Nygren et al., 2008). Currently, the phenotypes of fusion-derived

cells are poorly understood and therefore the physiological consequences of fusion between different cell types remain unclear. In the brain, fusion-derived neurons are rare and non-proliferative and so there is limited potential for the expansion of a population of these cells (Weimann, Charlton, et al., 2003; Weimann, Johansson, et al., 2003). It remains untested whether hematopoietic cell fusion with Purkinje neurons alters normal Purkinje function, and observations of an increased numbers of fusion-derived Purkinje neurons in ageing mice and in pathologic mouse and human brains provide the impetus for additional study (Diaz, Recio, Weruaga, & Alonso, 2012; Kemp, Gray, Wilkins, & Scolding, 2012; Weimann, Johansson, et al., 2003). In the intestine, there is high potential for a physiological impact of cell fusion. In mice, hematopoietic lineage cells fuse with intestinal epithelial progenitors, resulting in the long-term production of progeny of a single fusion event (Rizvi et al., 2006). We find that the same occurs in humans. Further, the gene expression profile of fusionderived cells shows ongoing transcription of hematopoietic genes, suggesting these cells may be phenotypically unique (A. E. Powell et al., 2011). It is now critically important to understand the phenotypic consequences of spontaneous fusion between hematopoietic lineage and epithelial cells in order to understand the physiological relevance of hematopoietic-epithelial cell fusion in the intestine and other human tissues.

# **Acknowledgements**

Biostatistics support was provided by the Biostatistics Shared Resource of the Knight Cancer Institute. Funding for this work was provided by NCI CCSG P30CA069533 to the Biostatistics Shared Resource of the Knight Cancer Institute, NCI award number T32CA106195 to ADS, and R01CA118235 to MHW. Chapter III: Cell fusion potentiates tumor heterogeneity though acquisition of macrophage behavior

A previous version of this manuscript was submitted to the journal *Nature*. Gast CE, Silk, AD, Riegler L, Zarour L, Burkhart J, Goodman J, Olson B, Perera V, Schmidt M, Swain J, Davies PS, Flynn P, Watson S, Iizuka S, Korkola J, Burchard J, Courtneidge S, Sheppard B, Gray J, Coussens LM, Wong MH. September 3, 2016.

#### **Summary**

The high fatality associated with metastatic cancer highlights the lack of biologic understanding of how cancer cells gain aggressive behaviors and contribute to tumor heterogeneity. Our data from in vitro and in vivo models provide definitive evidence that cell fusion between cancer cells and macrophages underlies one mechanism contributing to metastatic behavior of cancer cells. *In vitro*-derivation of macrophage- cancer cell fusion hybrids harbored shared genomes and displayed functional acquisition of macrophage phenotypes. *In vivo*-generation of fusion hybrids in mice and humans were readily detectible and resulted in the identification of a novel, unappreciated circulating tumor cell population that correlated with stage and overall survival. This exciting, paradigm-shifting discovery opens an innovative view of tumor evolution in the face of pressure from the microenvironment, leading to tumor diversity that can ultimately result in treatment failure.

# Personal contribution

CEG's contribution to this chapter are as follows:

Figure 3.1, Supplementary Figure 3.1.

CEG analyzed stained sections of patient primary tumor samples to identify Ychromosome-positive epithelium.

# Figure 3.2.

CEG performed, co-culture experiments designed by ADS for imaging and sorting. Immunoblot and Edu-labelled co-culture experiments were performed by ADS.

## Supplementary Figure 3.2.

Co-culture experiments were performed and imaged by CEG and identification of hybrids was performed by CEG and JG.

## Supplementary Figure 3.3.

Co-culture experiments were performed and imaged by CEG. Experimental metastasis assays were performed by CEG. Transwell migration assays were performed by CEG. Boyden chamber assay was performed by SI and SC.

## Supplementary Figure 3.4.

Karyotype analysis and microarray were performed by ADS. GO analysis was performed by JB.

# Supplementary Figure 3.5.

Differential growth and cytokine response was performed by ADS. MEMA was performed by SW and JG. Scratch assay was performed by CEG.

# Figure 3.3.

Tumor doubling time was performed by ADS. Experimental metastasis assays were performed by CEG. Transwell migration assays were performed by CEG. Boyden chamber assay was performed by SI and SC. Motility was assessed by CEG and BO. GO Chord analysis was performed by JB and CEG.

## Figure 3.4.

In vivo mouse experiments and PCR were performed by CEG.

## Figure 3.5.

*In vivo* mouse experiments were performed by CEG. Human CTC experimental design was performed by CEG. Human CTC quantification was performed by LZ and VP. Correlation with stage and survival was performed by CEG and JB.

CEG and MHW wrote the manuscript

#### Introduction

Metastatic cancer fails to respond to effective therapies utilized for primary tumors and therefore accounts for the vast majority of cancer-related deaths (Coghlin & Murray, 2010; NCI, 2016; Nguyen, Bos, & Massague, 2009; Talmadge & Fidler, 2010). It is generally accepted that primary tumor cells acquire behaviors that permit them to escape the primary tumor site, navigate circulation, and colonize in a metastatic site (Fidler, 2003; G. P. Gupta & Massague, 2006), but the underlying mechanism for this is not fully understood (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012; Nguyen et al., 2009; Talmadge & Fidler, 2010). Further, research is only beginning to define how, during the act of metastasis, cancer cells gain heterogeneous properties that complicate treatment effectiveness for late-stage cancer (Heppner, 1984; Marusyk & Polyak, 2010). Clearly, acquired mutations and altered epigenetic regulation rank as top mechanistic candidates contributing to metastatic behaviors, but this knowledge has not yet resulted in development of reliably effective therapeutics (D. Hanahan & L. M. Coussens, 2012). This may be due to the complex nature of tumors and the myriad of undiscovered microenvironmental influences that shape tumor behavior.

One possible microenvironmental impact on tumorigenesis concerns macrophage (M $\Phi$ )-cancer cell fusion. Cell fusion between immune and cancer cells is a century-old hypothesis (Carter, 2008; Pawelek, 2005) that has been circumstantially implicated (Lorico, Corbeil, Pawelek, & Alessandro, 2015; Pawelek, 2005; A. E. Powell et al., 2011), but not definitely demonstrated to

functionally affect tumor cell behaviors. Early in vitro studies revealed that cell fusion hybrids harbored more rapid cell cycling times when compared to either of their parental cell lines.(Islam, Meirelles Lda, Nardi, Magnusson, & Islam, 2006; Xue et al., 2015) Further, metastatic cancer cells expressing genes from immune  $M\Phi$ s (Lorico et al., 2015) was highlighted as evidence that aggressive metastatic cells resulted from fusion. Reports of cells that contained components of both immune cells and cancer cells have been increasingly frequent (Clawson et al., 2012; Orsolya Giricz, 2015; Patsialou et al., 2015; Sheng et al., 2014), but there lacks definitive evidence for physiologic relevance of these fusion hybrids in neoplastic disease. Despite this, fusion between a cancer cell and a migratory MΦ provides an attractive mechanism for how cancer cells can rapidly gain discrete cellular behaviors attributed to aggressive MO-like phenotypes that may facilitate metastatic spread of cancer, including extracellular matrix (ECM) remodeling, survival in circulation and seeding of distant metastatic sites. It could also explain one mechanism by which tumors gain cellular heterogeneity that contributes to treatment resistance. Here, we present the first systematic analysis of M $\Phi$ -cancer cell fusion. We also provide evidence that these cells may be physiologically relevant to tumor evolution and progression.

#### Cell fusion in human tumors

To establish that cell fusion occurs in human cancers, we exploited a system amenable to identifying a blood cell marker in the context of the tumor epithelium (Silk et al., 2013). Specifically, we analyzed tumor biopsies from female patients who previously underwent a sex-mismatched bone marrow transplant (BMT) but subsequently developed a secondary solid tumor. Tumor epithelia were identified with pan cytokeratin (CK) antibodies and interrogated with fluorescence in-situ hybridization (FISH) probes to the Y-chromosome to reveal fusion between the tumor cell and the transplanted male hematopoietic cell (Figure 3.1, Supplementary Figure 3.1). In a patient biopsy of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), cancer cells that contained nuclei harboring a Ychromosome were readily detectible in regions of pancreatic cancer (Figure 3.1ae, Supplementary Figure 3.1a, b), as well as in pre-neoplastic areas of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN; Supplementary Figure 3.1c). Confocal analyses of these cells confirmed that the Y-chromosome was located in the nucleus of a CK-positive tumor cell (see higher magnifications in Figure 3.1). These Ychromosome-positive tumor epithelial cells are not unique to PDAC, as they were also detected in various other solid tumors, including renal cell carcinoma, head and neck squamous cell carcinoma (HNSCC), and lung adenocarcinoma (Supplementary Figure 3.1d-f). These observations are consistent with previous reports of cell fusion in human cancer that used various detection methods (Lazova, Chakraborty, & Pawelek, 2011; Lorico et al., 2015), as well as our report of MΦ-cancer cell fusion in a mouse model of intestinal cancer



# Figure 3.1. Cell fusion in human tumors.

Solid tumors from women with previous sex-mismatched bone marrow transplantation (BMT) permits analysis of cell fusion. (a) Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma tumor section with cytokeratin (gray), the Y-chromosome (Ychr, red) and Hoechst (blue) detection revealed areas of cytokeratin-positive cells with Y-chromosome-positive nuclei, white arrowhead. Representative areas boxed enlarged in b-e. Bar =  $25 \,\mu m$ 



# Supplementary Figure 3.1. Cell fusion in PanIN and tumors from other organ sites.

Solid tumors from women with previous sex-mismatched bone marrow transplantation permits analysis of cell fusion. (a) Hematoxylin and Eosin stain of

pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) section, (b) with cytokeratin (gray), the Y-chromosome (Ychr, red) and Hoechst (blue) detection. Boxed region enlarged in (c) contains pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN). (c-f) Cytokeratin-positive cells with Y-chromosome-positive nuclei, white arrowhead. Representative areas boxed in white are enlarged. Bar = 10 µm.

(A. E. Powell et al., 2011). This extensive analysis in human disease provides the foundation to explore the physiologic relevance of these intriguing fused cells in tumorigenesis.

#### In vitro-derived MO-tumor cell fusion hybrids display bi-parental lineage

Based upon our previous discovery that MΦs are the most prominent fusogenic immune cell partner for the epithelial cell (A. E. Powell et al., 2011), we conducted in vitro validation and analyses of MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids. Two mouse cancer cell lines (colon adenocarcinoma, MC38, and melanoma, B16F10) were engineered to stably express a Cre recombinase and histone 2B fused to red fluorescent protein (H2B-RFP). In co-cultures, these cancer cells spontaneously fused with bone marrow-derived MΦs isolated from transgenic mice expressing Actin-GFP (Okabe, Ikawa, Kominami, Nakanishi, & Nishimune, 1997) or the Yellow fluorescent protein (YFP) Cre reporter (Srinivas et al., 2001) to produce MΦ-cancer fusion hybrids. Fusion hybrids were identified by their coexpression of nuclear RFP and cytoplasmic GFP, or YFP (Figure 3.2a, b, Supplementary Figure 3.2, Supplementary Figure 3.3a). Hybrid cells could be FACS- isolated with high purity based upon YFP expression (Figure 3.2c). To demonstrate the biparental lineage of these hybrid cells, we used three different approaches. First, MΦs labeled with 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine (EdU) prior to coculture with cancer cells produced MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids that initially harbored two nuclei, one labelled with EdU, of M $\Phi$  origin, and the other expressing H2B-RFP, of cancer cell origin (Figure 3.2d). Importantly, upon first mitotic division, bi-nucleated hybrids underwent nuclear fusion and contained a single nucleus with both EdU-labelled and H2B-RFP-labelled DNA (Figure 3.2d). A second approach, using karyotype analysis of sex-chromosomes in maleisolated MΦs (XY) fused to cancer cells (XO), revealed that fusion hybrids



# Figure 3.2. *In vitro*-derived MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids.

(a) MC38 (H2B-RFP) cancer cells co-cultured with GFP-expressing MΦs result in hybrid cells with RFP nuclei and GFP-expressing cytoplasm (yellow arrowhead) among unfused cancer cells (white arrow) and macrophages (white arrowhead). (b) MC38 (H2B-RFP/Cre) cancer cells co-cultured with MΦs expressing the cre reporter, R26R-stop-YFP results in YFP-expressing hybrid cells (yellow arrowhead). (c) YFP-expressing hybrids can be FACS-isolated to purify YFP-expressing hybrid cells confirmed by Immunoblot. (d) Co-cultured MΦs labeled with EdU (green) and MC38 (H2B-RFP/Cre) cancer cells produce YFP-expressing hybrids that initially harbor two nuclei—one from each parent, but upon mitotic division undergo nuclear fusion resulting in a single nucleus with EdU-labeled and RFP-expressing DNA. Hybrid cell outlined in yellow. Bar = 10  $\mu$ m.



Supplementary Figure 3.2. Still images from cell fusion movie. Nine panels taken from a video file displays an MC38 cell (red nucleus) fusing with a GFP- expressing M $\Phi$ , then undergoing mitotic division.



### Supplementary Figure 3.3. B16F10-derived hybrid characterization.

(a) B16F10 (H2B- RFP) cancer cells co-cultured with GFP-expressing MΦs result in hybrid cells with RFP nuclei (red) and GFP-expressing cytoplasm (green). Unfused cancer cells only express RFP. Bar = 10 µm. (b) Lungs from mice injected with B16F10 cells and B16F10-derived hybrids. (c) Chemotaxis assays towards CSF1 ligand. Hybrid chemotaxis towards CSF1 is statistically significant relative to unfused B16F10 cells and cells without ligand after 36h (\*p < 0.037). (d) Boyden chamber invasion assay into matrigel. Fixation and crystal violet staining was performed at 19h incubation. Invasion of B16F10 cells and two different hybrid isolates was quantified by Abs 560nm (\*p < 0.05). contained three sex chromosomes (XXY; Supplementary Figure 3.4a), consistent with fusion between the M $\Phi$  and cancer cell. Chromosome counting demonstrated that fusion hybrids clustered as a unique cell population defined by total chromosome number and sex-chromosome content (Supplementary Figure 3.4b). Interestingly, loss of chromosomes was observed in many of the fusion hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.4b, c), suggesting fusion as a mechanism of rapidly amplifying tumor heterogeneity. Consistent with this observation, fusion hybrids analyzed after the fusion event contained chromosome numbers representing complements of both parent cells, but with continued passaging, the hybrids lost chromosomes before settling in a hyperdiploid state (Supplementary Figure 3.4c). Finally, transcriptome analysis of MO-cancer cell fusion hybrids revealed that these cells predominantly displayed cancer cell transcriptional identity, but also notably retained a M $\Phi$  gene expression signature (Supplementary Figure 3.4d). Interestingly, 5,827 genes were differentially expressed in MC38 cancer cells relative to both M $\Phi$  and cell fusion hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.4d) and were clustered into GO Biologic functions that were attributed to  $M\Phi$  behavior (Supplementary Figure 3.4e). Together, these findings support the notion that cell fusion between MPs and cancer cells produces a distinct hybrid cell type that shares characteristics of both parental derivatives.



# Supplementary Figure 3.4. Characterization of MC38-derived fusion hybrids.

(a) Karyotype and X- (red) and Y-chromosome (green) FISH analyses of parental macrophages ( $M\Phi$ ), unfused MC38 cancer cells and fusion hybrids. (b) Fusion

hybrids (red sphere) cluster as a unique population based on their chromosome number and sex chromosomes, relative to M $\Phi$ s (white sphere) and MC38s (black sphere). (c) Karyotype analyses in M $\Phi$ , MC38 cells and 14d and 21d hybrids. Three hybrid isolates are shown. (d) Microarray analyses. Gray side bar marks hybrid gene expression that is similar to MC38 cancer cells, while blue and yellow bars denote gene expression unique from MC38 cells. Yellow bar marks hybrid gene expression that is similar to that in M $\Phi$ s. (e) GO Analyses of differentially expressed genes in fusion hybrids versus MC38 cells that are similar to M $\Phi$  gene expression. Top 30 GO terms are displayed.
#### Fusion hybrids acquire MΦ-associated phenotypes

Despite acquiring a MO gene expression profile, MO-cancer cell fusion hybrids retained in vitro proliferative capacity similar to unfused cancer cells (Supplementary Figure 3.5a), dividing like cancer cells rather than like  $M\Phi s$ . However, with prolonged growth--past confluence--unfused cancer cells formed cellular aggregates, whereas the M $\Phi$ -cancer fusion hybrids remained sheet-like, reminiscent of a fibroblast growth pattern (Supplementary Figure 3.5a). This suggested that these hybrids might also have differential growth properties in an *in vivo* environment. Therefore, *in vitro*-derived hybrids from MC38 or B16F10 cells were injected into the flank or the dermis, respectively, of immunecompetent mice. Indeed, fusion hybrids retained their tumorigenicity. Further, MC38 hybrids grew faster than unfused cancer cells (Figure 3.3a), supporting the observation that these cells gained properties for differential growth in a physiologic environment. Further, when MC38-derived MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids were injected into the spleen, they trafficked to the liver and seeded metastatic foci at greater numbers than unfused cancer cells (Figure 3.3b), suggesting that fusion with MΦs provided an *in vivo* growth advantage. Likewise, B16F10-derived fusions injected retro-orbitally trafficked and grew more abundantly in the lung (Supplementary Figure 3.3). These findings align with our data identifying the fusion-associated increased expression of GO pathway genes implicated in metastatic spread (Figure 3.3c), in particular those pathways that contribute to tumor invasion (attachment, matrix dissolution and migration) as well as pathways involving response to specific microenvironmental



## Supplementary Figure 3.5. Differential growth, adhesion and cytokine response in hybrids.

(a) Cell confluence relative to time for MC38, M $\Phi$ , and hybrid cells. Still images from 48 and 96 h timepoints. (b) Heatmap of relative adhesive preference for replicate MC38, M $\Phi$  and independent hybrid isolates determined by microenvironment microarray assay; hierarchical clustering according to relative preference for adhesion under 70 different microenvironmental conditions. (c) Mean cell confluence over time, and mean viability relative to untreated cells, for replicate MC38 and independent hybrid populations in the presence of increasing concentrations of Tgf $\beta$ 2, (d) Hgf, (e) Tgf $\beta$ 1, (f) Tgf $\beta$ 3, and (g) Tnf $\alpha$ . \*p<0.05, Student's t-test. (h) Scratch assay for relative migration of confluence MC38 and hybrid cultures. Quantification of migration over time. \*p<0.024.





(a) Proliferative analyses of MC38 cells and MC38-derived hybrids injected into the flank of an immune competent mouse. (b) Analyses of metastatic seeding of hybrids and MC38 cells injected into the spleen and analyzed in the liver. (c) GoChord display of key metastatic GO pathways and selected differentially regulated genes from the significantly enriched in hybrid versus MC38 comparison (Log2 fold-change). Outer ring denotes hybrid-MC38 and inner ring represents MΦ-MC38 comparisons. (d) Boyden chamber invasion assay into matrigel. Fixation and crystal violet staining was performed at 19h incubation. Invasion of MC38 cells and two different hybrid isolates was quantified by Abs 560nm (p < 0.05) (e) Static portrayal of migration tracks from unfused MC38s (black) and a MC38-derived fusion hybrid (red) generated from live-imaged co-cultures. Mean speed of hybrids (red bar) relative to MC38s (gray bar) is

statistically significant, \*p <  $1.1 \times 10^{-9}$ . (f) Chemotaxis assays towards CSF1 and SDF1 ligands. Hybrid chemotaxis towards CSF1 and SDF1 is statistically significant relative to unfused MC38 cells after 24h (p < 0.05). (g) Incubation of cells with antibodies to CSF1R and CXCR4 reduce migration of hybrids towards their ligand. p < 0.05 and 0.01 respectively. (Hybrid=red bar, MC38=gray bar).

cues (Bissell & Hines, 2011; Hoshino, Branch, & Weaver, 2013; Massague, 2008).

These observations led us to test the impact of different microenvironments (MEs) on tumor hybrid growth, because the evolving tumor ME provides discrete niches for a context-dependent selective advantage. Therefore, to directly test whether cell fusion altered a cancer cell's ability to respond to microenvironmental interactions, we evaluated adhesion phenotypes and cytokine-dependent growth responsiveness of MC38-derived fusion hybrids and parental cells on a microenvironment microarray (MEMA) (C. H. Lin, Lee, & LaBarge, 2012). This high throughput assay specifically measures cellular behavior in different MEs—ECM and growth factors spotted in combinatorial rows and columns—permitting the comparison of adhesion phenotypes of parental cancer cells, MPs, and hybrids. Analysis of ME-specific adhesion showed that MC38 cells had a distinct growth factor-independent adhesive preference for discrete ECMs, such as fibronectin (Supplementary Figure 3.5b), and they also displayed enhanced Bone morphogenetic protein 2 (BMP2)- and Bone morphogenetic protein 4 (BMP4)-specific adhesion to Collagen II and Collagen XXIII (Supplementary Figure 3.5b). Mos, by contrast, had a higher adhesion to Collagen XXIII and the ECM component vitronectin, and more uniform adhesion across all MEMA conditions relative to parental cancer cells (Supplementary Figure 3.5b). Interestingly, fusion hybrids displayed a combination of adhesion biases, reflecting properties of both parental cells. Further analysis, using hierarchical clustering, distinguished hybrids from

parental cancer cells with respect to adhesion on independent MEs (Supplementary Figure 3.5b).

To extend these observations, and to more directly test whether  $M\Phi$  fusion could provide cancer cells with a selective growth advantage, we directly analyzed the growth effects of >90 different cytokines and soluble factors on MC38 and hybrid cells (not shown). A number of growth factors displayed differential influence on MC38 compared to hybrid cells, including Tgf $\beta$ 1-3, which displayed a clear dose-dependent suppression of MC38 proliferation but had no effect on hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.5c, e, f). Likewise, a moderate, dosedependent growth-suppressing effect of Hepatic growth factor (Hgf) was apparent on MC38 cells but not on hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.5d). More strikingly, hybrids were resistant to  $Tnf\alpha$ , which had a profound inhibitory effect on the growth of MC38 cells (Supplementary Figure 3.5g). Resistance of hybrids to cytokine concentrations that suppressed MC38 growth clearly demonstrates the capacity of fusion to influence selectable phenotypes. These results confirm that MΦ fusion can alter cancer cell phenotypes and demonstrate that, under specific growth conditions, spontaneous fusion with MP provides cancer cells with a selective growth advantage.

To determine if cell fusion provides a mechanism by which cancer cells acquire MΦ phenotypes, we analyzed the acquisition of upregulated MΦ genes identified in fusion hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.4d) from key pathways and biologic processes defined by GO terms that are associated with the metastatic process (Figure 3.3c). One upregulated gene set identified is involved in

modulation of the ECM and includes matrix metalloproteases (MMP2 and MMP9) that are capable of degrading type IV collagen, the most abundant component of the basement membrane (Kessenbrock, Plaks, & Werb, 2010; Sahai, 2005; Zeng, Cohen, & Guillem, 1999). Notably, degradation of the basement membrane in combination with directed chemotaxis, or invasion, is an essential step for tumor progression (Liotta et al., 1980). To determine if MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids gain functional invasion activity, we performed a boyden chamber invasion assay (Figure 3.3d). Subsets of hybrid cells displayed increased invasion relative to their unfused parental cancer cell lines (Figure 3.3d, Supplementary Figure 3.3d). Further, consistent with upregulated GO pathways related to cellular migration, in vitro-derived MC38-derived fusion hybrids cultures, and in scratch assays comparing MC38-derived fusion hybrids and their parental cell lines (Figure 3.3e, Supplementary Figure 3.5f). Together, these data demonstrate that MΦ fusion underlies one mechanism by which a cancer cell can gain functional cell behaviors commonly attributed to a MP and related to key behaviors--cell attachment, matrix dissolution and migration--that are associated with cancer cell invasion and metastasis.

GO genes involved in "response to stimulus" that are expressed at high levels in MΦs were also upregulated in MΦ-cancer fusion hybrids (Figure 3.3c). In particular, fusion hybrids harbored elevated expression of the MΦ-associated gene colony stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R), which promotes differentiation and function of MΦs (Sherr & Rettenmier, 1986) —as well as

facilitates metastasis (DeNardo et al., 2011). Additionally, hybrids exhibited high expression of CXCR4, the receptor for the strongly chemotactic lymphocyte cytokine, stromal cell-derived factor 1 (SDF1). To determine if acquisition of gene expression translated to a functional migratory response to their ligand, we used a transwell chemotaxis assay coupled to live-imaging technology (Incucyte Chemotaxis, Essen). Under these conditions, fusion hybrids migrated towards the Colony stimulating factor 1 (CSF1) or SDF1 ligand at various concentrations (shown 25 ng/ml), whereas unfused MC38 cancer cells were incapable of responding to the chemoattractant, and B16F10 cancer cell hybrids had low response (Figure 3.3f, g, Supplementary Figure 3.3c). Notably, presence of ligand did not change proliferative dynamics of either fusion hybrids or unfused cancer cells (not shown); however, incubation with anti-CSF1R or anti-CXCR4 antibodies prevented the chemotactic response in the fusion hybrid (Figure 3.3g). Interestingly, some hybrid lines expressed both CSF1R as well as the CSF1 ligand. CSF1 over-expression in lung cancer has increased tumor cell proliferation and invasion (Hung et al., 2014) and its inhibition correlated with decreased tumor metastasis. Further, aggressive metastatic breast cancer frequently gains CSF1R expression (Patsialou et al., 2015). How tumor cells gain chemotactically responsive receptor expression is not entirely clear and there may be multiple mechanisms that underlie this change in transcriptional profile.

#### In vivo generation of tumor cell fusion hybrids

While our in vitro-derived fusion hybrids allowed for in-depth functional association of MΦ behaviors and the FISH analysis of human tumors demonstrate that cell fusion occurs in vivo, these studies do not provide insight into the role of fusion hybrids in the metastatic cascade. Therefore, to definitively demonstrate cell fusion in a mouse model of tumorigenesis, we subcutaneously injected MC38 cancer cells into the flank of R26R-YFP Cre reporter mice. In this system, fusion hybrids were identified as RFP<sup>+</sup>/YFP<sup>+</sup> cells; which were detected among unfused tumor cells (RFP<sup>+</sup>) by immunohistochemical analyses of the primary tumor (not shown). Orthotopic injection into the cecum, MO-MC38 fusion hybrids, however, resulted in pervasive peritoneal seeding and limited the utility of this model. We therefore opted to establish a more tractable system that allowed ease of tumor growth monitoring at an orthotopic site, specifically a melanoma model. Here, B16F10 melanoma cells injected into the dermis of a recipient mouse grew a 1 cm tumor (Figure 3.4a). Fluorescence analysis of the primary tumor revealed the presence of RFP<sup>+</sup>/GFP<sup>+</sup> fusion hybrids (Figure 3.4b) and RFP<sup>+</sup>/YFP<sup>+</sup> fusion hybrids (Supplementary Figure 3.6a). Primary tumor dissociation from B16F10 (H2B-RFP/Cre) cells injected into YFP-reporter mice followed by FACS-isolation (Supplementary Figure 3.6b) and guantification of YFP<sup>+</sup>/RFP<sup>+</sup> fusion hybrids identified a rare presence of fusion hybrid cells among unfused tumor cells (<0.48%, Figure 3.4d). To determine the tumorigenicity and relative growth property of the fusion hybrids, 100



#### Figure 3.4. B16F10 in vivo-derived fusion hybrids.

(a) B16F10 (H2B-RFP) cells intradermally injected into GFP-expressing mice were harvested at 1 cm of growth. (b) Fluoresence analyses of tumor for RFP (red) and GFP (green) reveal double-positive hybrids and phagocytosed cancer cells with different nuclear morphology. Bar =  $25 \mu m$ . (c) B16F10 (H2B-RFP/Cre) cells injected into R26R-stop-YFP transgenic mice. (d) Hybrid and unfused cancer cells from a dissociated tumor subjected to FACS--hybrids (red box) and unfused (gray box) cancer cells. (e) 100 FACS-isolated cells injected into wildtype secondary recipient mice analyzed for tumor growth at 40 days, and (f) 3,000 FACS- isolated cells injected into recipient mice and temporally monitored for growth. (g) Primary tumor (subcutaneous view, yellow arrowhead) and

metastatic lymph node (LN) growth of hybrid-derived-primary tumor. Both primary tumor and lymph nodes express RFP hybrid cells (white arrowhead) by fluorescence and PCR. Bar in gross = 5 mm, Bar in tissue section = 50  $\mu$ m.



## Supplementary Figure 3.6. Characterization of *in vivo*-derived B16F10 fusion hybrids.

(a) Representative confocal micrograph of B16F10-derived fusion hybrid in a primary tumor visualized for YFP (yellow), RFP (red). (b) Isolated hybrid circulating tumor cells from B16F10 injected mouse blood visualized for YFP and RFP expression. (c) FACS analyses of cell surface antigens on hybrid circulating tumor cells (GFP<sup>+</sup>/RFP<sup>+</sup>/CD45<sup>+</sup>; red scale). Gray wedge denotes GFP<sup>+</sup>/RFP<sup>+</sup>/CD45<sup>-</sup> cells.

(RFP<sup>+</sup>/YFP<sup>+</sup>) *in vivo*-derived hybrid cells were reinjected into the dermis of each secondary recipient mice (Figure 3.4c), demonstrating that B16F10 hybrid cells retained tumorigenecity (Figure 3.4e). Of these injected mice, one mouse injected with B16F10-derived hybrids developed metastatic spread of disease (Figure 3.4g). To encourage tumor growth and assess tumor heterogeneity we collected sufficient numbers of fusion hybrids to allow robust tumor growth in additional animals. Surprisingly, the *in vivo*-derived fusion hybrids appeared to grow more rapidly than the unfused tumor cells (Figure 3.4f), but more importantly, the three mice, each injected with 3,000 cells, displayed a level of heterogeneous growth patterns, suggesting that MΦ cell fusion contributes to diverse tumor growth. Collectively, these data indicate that hybrid cells develop spontaneously *in vivo*, retain tumorigenic capacity, may exhibit accelerated tumor growth and can result in metastasis.

#### MΦ-tumor cell fusion hybrids are enriched in circulation

Detectible fusion hybrids in both primary and metastatic sites supported the possibility that fused cancer cells have gained the ability to traffic from the primary tumor to a distant metastatic site. To explore this biologic hallmark of the metastatic cascade, we revisited our experimental melanoma model, and collected blood from mice with established isogenic tumors (Figure 3.5a). Peripheral blood was subjected to flow cytometry for quantification of circulating tumor cells (CTCs). RFP<sup>+</sup>/GFP<sup>+</sup> fusion hybrids were easily detectible, representing 90.1% of the CTCs, dramatically out-numbering unfused RFP<sup>+</sup> CTCs (Figure 3.5b). Fusion hybrid CTCs were still present in the circulation of tumor free animals, following surgical removal of the primary tumor, suggesting that these hybrid CTCs have long-term survival or that they were seeded by undetectable metastatic foci (data not shown). Imaging of collected individual fused CTCs confirmed their fusion identity and morphologically distinguished them from MΦs that had phagocytosed or adhered to a cancer cell (Figure 3.5b).

Importantly, the classical definition of CTCs in human cancer is a cell that expresses a tumor antigen (typically EpCAM or CK for epithelial cancers) and does not express the pan-leukocyte antigen CD45 (Fehm et al., 2002; Racila et al., 1998). MΦs normally express CD45, therefore we reasoned that MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids would also express this cell surface epitope and be excluded from conventional CTC isolation. Indeed, the majority of RFP<sup>+</sup>/GFP<sup>+</sup> fusion hybrids expressed CD45, while unfused RFP<sup>+</sup> cancer cells largely did not (Figure 3.5c). Notably, isolated fusion hybrids displayed a diverse cell surface





(a) B16F10 (H2B-RFP) cells intradermally injected into a GFP-expressing mouse. (b) Blood collected at time of tumor resection, analyzed by flow cytometry for GFP and RFP expression. RFP<sup>+</sup>GFP<sup>+</sup> cells were detectible in pre- sorted cell preparations by immunofluorescence. (c) Percentages of fusion hybrids (RFP<sup>+</sup>/GFP<sup>+</sup>) and unfused CTCs (RFP<sup>+</sup>/GFP<sup>-</sup>) expressing the leukocyte antigen CD45, \* p < 0.000002. (d) Human pancreatic cancer patient peripheral blood analyzed for Cytokeratin<sup>+</sup> (green) and CD45<sup>+</sup> (red) expression using in situ

analyses and digital scanning. (e)  $CK^+/CD45^+$  and  $CK^+/CD45^-$  cells quantified in patient blood across cancer stage, \*ANOVA p < 0.023. (f,g) Kaplan-Meier Curve of dichotomized biomarkers (fCTC and CTC) was associated with statistically significant increased risk of death for fCTC (p = 0.0029) but not for CTCs (p = 0.95). Bar = 50 µm.

expression of M $\Phi$  antigens (Supplementary Figure 3.6c). This prompted us to translate the identification of this novel tumor marker<sup>+</sup>, CD45<sup>+</sup> CTC population— which comprises the majority of the tumor cells in circulation—to human patients.

To evaluate CTCs in human cancer patients diagnosed with various tumor stages, we collected peripheral blood from patients with node-negative, nodepositive or metastatic pancreatic cancer. We then performed in situ antibody staining (CD45, CK) on isolated leukocytes followed by digital image analyses (Figure 3.5d). This allowed us to validate the double-positive expression of CD45 and CK on "fused" CTCs and exclude doublets or clusters of cells. We found that the percentage of fused CTCs expressing CD45<sup>+</sup>/CK<sup>+</sup> significantly correlated with advanced disease (Figure 3.5e) and with overall survival (Figure 3.5f). Notably, conventionally defined CTCs (CD45<sup>-</sup>/CK<sup>+</sup>) did not correlate with stage or survival (Figure 3.5e,g) and were detected at an order of magnitude lower than fused CTCs in metastatic disease. These data identify a unique, underappreciated population of tumor cells analogous to the MP-cancer cell fusion hybrid cells observed in our mouse models. Significantly, fused CTCs were indicators of disease stage in pancreatic cancer, indicating an avenue for the development of biomarkers for this aggressive disease.

#### Discussion

Together, our *in vitro* and *in vivo* data demonstrate that cancer cells fuse spontaneously with primary MΦs. They also indicate that this fusion process influences cancer cell genotypes in a manner that alters their physical behaviors in cellular processes that impact successful navigation along the metastatic cascade. We demonstrate that cell fusion produces tumorigenic cells that have increased MΦ-associated behaviors, specifically that fusion hybrids express functional levels of the MΦ gene, CSF1R. This finding has important implications for how cell fusions are generated and for how fusion hybrids may respond in the context of chemotherapy or combination treatment with inhibitors to CSF1R (DeNardo et al., 2011; Ngiow et al., 2016).

We also provide evidence that MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids are differentially modulated by their ME, as specific extracellular conditions provided a selective growth advantage to hybrids but not unfused cancer cells. These discoveries have implications for cancer progression, indicating that MΦ fusion with cancer cells provides a level of tumor cell heterogeneity that allows greater opportunity for positive- selection based on the evolving ME during tumor growth or in response to therapeutic treatment. Thus, MΦ-cancer cell fusion provides a previously unappreciated mechanism by which phenotypic diversity can be achieved within a population of cancer cells, increasing the chances that for any given selection pressure, highly fit subclones will be present within a tumor. Recent evidence strongly supports the occurrence of heterotypic fusion between hematopoietic lineage and cancer cells in humans (NCI, 2016); and although the

frequency of cell fusion in human cancers is unknown, we have demonstrated that this mechanism has clear potential to drive clonal expansion in the face of specific selective pressures, thereby contributing to the processes of tumor evolution and cancer progression.

Our studies have now provided an evaluation of MΦ-cancer cell fusion hybrids along the metastatic cascade; most significantly, we identified hybrid cells in peripheral circulation in mouse models of tumor progression and in human patients. Fused CTCs outnumbered unfused, conventionally isolated CTCs in both mice and humans. Notably, the extent of fusion-derived CTCs was highly correlated with tumor stage and overall survival.

It is not currently known whether MΦ-cancer cell fusions more efficiently leave the primary tumor site, as our data suggest. It is possible that fusion hybrids escape the primary tumor at rates equal to that of unfused tumor cells, but have enhanced survival in the circulation due to their immune heritage promoting immune evasion or other mechanisms. Regardless, these possibilities provide intriguing insights for future examination into immune surveillance of MΦtumor cell fusion hybrids, which could impact effectiveness of immune therapy.

Our studies demonstrate acquisition of biologic phenotypes of MΦ-tumor cell fusion hybrids that are consistent with properties of metastatic tumor cells, supporting that cell fusion is one mechanism that drives metastatic spread of disease. Further, we identified a novel population of CTCs that has largely been overlooked. We demonstrate biologic phenotypes of these fused hybrids and suggest their development as potent biomarkers linked to important physiologic

hallmarks of aggressive cancer. Overall, cell fusion as a mechanism for imparting heterogeneous behaviors linked to metastatic features, opens an exciting new area of biology of the metastatic cancer cell.

### **Contributions**

C.E.G. and A.D.S. designed and performed experiments, analyzed data, and wrote the manuscript. L.R., L.Z., J.R.G., B.O., V.P., M.S., J.S., P.S.D., P.F., and S.W. designed and performed experiments and analyzed data. J.B. and J. B. performed biostatistics and analyzed data. B.S., J.G., and L.M.C. designed experiments and analyzed data. M.H.W. designed experiments, analyzed data, and wrote the manuscript.

#### **Acknowledgements**

We wish to acknowledge members of the OHSU Flow Cytometry Shared Resource and Advanced Light Microscopy Core at The Jungers Center for technical assistance. Dr. Megan Troxell for pathology support. Instrumentation used in this work was supported by grant number S10-RR023432 from the National Center for Research Resources (NCRR), a component of the National Institutes of Health (NIH) to the Advanced Light Microscopy Core at the OHSU Jungers Center. Research reported in this publication was supported by the National Cancer Institute of the National Institutes of Health under award numbers T32CA106195, U54CA112970, and P30 CA069533, and by the National Heart Lung and Blood Institute of the National Institutes of Health under award number T32HL007781, and by the Knight Cancer Institute. In addition, this work was supported by NIH awards: T32 GM071388, 2T32CA106195 and an American Skin Association Medical Student Grant to C.E.G. Partial support was provided by a Knight Cancer Institute Development Award made possible by the Veterans of Foreign Wars Ladies Auxiliary Group and the Phileo Foundation, and an award from the Collins Medical Trust to A.D.S. Support was also provided by an OHSU Center for Women's Health Circle of Giving Grant, R01CA118235, and R21CA172334 to M.H.W.

#### **Extended methods**

#### Human samples and ethics statement

All human blood and tissue samples were collected and analyzed with approved protocols in accordance with the ethical requirements and regulations of the OHSU institutional review board. Informed consent was obtained from all subjects. Peripheral blood was obtained from cancer patients diagnosed with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma at various stages and treated at Oregon Health & Science University (OHSU), as well as from healthy controls. Identification and acquisition of solid tumor biopsies from female patients that previously received a gender-mismatched bone marrow transplantation was conducted by screening of the Center for International Bone Marrow Transplant Registry (CIBMTR).

# Fluorescence *in-situ* hybridization and immunohistochemical analyses of solid tumors

X- and Y-chromosome FISH probes were hybridized to 5 µm formalin-fixed paraffin embedded primary human tumor sections using CEP X (DXZ1 locus) and Y (DYZ1 locus) probes (Abbott Molecular, IL) following manufacturer's protocols. Briefly, tissue was treated with Retrievagen A solutions (BD Biosciences, CA), Tissue Digestion Kit II reagents (Kreatech, Netherlands) then hybridized with probe at 80 °C for 5 mins and 37 °C for 12 hr. Tissue sections were permeabilized with graded detergent washes at 24 °C, then processed for

immunohistochemical staining. Tissue was incubated with antibodies to pancytokeratin (Fitzgerald) and counterstained with Hoechst dye (1 µg/mL). Two slides were analyzed for each tumor section. Slides were digitally scanned and quantified by two independent investigators. Areas with Y-chromosome positivity were analyzed by confocal microscopy. Hematoxylin and eosin stain was conducted on adjacent sections.

#### In situ analyses of human peripheral blood

Patient peripheral blood was collected in heparinized vacutainer tubes (BD), then lymphocytes and peripheral mononuclear cells were isolated using density centrifugation and LeucoSep<sup>™</sup> Centrifuge Tubes (Greiner Bio-One) according to manufacturer's protocol. Cells were then adhered to Poly-D-Lysine-coated slides, fixed with 4% paraformaldehyde for 5 min, then stained for CD45 and cytokeratin expression using antibodies to CD45 (eBioscience) and human pan-cytokeratin (Fitzgerald). Tissue was developed with fluorescent-conjugated secondary antibodies (anti-mouse Cy3; Jackson ImmunoResearch and goat anti-guinea pig 488; Invitrogen) then was stained with Hoechst (1µg/mL). Slides were digitally scanned with a Leica DM6000 B microscope and analyzed using Ariol<sup>®</sup> software. Manual quantification by three independent investigators of randomly selected regions containing 2,000 cells evaluated CD45 and cytokeratin status of Hoescht<sup>+</sup> cells. Percentages of fused circulating tumor cells (fCTCs) in the buffy coat correlate with disease stage with significance determined by overall ANOVA post-test,  $p < 6.3 \times 10^{-8}$ , (p-values: no nodal-met (0.00035), nodal-met (0.05), no

nodal-nodal (0.15), while none of the conventional circulating tumor cells (CTC; i.e. CD45<sup>-</sup>) comparisons across stage were statically significant, p-values for no nodal-met (0.31), nodal-met (0.9). Survival analysis was conducted on 18/20 pancreatic patients (two were lost to follow-up) to correlate CTCs with time to death using Kaplan-Meier curve and log rank test using dichotomized biomarkers based on median value. High  $CK^+/CD45^+$  (> 0.808, median) was associated with a statistically significant increased risk of death (p = 0.0029) with a hazard ratio of 8.31, but high  $CK^+/CD45^-$  (> 0.101, median) did not have a statistically significant effect on time to death (p = 0.95).

#### Mice

All mouse experiments were performed in accordance to the guidelines issued by the Animal Care and Use Committee at Oregon Health & Science University, using approved protocols. Mice were housed in a specific pathogen-free environment under strictly controlled light cycle conditions, fed a standard rodent Lab Chow (#5001 PMI Nutrition International), and provided water *ad libitum*. The following strains were used in the described studies: C57BL/6J (JAX #000664), Gt(ROSA)26Sor<sup>tm(EYFP)Cos</sup>/J (R26R-stop-YFP; JAX#006148)(Srinivas et al., 2001), Tg(act-EGFP)Y01Osb (Act-GFP; JAX #006567) (Okabe et al., 1997). Mice of both genders were randomized and analyzed at 8-10 weeks of age. When possible, controls were littermates housed in the same cage as experimental animals. The investigators were not blinded to allocation during experiments and outcome assessment.

#### Cell culture

MC38 mouse intestinal epithelial cancer cells were kindly provided by Jeffrey Schlom, (NCI, MD) and B16F10 mouse melanoma cells were obtained from the ATCC. Validation of cell lines were confirmed by PCR and by functional metastasis assay for the later. Cell lines and hybrids were negative for mycoplasma. Cell lines, both derived from C57BL/6J mice, were cultured in DMEM + 10% serum (Life Technologies, NY). Stable cancer cell lines, MC38(H2B-RFP), MC38(H2B-RFP/Cre, B16F10(H2B-RFP), and B16F10(H2B-RFP/Cre), were generated by retroviral transduction using pBABE-based retroviruses, and polyclonal populations were selected by antibiotic resistance and flow-sorted for bright fluorescence as appropriate. Primary MΦ derivation was conducted from the bone marrow of R26R-stop-YFP or Act-GFP mice. To elicit MΦs, cells were cultured for six days in DMEM + 15% serum supplemented with sodium pyruvate, non-essential amino acids (Life Technologies, NY) and 25 ng/ml CSF1 (Peprotech, NJ).

Cell fusion hybrid generating co-cultures were established in MΦ-derivation media without CSF1 for four days. MC38 or B16F10 cells and MΦs were coseeded at a 1:2 ratio at low density. Hybrid cells were FACS-isolated for appropriate fusion markers on a Becton Dickinson InFlux or FACSVantage SE cell sorters (BD Biosciences, CA). FACS plots are representative of at least 20 independent MC38 or B16F10 hybrid isolates (technical replicates). Low passage hybrid isolates were established; functional experiments were conducted on

passage 8-20 hybrid isolates. Live-imaging of co-cultured cells were performed using an Incucyte Zoom automated microscope system and associated software (Essen Bioscience, MI). Technical triplicates generated 36 movies that covered 77.4 mm<sup>2</sup> and were screened for hybrid generation and division. Movie represents fusion event captured in one of 21 movies containing hybrids.

#### EdU-labeling and karyotype analysis

*During hybrid generation.* Cultured cells were fixed in 4% formaldehyde in PBS and processed for immunohistochemical analyses with antibodies against GFP (1:500; Life Technologies, NY) or RFP (1:1000; Allele Biotechnology, CA). 5-ethynyl-2'deoxyuridine- (EdU) labeling and detection was performed according to manufacturer directions (Life Technologies, NY). Briefly, M $\Phi$  DNA was labeled with 10  $\mu$ M EdU supplemented in media for 24h prior to hybrid generation co-culture. 10  $\mu$ M EdU was also used for determination of S-phase indices. N=6 biologic and technical replicates were conducted and screened for bi-parental hybrids.

*For karyotype analyses.* Chromosome spreads from cells in S-phase were prepared using standard protocols, from cells treated for >12 hours with 100 ng/ml Colcemid (Life Technologies, NY) to induce mitotic arrest. DNA was visualized by staining with DAPI; X- and Y- chromosomes were identified using fluorescently labeled nucleotide probes (ID Labs, Canada) as directed by the manufacturer. Images of stained fixed cells and chromosome spreads were acquired using a 40x1.35 UApo oil objective on a DeltaVision-modified inverted

microscope (IX70; Olympus) using SoftWorx software (Applied Precision, LLC), and represent maximum intensity projections of deconvolved z-stacks unless otherwise indicated. Experiments were replicated 8 times. Each biologic replicate was analyzed in an independent experiment. A minimum of n=20 cells were analyzed in each experiment. Chromosomes were counted manually by two independent investigators.

#### Gene expression analysis

Microarray analysis was performed with Mouse 430.2 gene chips (Affymetrix, CA) at the OHSU Gene Profiling Shared Resource and data were analyzed using GeneSifter software (Geospiza, WA) to identify relative expression differences between cell types (Replicates: MΦ, n=3; MC38, n=3; hybrids, n=5 independent isolates) and produce Gene Ontology analyses. Gene ontology category enrichment was calculated using the GOstats R package (Falcon & Gentleman, 2007) and visualized using functions from the GOplot R package (Walter, Sanchez-Cabo, & Ricote, 2015).

#### Code availability

Source code used to generate figures and corresponding tables is available for download from our public repository (Burkhart, 2016).

#### PCR

DNA was extracted from frozen formalin fixed melanoma primary tumor and lymph node sections by 40 min incubation in lysis buffer (25 mM NaOH, 0.2 mM EDTA pH 12) at 95 °C followed by neutralization with equal volumes of neutralization buffer (40 mM Tris-HCl pH 5). RFP primers: fwd 5'-CAGTTCCAGTACGGCTCCAAG-3' and rev 5'- CCTCGGGGTACATCCGCTC-3'. Actin primers: fwd 5'-GAAGTACCCCATTGAACATGGC-3' and rev 5'-GACACCGTCCCAGAATCC-3'. Reactions were run with a 60 °C annealing temperature.

#### **Microenvironment arrays**

Recombinant proteins (R&D Systems, MN) (Millipore, MA) were diluted to desired concentrations in print buffer (Arraylt, CA) and pair-wise combinations of extracellular matrix proteins and growth factors or cytokines were made in a 384 well plate. A Q-Array Mini microarray printer (Genetix, CA) was used to draw from the 384 well plate and print protein combinations onto Nunc 8-well chambered cell culture plates (Thermo Scientific, NY). Each combination was printed in quintuplicate in each array, and arrays were dried at room temperature. Printed MEMAs were blocked for 5 mins using 0.25% w/v F108 copolymer (Sigma-Aldrich, MO) in PBS, and then rinsed with PBS and media prior to plating cells. Cells were trypsinized, filtered to exclude cell clumps and counted; 10<sup>5</sup> cells were plated on each array in 2 ml of DMEM + 2.5% serum and incubated for 30 minutes in a humidified tissue culture incubator. Unbound cells were gently removed, and fresh media added; after 12 hours, arrays were fixed with 4%

formaldehyde in PBS for 10 mins and stained with DAPI. Adhesion was measured as relative cellular preference: the number of cells occupying a given microenvironment condition relative to the average cell number over all occupied microenvironmental spots across the entire MEMA for each sample. Five replicate samples each for MC38 cells and MΦ, and five independent MC38derived hybrid isolates were analyzed. Standard two tailed t-tests were performed with p < 0.05 reported as significant. Error bars represent S.E.M.

#### In vitro-derived hybrid proliferation

For phenotypic profiling growth responsiveness to cytokines and soluble factors, 95 different cytokines or soluble signaling molecules were distributed at high, medium and low concentrations in 384 well plates, in 25µl of RPMI (Life Technologies, NY) supplemented with 1% FBS; and 25µl of a 1.2x10<sup>4</sup> cells/ml suspension of hybrid or MC-38 cells in DMEM + 4% FBS was added to each well. 99 wells of each plate were left cytokine-free and no cells were added to two of these wells, which served to provide measurements of background signal. Plates were cultured in a humidified incubator for 72 hours, after which 5ul of MTS reagent was added to each well. Two hours later, absorbance at 490nm was read with a 384-well plate reader. For each plate, absorbance values for each cytokine-treated well were normalized to the mean absorbance of the cytokine-free wells on that plate, and expressed in terms of standard deviations from the cytokine-free mean. Three independent hybrid isolates and three MC38 replicates were analyzed. Cytokines or factors that showed a potential differential

effect on growth of MC38 and hybrid cells were re-tested in 96-well plates. In these experiments, 2.5x10<sup>4</sup> hybrid or MC38 cells were plated in the presence of three different concentrations for each soluble factor, or in media alone (DMEM + 2.5% FBS), in triplicate for each condition. Plates were imaged every two hours for 90 hours, and then cell viability was assessed.

#### Chemotaxis assay

Chemotaxis assays were performed using IncuCyte<sup>™</sup> Chemotaxis Cell Migration Assay (Essen) with at least three technical replicates of triplicate samples. Briefly, 1000 cancer cells were plated in the top wells in DMEM + 0.2% FBS after incubation in serum-free media for 20 h. CSF1 or SDF1 ligand (25 ng/mL) was added to the bottom well and cells were incubated at 37 °C for at least 36 hours with live-imaging. The neutralizing antibodies to the CSF1R (eBioscience), CXCR4 (Biolegend) and isotype control antibody were added to the top and bottom well (2.5 ng/µL). Migration was quantified by measuring phase contrast area of the top and bottom wells for each timepoint using IncuCyte ZOOM® software. Triplicates of each condition were performed, and the means and standard deviations were calculated. p < 0.02 for hybrids treated with CSF1 or SDF1 relative to hybrids without CSF1 or SDF1 by unpaired t-test. Two independent hybrid isolates were analyzed. Technical octupulicates (MC38) or sextuplicates (B16F10) with biologic quadruplicates or triplicates were analyzed. For inhibitor studies technical duplicates with biologic triplicates were analyzed.

#### Scratch Wound Assay

Cells were grown to confluence in 96-well plates and individual scratch wounds were made using an Essen<sup>®</sup> 96-well WoundMaker <sup>TM</sup>. Wound closure was monitored by live imaging from 2 to 14 hours post scratch and migration rate was determined with IncuCyte ZOOM® software. At least two technical replicates of triplicate samples was performed. p < 0.024 by unpaired t-test. Error bars represent s.d.

#### **Migration Analysis**

From IncuCyte live imaging of co-cultured MΦs and cancer cells, 24 to 48 h image series containing a cancer-MΦ fusion event was cropped and exported as two separate uncompressed Audio Video Interleave (AVI) files: one containing only the red channel for TrackMate analysis and another containing both red and green channels with a sizing legend. Red channel AVI files were imported into FIJI and converted to 8-bit image series with a mean filter of 1.5 pixels applied. TrackMate analysis was then performed on nuclei with an estimated diameter of 10 pixels and a tolerance of 17.5. Using the Linear Assignment Problem (LAP) Tracker, settings for tracking nuclei were as follows: 75.0 pixel frame to frame linking, 25.0 pixel and 2 frame gap track segment gap closing. Tracks segments were not allowed to split or merge. Using the analysis function in TrackMate, track statistics were exported to an excel file and tracks containing 11 or fewer frames were excluded from analysis. A total of 9 hybrid cells and 536 unfused

cells were analyzed with a  $p < 1.1 \times 10^{-9}$  by unpaired t-test. Error bars represent s.d.

#### Boyden chamber invasion assay

Matrigel-containing Boyden transwell chambers (BD Biosciences) were preheated for 6 h prior to cell application.  $3 \times 10^5$  cells (MC38-derived hybrids, B16F10-derived hybrids, MC38, and B16F10) were plated per transwell in 0.1 % FBS in the upper chamber with media containing 10% FBS in the bottom chamber. Cells which passed through the matrigel membrane 19h after plating were fixed with 0.4% Paraformaldehyde in PBS followed by staining with 0.09% crystal violet/10% ethanol. Optical density was measured at 560nm. All assays were conducted in quadruplicate.

#### In vivo analyses of in vitro-derived cell fusion hybrids

For tumor growth, 8-12 week old C57BL/6J mice (Jackson, ME) were injected with  $5 \times 10^4$  cells (MC38, MC38-derived hybrids) or  $5 \times 10^5$  cells (B16F10, B16F10-derived hybrids) subcutaneously or intradermally, respectively. Length (L) and width (W) of palpable tumors were measured three times weekly with calipers until tumors reached a maximum diameter of 2 cm. Tumors were surgically removed in survival surgery or animals were sacrificed during tumor removal in accordance with OHSU IACUC guidelines. Animals were observed for at least six months for detection of tumor growth. For each tumor, volume (V) was calculated by the formula V=1/2(L×W<sup>2</sup>); volume doubling time for each tumor was extracted

from a curve fit to a plot of log tumor volume over time. Curves with R2 values of less than 0.8 were excluded from analysis, as were tumors with six or less dimension measurements; these exclusion criteria were established in response to the unanticipated early ulceration of some tumors, which precluded accurate measurements of length and width, p < 0.05, by Mann-Whitney U test. At least 13 animals per group were used to identify a difference in tumor doubling time between groups with an  $\alpha$ =0.05 to confer a power=79% For growth of tumor at metastatic sites, 1×10<sup>6</sup> MC38 cells were injected into the spleen. Livers were analyzed 3 weeks later for tumor burden by Hematoxylin and Eosin stain. Hybrids formed metastatic foci more readily with a p < 0.008 by Mann-Whitney U Test. N=16 (MC38) and n=17 (MC38-derived hybrids) were injected in four different technical replicate experiments. At least 16 animals per group were used to identify a difference in number of metastatic foci between groups with an  $\alpha$ =0.05 to confer a power=85%. For B16F10 cells, 2.5x10<sup>5</sup> cells were retroorbitally injected and lungs were analyzed 16 days post-injection. Melanin marked tumor metastasis were visualized. Duplicate studies of n=3 (B16F10 and B16F10-derived hybrids) were analyzed.

*In vivo*-derived cell fusion hybrids For isolation of *in vivo*-derived hybrids or assessment of circulating tumor cells, 5×10<sup>5</sup> B16F10(H2B-RFP with or without Cre) cells were injected intradermally into R26R-YFP or Actin-GFP mice respectively. Once tumors reached 1-2 cm in diameter, it was surgically removed for immunohistochemical analyses or for FACS/flow analyses.

Immunohistochemical analysis of in vivo-derived tumors.

B16F10 (H2B-RFP, Cre) primary tumors in Act-GFP or R26R-stop-YFP mice were fixed in 10% buffered formalin, frozen in OCT and 5µm sections were obtained. Tumors from R26R-stop-YFP mice were incubated with antibodies for GFP (1:500; Life Technologies, NY) followed by detection with fluorescent secondary antibody (1:500, Alexa488, Jackson Immuno Research). Nuclei were counterstained with Hoechst (1 µg/mL). Slides were digitally scanned with a Leica DM6000 B microscope and analyzed using Ariol® software. Confocal images were acquired with a FluoView<sup>™</sup> FV1000 confocal microscope (Olympus).

<u>FACS-isolation and flow cytometric analyses of fusion hybrids.</u> Tumors were diced, and digested for 30 minutes at 37 °C in DMEM + 2 mg/mL Collagenase A (Roche) + DNase (Roche) under stirring conditions. Digested tumor was filtered through a 40 μm filter and washed with PBS.

For FACS-isolation, hybrid and unfused cells were isolated by direct fluorescence on a Becton Dickinson InFlux sorter.

For flow cytometric analysis, blood was collected retro-orbitally using heparinized micro-hematocrit capillary tubes (Fisher) into K<sub>2</sub>EDTA-coated tubes (BD). RBC lysis was performed by a 1 minute incubation in 0.2% NaCl followed by addition of the equivalent volume of 1.6% NaCl. Cells were washed and resuspended in FACS Buffer (PBS, 1.0 mM EDTA, 5% FBS). Cells were incubated in PBS containing Live Dead Aqua (1:500, Invitrogen) with Fc Receptor Binding Inhibitor (1:200, eBioscience). Cells were then incubated in FACS buffer for 30 min with

CD45-PeCy7 (1:8000, Biolegend), CSF1R-BV711 (1:200, Biolegend), F4/80-APC (1:400 Biolegend), CD11b-AF700 (1:200, eBioscience). BD Fortessa FACS machine was used for analyses. Statistical significance of  $p < 2.2 \times 10^{-6}$  by unpaired t-test was determined for CD45<sup>+</sup> hybrid CTCs relative to CD45<sup>-</sup> hybrid, CD45<sup>+</sup> unfused, and CD45<sup>-</sup> unfused CTCs. Technical duplicates of n=5 or 6 mice were analyzed.

<u>Tumorigenic analyses of FACS-isolated *in vivo*-derived hybrids</u>. A total of 100 or 3,000 FACS-isolated hybrids and unfused B16F10 cells were reinjected intradermally into C57BL/6J mice. Technical octuplicates were performed. Biologic duplicates, triplicates or quadruplicates were analyzed, dependent upon the number of hybrids isolated from the primary tumor.

#### Statistical analyses and graphical displays

Dotplots, bar charts and line charts were generated in GraphPad Prism or Excel, which was also used for statistical analyses of these data, including ensuring that data met assumptions of the tests used and comparisons of variance between groups when appropriate. Microscoft Excel was used to perform 2-tailed t-tests. A three-dimensional scatterplot was generated in R using the rgl package. Flow cytometry data were prepared for display using FlowJo software. Microarray gene expression data were displayed as a heatmap prepared using Genesifter software. Heatmap of MEMA data was generated in R using the standard heatmap function and default parameters.
Chapter IV: Surgical procedures and methodology for a preclinical murine model of de novo mammary cancer metastasis

This manuscript was resubmitted to the *Journal of Visualized Experiments*. Gast CE, Shaw AK, Wong MH, Coussens LM. September 29, 2016.

# Short abstract

Pre-clinical models evaluating adjuvant therapy targeting breast cancer metastasis are lacking. To address this, we developed a murine model of de novo pulmonary mammary adenocarcinoma metastasis, wherein therapies administered in the adjuvant setting (post surgical resection of primary tumors) can be evaluated for efficacy in impacting previously seeded pulmonary metastases.

### Long abstract

A rate-limiting aspect of transgenic mouse models of mammary adenocarcinoma is that primary tumor burden in mammary tissue typically defines study end-points. Thus, studies focused on elucidating mechanisms of late-stage de novo metastasis are compromised, as are studies examining efficacy of anti-cancer therapies targeting mediators of metastasis in the adjuvant setting. To address these deficiencies, we developed a murine model of de novo mammary cancer metastasis, wherein primary mammary tumors are surgically resected, and metastatic foci subsequently develop over a 115 day post-surgical period. This long latency provides a tractable model to identify functionally significant regulators of metastatic progression in mice lacking primary tumor, as well as a model to evaluate preclinical therapeutic efficacy of agents aimed at blocking functionally significant molecules aiding metastatic tumor survival and growth.

Numerous murine mammary cancer models have been developed via targeted expression of dominant oncoproteins to mammary epithelial cells yielding models variably mimicking histopathologic and transcriptome-defined breast cancer subtypes common in women (Fantozzi & Christofori, 2006). While much has been learned regarding the biology of mammary carcinogenesis with these models, their utility in identifying molecules regulating growth of late-stage metastasis are compromised as mice are typically euthanized at earlier time points due to significant primary tumor burden. Moreover, that a significant percentage of women diagnosed with breast cancer receive adjuvant therapy

after surgical resection of primary tumors and prior to presence of detectable metastatic disease, preclinical models of de novo metastasis are urgently needed as platforms to evaluate new therapies aimed at targeting metastatic foci. To address these deficiencies, we developed a murine model of de novo mammary cancer metastasis that mimics human breast cancer metastasis, and as such, also provides a preclinical platform for evaluating efficacy of therapies delivered in the adjuvant setting.

# Personal contribution

CEG's contribution to this chapter are as follows:

Figure 4.1, Supplementary Figure 4.1.

CEG designed and implemented the post-surgical resection of primary tumors and development of de novo pulmonary metastasis model.

Figure 4.2. CEG designed and implemented isolation, perfusion and fixation of the lung.

CEG wrote the manuscript.

# Introduction

Women in the North America have a ~12% lifetime risk of developing breast cancer (Howlader N); a majority of these individuals will have primary tumors removed via surgery, and depending on cancer subtype, will then receive targeted, endocrine, chemo- and/or radiation therapy in the adjuvant setting (NCCR). For example, women diagnosed with hormone receptor-positive cancers receive anti-estrogen therapies to block estrogen-regulating signaling or aromatase inhibitors, whereas women with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2)-positive tumors are typically given various HER2-targeted therapies with radiation/chemotherapy, whereas no targeted therapies are yet available for triple negative tumors (NCCR). Despite advances in radiation, chemotherapy, personalized and hormone-based therapies that supplement surgical resection, disease recurs in 30-70% of women diagnosed with stage II or III disease (Kataja, Castiglione, & Group, 2008), as current therapies are largely ineffective in eradicating metastatic disease in distant organs, including lung, bone, brain and/or liver. This is especially significant given that when metastatic disease occurs in the absence of primary tumor regrowth, this implies that disseminated malignant cells were likely already present in secondary organs at the time of definitive surgery. Thus therapies able to eradicate or slow growth of metastatic tumors are urgently needed.

While de novo mouse models of mammary carcinogenesis have been remarkably informative in revealing mechanisms regulating neoplastic progression (Fantozzi & Christofori, 2006), existing models also have several

limitations. One of these is the fact that de novo transgenic models typically develop primary tumors in multiple mammary glands, wherein primary tumor burden limits duration of studies. While primary tumor cell escape and metastatic seeding likely occur early in neoplastic progression in these models, frank development of metastatic tumors occurs late, and depending on the mouse model and strain background, is often partially penetrant (Fantozzi & Christofori, 2006). This further limits the utility of de novo models for discovery of molecules regulating metastasis in secondary organs, and for evaluating preclinical efficacy of therapeutics in the adjuvant setting.

To circumvent these limitations, we developed a de novo autochthonous model of mammary carcinoma metastasis to lungs. Parental transgenic females (e.g., MMTV-PyMT on the FVB/n strain background for studies described herein) bearing late-stage de novo mammary tumors are aged to ~100 days (Guy, Cardiff, & Muller, 1992), at which point their primary tumors surgically resected and enzymatically dissociated into single cell suspensions. Suspensions (1x10<sup>6</sup> cells) are in turn orthotopically explanted into 6-7 week old recipient syngeneic female mice, where single primary mammary tumors develop over a 38 to 60 day period (Figure 4.1A). At a defined tumor size (172 to 450 mm<sup>3</sup>), recipient mice are anesthetized and primary tumors surgically resected such that tumor regrowth at the surgical site is minimized, consistent with surgery in women (Supplementary Figure 4.1). On the FVB/n strain background, mice develop histologically-detectible metastatic foci in lungs with 45% penetrance by ~115 days post-surgery (Figure 4.1B). With this extended latency of metastatic tumor

growth, the model is uniquely positioned for adjuvant therapy delivery, and for elucidating and evaluating underlying biology influencing metastatic progression following surgical removal of primary tumors.





(A) Experimental schema of murine mammary adenocarcinoma metastasis model. † denotes that all mice were cardiac perfused and injected with BrdU on the day of sacrifice. (B) Representative H&E where detection of metastatic foci was assessed by serial sectioning of FFPE lung tissue with lobes separated. Metastatic foci (>5 cells) were determined by H&E staining every 100  $\mu$ m reflecting 1,300  $\mu$ m of tissue. Lungs from 11 mice were analyzed. (C) Schema of surgical resection of primary mammary tumor. Red numbers and arrows denote the order and direction of skin incisions bordering the primary tumor (left). The right 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary glands with major vessels are shown attached to the primary tumor (middle) followed by wound closure with wound clips (right).



# Supplementary Figure 4.1. Primary tumor regrowth at surgical site.

Representative H&E (top) and gross (bottom) images of the remaining right 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary gland post-surgery, showing absence of tumor regrowth with inguinal lymph node (A-B) and mammary gland with primary tumor regrowth (C-E).

# Protocol

**Note:** Refer to Table 4.1 for a list of reagents and equipment.

### 1. Isolation and preparation of single cell suspensions from primary

# mammary tumors:

- 1.1) Anesthesize donor female 100-day old transgenic MMTV-PyMT (FVB/n) mice under continuous sedation by administering 2% isofluorane via an anesthesia mask.
- 1.2) In a sterile setting, resect primary mammary tumors from 100-day old transgenic female MMTV-PyMT (FVB/n) mice.
- 1.3) Separate mammary tumor from overlying skin and surrounding adipose tissue and/or lymph nodes. With sterile scissors or a scalpel, mince primary tumors manually into small pieces (~ 1.0 mm<sup>3</sup>). Place tumor pieces in collagenase A 3.0 mg/mL and 4.0 U/mL DNase I dissolved in DMEM. Volume for digestion medium is ~10 mL per 1.0 cm diameter tumor. Digestion is performed in a sterile 25 mL bottle with sterile stir bar at ~125 rpm and 37°C for 40 minutes.
- 1.4) Stop the digestion by adding fetal bovine serum (FBS) to a final dilution of10% and place the entire mixture on wet ice where it is maintained.
- 1.5) Filter the digested tumor suspension through a 0.7 μm nylon strainer into a
   50 mL conical tube. Centrifuge at 300 RCF at 4°C.
- 1.6) Resuspend pellet in 10 mL DMEM per 1.0 cm tumor and re-filter through a
   0.7 µm nylon strainer. Count cell concentration followed by centrifugation at 300 RCF at 4°C.

Table 4.1. List of reage	nts and equipment.
--------------------------	--------------------

Name of Material/ Equipment	Company	Catalog Number	Comments/ Description
Isofluorane	Piramal Healthcare	N/A	Prescription order
Collagenase A	Roche	11088793001	
DNase I	Roche	10104159001	
DMEM	ThermoFisher	12634010	
25 mL Pyrex bottle	Sigma-Aldrich	CLS139525	
Fetal Bovine Serum	Atlanta Bio	S11150	
0.7 µm nylon strainer	Corning	352350	
50 mL conical tube	VWR	89039-658	
Dimethyl sulfoxide	Sigma-Aldrich	D2650	
Growth factor-reduced Matrigel	BD	354230	
Poly(vinylpyrrolidone)–lodine complex	Sigma-Aldrich	PVP1	
29 gauge 0.3 mL insulin syringe	BD	324702	
Small Vessel Cauterizer Kit	FST	18000-00	
Wound clips	Texas Scientific	205016	
AutoClip wound clip applier	BD	427630	
AutoClip wound clip remover	BD	427637	
Bromodeoxyuridine	Roche	10280879	
Heparinized capillary tubes	Fisher	22362566	
Microtainerâ tubes with dipotassium EDTA	BD	365974	
20 mL syringe	BD	309661	
DPBS	Thermo-Fisher	14190-250	
OCT-freezing medium	VWR	25608930	

1.7) Resuspend pellet in 10% dimethyl sulfoxide 90% FBS at a concentration of 2×10<sup>7</sup> live cells/mL. Store single-cell suspensions of whole primary tumor at - 80°C.

# 2. Orthotopic injection of mammary tumor

- 2.1) Partially thaw frozen primary tumor suspensions at 37°C until frozen pellet can be released from the cryotube into 20 mL DMEM and count cells.
   Centrifuge at 300 RCF at 4°C and resuspend cells in a 1:1 DMEM:growth factor-reduced Matrigel at a concentration of 1×10<sup>7</sup> cells/mL.
- 2.2) Place anesthesized recipient female syngeneic mice ventral side up under continuous sedation by administering 2% isofluorane via an anesthesia mask.
- 2.3) Sterilize the right 4<sup>th</sup> mammary gland injection site with aerosolized 70% ethanol followed by administration of Poly(vinylpyrrolidone)–lodine with a sterile cotton swab.
- 2.4) Inject 100 μL (1×10<sup>6</sup> live cells) bevel-side up into uncleared right 4<sup>th</sup> mammary gland of 6 to 10-week-old female FVB/n mice using a 29 gauge 0.3 mL insulin syringe.

# 3. Surgical resection of orthotopic mammary tumor

- 3.1) 38-60 days following tumor cell injection, cull mice not exhibiting orthotopic tumor volumes ranging between 172 to 450 mm<sup>3</sup> in volume [length×(width<sup>2</sup>)/2].
- 3.2) Place anesthesized tumor-bearing mice ventral side up under continuous sedation by administering 2% isofluorane via an anesthesia mask.

- 3.3) Spray with 70% ethanol to sterilize the surgical area surrounding the primary tumor, followed by application of Poly(vinylpyrrolidone)–lodine with a sterile cotton swab.
- 3.4) As shown in Figure 4.1D, an initial skin incision is made using blunted scissors medial-caudal to the tumor.
- 3.5) Next, a superior excision of the skin (Figure 4.1C) is made medial to the tumor, paying attention to the need to cauterize any vasculature feeding the tumor located on the skin before extending the incision.
- 3.6) Continue the skin incision laterally (posterior to the tumor), followed by a superior skin excision (lateral to tumor), and medial excision (superior to tumor) (Figure 4.1C).
- 3.7) After the skin has been excised circumferentially around the tumor (Figure 4.1C), lift overlying skin attached to the tumor using forceps while blunt dissecting the tumor away from the abdominal wall musculature keeping the mammary glands intact.
- Identify, by blunt dissection, and cauterize large vessels running through the 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary glands.
- 3.9) Excise ~half of the 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary glands at the cauterization site to free the tumor, overlying skin, and segments of the mammary glands (Figure 4.1C).
- 3.10) In the event of bleeding, identify actively bleeding vessels and immediately cauterize. If more than 250 µl of blood is lost, the mouse is excluded from study and euthanized.

3.11) Excision sites are closed with wound clips using an AutoClip wound clip applier (Figure 4.1C), that are subsequently removed 10 days postsurgery with an AutoClip wound clip remover.

4. Isolation and processing of blood and lung for flow cytometry and histology

- 4.1) At the study endpoints, mice are prepared for various histpathologic assessments if desired. 90 minutes before sacrifice, mice are given an intraperitoneal injection of bromodeoxyuridine (50 μg/g mouse weight) at a concentration of 6.25 μg/μL in 1X PBS. Frozen stocks of dissolved bromodeoxyuridine are used within 1 month after preparation.
- 4.2) 10 minutes before sacrifice, retroorbital blood is collected (>500 μL) using heparinized capillary tubes, and subsequently transferred to Microtainer® tubes with dipotassium EDTA and held on ice.
- 4.3) To remove lungs and remaining mammary tissue, a midline incision is made with scissors from the lower abdomen to the mouth to expose the thoracic and peritoneal cavities (Figure 4.2A), peeling skin laterally to also expose remaining right 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary glands.
- 4.4) Remaining mammary gland tissue is excised and examined to rule out primary tumor regrowth by assessing serial sectioned formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded (FFPE) tissue by hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) staining (Supplementary Figure 4.1).



# Figure 4.2. Isolation, perfusion and fixation of lung.

Picture (left) and corresponding cartoon (right) are shown of lung isolation, perfusion and fixation. (A) A midline incision is shown with inset image displaying reflected skin exposing the right 4<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> mammary glands (arrow). (B) The abdominal wall is shown opened to the diaphragm. (C) After reflection of intestine, the abdominal aorta (arrowhead) is identified and cut open. (D) The diaphragm and lateral sides of the rib cage are cut to expose the thoracic cavity. (E) The lung is perfused through the right ventricle of the heart until the lungs turn entirely white (F). (G) The exposed trachea is identified followed by injecting formalin (H) into the trachea until the lungs have expanded (I).

- 4.5) To remove lungs, the abdominal wall is opened to the diaphragm with scissors, followed by cutting of the abdominal aorta to drain blood prior to perfusion of lungs (Figure 4.2B-C).
- 4.6) Cut the diaphragm along the rib cage from an abdominal approach making sure to avoid the lung and heart, followed by exposing the thorax by cutting through the lateral sides of the rib cage (Figure 4.2D).
- 4.7) Using a 23 gauge needle on a 20 mL syringe, perfuse lungs with ~5.0 ml DPBS (~10 ml/min) through the right ventricle of the heart until the lungs turn entirely white (Figure 4.2E-F). Immediately cut off the heart from the main vessels so blood does not re-perfuse into the lung.
- 4.8) For lung tissue to be fixed and processed for histopathologic assessments, inject ~1.0 mL 10% formalin at 4°C into the exposed trachea bevel side up toward the lungs using a 23 gauge needle (Figure 4.2G-H). Cease injection once lungs are completely expanded and filled with fixative (Figure 4.2I).
- 4.9) Excise lung lobes from trachea, and emersion fix lung tissue in neutralbuffered formalin for subsequent paraffin embedding or OCT-freezing medium, per standard histopathologic procedures.
- 4.10) Metastatic burden in lungs is then quantitatively evaluated by serial sectioning of FFPE lung tissue and microtome sections evaluated every 100 µm thirteen times, by H&E staining (Figure 4.1B).

# **Representative results**

Greater than 75% of recipient mice receiving 1×10<sup>6</sup> cells from primary mammary tumors derived from MMTV-PyMT mice, develop single mammary adenocarcinomas ranging from 172 to 450 mm<sup>3</sup> within 38-60 days (data not shown). Mice eligible for randomization are then enrolled into study groups following surgical resection of primary tumors as shown (Figure 4.1C). Primary tumor regrowth was identified in less than 2% of mice that underwent surgical resection of primary tumor (Supplementary Figure 4.1). For studies described herein, 45% of recipient mice evaluated by this protocol developed histologically detectible metastatic foci by day 115 post-tumor resection (Figure 4.1B). To affirm histology of metastases in areas identified containing metastatic cells by H&E staining, adjacent tissue sections were evaluated by PyMT PCR (data not shown).

# Discussion

Mouse models of human cancer mimicking stages of disease progression, kinetics and histopathology provide invaluable tools within which to identify and evaluate new targets for therapy, as well as potential efficacy of new therapeutic agents targeting those molecules/pathways. While tail-vein and/or cardiac injection of established cancer cell lines are often used as experimental models of metastasis, these fail to recapitulate critical steps in the metastatic process, and instead reflect ectopic organ colonization assays where aspects of tumor cell survival can be evaluated. Moreover, whereas some existing transgenic mouse models of de novo mammary carcinogenesis development do provide model systems enabling study of steps involved in metastasis, significant primary tumor burden typically limits durations of study.

Regarding evaluating efficacy of therapeutics in these models, because primary tumors typically develop in all mammary glands, surgical resection of all primary tumors and adjuvant evaluation of therapies aimed at minimizing growth of metastatic colonies is not possible. Because of these issues, we developed an autochthonous model of metastatic dissemination wherein metastatic dissemination of tumor cells occurs de novo, and following surgical resection of primary tumor, an extended latency period is established that allows for identification of metastasis in the lung. Thus, this model mirrors human breast cancer metastasis and affords a unique system to evaluate efficacy of adjuvant delivered therapies for impact on regulating disease-free survival and/or overall survival with defined endpoints per IACUC guidelines. Whereas other

investigators have reported presence of fluorescently-labeled single metastatic cells disseminated to liver, kidney, spleen and brain, in addition to lung, following reimplantation of mammary terminal end buds derived from MMTV-PyMT mice (Kouros-Mehr et al., 2008), aside from lung, we observed several mice with metastatic foci in liver, the penetrance of which has yet to be determined.

Because a large proportion of women with breast cancer are treated by surgical resection of primary tumors, and for those that progress subsequently develop distal metastasis, this implies that dissemination and seeding had occurred prior to surgical resection. Given that distal organ microenvironments provide unique niches for surviving and/or proliferating metastatic cells, it is imperative that model systems mimic these facets such that molecules and pathways operative in secondary sites, that are likely distinct from primary tumors, can be identified, studied, and therapies targeting them accurately evaluated for efficacy; the model developed herein provides these aspects for study.

# Acknowledgements

The authors thank Jo Hill for histopathology assistance, Dr. John Gleysteen for instruction in surgical technique, Tessa Diebel for videography assistance, all members of the Wong and Coussens laboratories for critical insight and discussions, and the OHSU Knight Cancer Institute for financial support. The authors acknowledge support from T32GM071388-10 and T32CA106195-11 to CEG, the NCI/NIH, the Department of Defense Breast Cancer Research Program, the Susan G Komen Foundation, the Breast Cancer Research Foundation, and a Stand Up To Cancer – Lustgarten Foundation Pancreatic Cancer Convergence Dream Team Translational Research Grant (SU2C-AACR-DT14-14) to LMC, a Women's Health Circle of Giving Foundation Award to MHW, and the Brenden-Colson Center for Pancreatic Health to MHW and LMC.

# Chapter V: CSF1/CSF1R inhibition in the adjuvant setting reduces the metastatic niche

This body of work is planned for publication along with additional PD-L1 adjuvant therapy studies that are in progress (conducted by Tiziana Cotechini and Charles Gast). This work also provides a platform for the analysis of the role of cell fusion in disease progression within the early stages of dissemination at a distant organ site.

### <u>Abstract</u>

Major advances in early detection of breast cancer and personalized hormonebased therapies to supplement mastectomy/lumpectomy, radiation and chemotherapy have significantly improved survival in this patient population; however, these treatment regimens remain ineffective in the metastatic setting (Richard G. Margolese, 2003), evident by the high mortality rate of late stage breast cancer. A key barrier to designing therapies targeting late stage disease lies in our incomplete understanding of metastatic propagation. The concept of an immune microenvironment (ME) educated by the primary tumor that is conducive for metastasis, a "premetastatic" niche (Kaplan et al., 2005), provides an intriguing mechanism for spread of disease. Yet, the fact that many patients exhibit metastases years after mastectomy or lumpectomy indicates additional biological mechanisms are involved; notably, undetectable disseminated tumor cells (DTCs) at metastatic sites could be responsible for priming immune cells within, or recruited to, the metastatic ME. Understanding how residual DTCs sculpt immune MEs within metastatic sites, and how immune cells support metastases, represent both critical insight and an exciting opportunity for therapeutic intervention. Here, we demonstrate reduction of neutrophils and an increase in monocytes in the lung ME after surgical resection of the primary tumor. Further, inhibition of the colony stimulating factor 1 (CSF1)/colony stimulating factor 1 receptor (CSF1R) axis in the adjuvant setting reduces the metastatic niche. Additionally, adjuvant treatment of the CSF1R inhibitor

PLX3397 with Paclitaxel (PTX) increases the number of PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages, warranting exploration of checkpoint inhibitor combination therapy.

# Personal contribution

CEG's contribution to this chapter are as follows:

Figure 5.1.

CEG designed, performed and analyzed the lung immune profile.

Figure 5.2.

CEG designed, performed and analyzed lungs for immune infiltrates containing PyMT positive cells.

Figure 5.3. CEG designed, performed and analyzed adjuvant therapy experiments.

Figure 5.4, 5.5. CEG designed and analyzed peripheral blood samples. Experiments were performed by CEG and PF.

Figure 5.6, 5.7. CEG designed, performed and analyzed the adjuvant therapy lung immune profile.

CEG wrote the manuscript.

# Introduction

The average American woman has a 12.2% risk of being diagnosed with breast cancer during her lifetime (Howlader N). While there is a robust 5-year survival rate with early diagnoses, this plummets to a dismal 23% for patients who develop metastatic and recurrent disease, often appearing in the lung (Howlader N). The overwhelming majority of patients are candidates for surgical intervention (NCCR, 2014), yet despite surgery, cancer progression occurs in 30-70% of stage II and III patients (Kataja et al., 2008). The majority of breast cancer patients who develop recurrence are diagnosed multiple years after surgery (Karrison, Ferguson, & Meier, 1999) and the pathophysiology of tumor progression between surgery and detectible metastasis is largely unknown. This represents a crucial window for therapeutic treatment. It is likely cancer cells disseminate early, as disseminated cancer cells are detectible even in patients diagnosed with ductal carcinoma in situ (Banys et al., 2014). Because of this, understanding the metastatic ME during this biological window may provide valuable insight into disease progression and tailor treatment strategies.

Current therapeutic paradigms are ineffective in treating metastatic or recurrent breast cancer . Yet therapeutic approaches targeting the immune ME in breast cancer patients are actively underway in clinical trials based on pre-clinical work assessing the pro-tumorigenic, pro-metastatic role macrophages (MΦs) play in breast cancer (DeNardo et al., 2009; DeNardo et al., 2011; Ruffell et al., 2014). The small molecule inhibitor PLX3397, designed to target the CSF1R, has been shown to reduce metastasis in combination with chemotherapy in the neo-

adjuvant setting. Thus, it is possible monocytes and MΦs play an important role in metastasis in the adjuvant setting as well.

Much of what is known with regard to the metastatic ME is that the immune cell composition is heavily influenced by the presence of a primary tumor. The concept of a "pre-metastatic" niche was established with the observation that bone marrow-derived cells (BMDCs) migrate to lungs prior to detection of metastases (Kaplan et al., 2005) and tumor-conditioned medium can recruit immature myeloid cells (iMCs), a heterogeneous cell population including monocytes and both pro-tumorigenic and anti-tumorigenic granulocytes (Sceneay et al., 2012). However, this ME was not sustained, indicating that its maintenance was dependent on presence of continual secretion of factors from primary tumors (Deng et al., 2012) rather than factors secreted from newly established metastatic foci. Importantly, a large proportion of patients with breast cancer undergo surgical removal of primary tumors and subsequently develop lung metastases; therefore it is possible that residual DTCs, in local metastatic sites, such as the lung, and/or other sites such as lymph nodes or bone, contribute to maintenance and/or propagation of a pro-metastatic ME after surgery. While, some groups have reported differences in myeloid populations between directly-seeded (tail-vein injection) mammary tumor cell lines into WT mice versus transgenic models (B. Qian et al., 2009) (supporting differences of local versus distant tumor cells in shaping the lung ME), it is still unclear what myeloid cell populations are in the lung post-surgical removal of the primary tumor. Here, our group has identified alterations in the immune profile of lungs

following primary tumor resection. Within the lung, total leukocytes increase, yet myeloid populations, such as neutrophils, decrease in frequency after primary tumor removal. Additionally, an increase in  $Ly6C^{low/-}$  monocytes is detected and persists up to 60 and 115 days following primary tumor removal, when peri-vascular/bronchial metastatic niches become detectible. Further, we demonstrate that inhibition of the monocyte/M $\Phi$  population in the adjuvant setting with or without the chemotherapeutic PTX, reduces the number of metastatic niche clusters as well as Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes in the lung. Last, our findings indicate that PLX3397+PTX therapy can result in increased PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar M $\Phi$ s, indicating an additional checkpoint inhibitor in the adjuvant setting may be beneficial.

### Materials and methods

#### Animal care and use

Primary tumors were resected from 100-day-old MMTV-PyMT mice in the FVB/n background. Primary tumors were minced manually with a scalpel followed by a 40 minute incubation in collagenase A 3.0 mg/ml (Roche) and DNase I (Roche) dissolved in DMEM (Invitrogen) at 37°C. Digestion was stopped by adding DMEM + 10% FBS and filtered through 0.7 µm nylon strainers (Falcon). Singlecell suspensions of whole primary tumor was frozen and stored at -80°C in 10% DMSO (Invitrogen) 90% FBS. Frozen primary tumor suspensions were thawed at 37°C and washed with DMEM. Cells were resuspended in a 1:1 DMEM:Growth factor reduced Matrigel (BD Pharmingen) at a concentration of 1×10<sup>7</sup> cells/mL. 100µl (1×10<sup>6</sup> cells) were injected into uncleared right 4th mammary glands of 6 to 10-week-old FVB/n mice. 28 days after tumor cell injection, mice were randomized by orthotopic tumor volume with a median tumor volume of 300mm<sup>3</sup>. Orthotopic tumor was surgically removed with surrounding mammary gland and overlying skin followed by closure with wound clips (MikRon) that were removed 10 days post-surgery. Mice were fed PLX3397 formulated in mouse chow (300mg/kg) or control chow (provided by Plexxikon Inc) from day 5 to 40 or day 60 to 95 post-tumor resection. PTX (Pfizer) was administered from day 10 to 35 or day 65 to 90, every 5 days by intravenous injection into the retro-orbital plexus. 2mg/ml PTX diluted in PBS was given at 10 mg/kg mouse weight. 90 minutes prior to sacrifice, mice received intraperitoneal injections of bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU; Roche Diagnostics) dissolved in PBS (50 µg per g of

mouse body weight). Mice were cardiac perfused with PBS prior to tissue collection. PBS-perfused lungs were inflated with 10% formalin followed by formalin fixation and paraffin embedding at 60 or 115 days post-tumor resection. PBS-perfused lungs were also isolated at 60 or 115 days post-tumor resection for flow cytometry. Metastatic niche burden was assessed by serial sectioning of formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded lung tissue whereby the entire lung was sectioned and the number of metastatic niche foci (>5 cells) was determined on 8 sections taken every 100 µm beginning 500 µm into tissue following H&E staining. All mice were maintained within the OHSU barrier facility.

### Flow cytometry analysis

Lungs were diced and digested for 20 minutes at 37 °C in DMEM + 2 mg/mL Collagenase A (Roche) + DNase (Roche) under stirring conditions. Digestion was stopped by adding DMEM + 10% FBS and filtered through a 40 µm filter and washed with PBS. Retro-orbital collection of blood was performed with heparinized micro-hematocrit capillary tubes (Fisher) and K<sub>2</sub>EDTA-coated tubes (BD). Red blood cells were osmotically lysed with a 1 minute incubation in 0.2% NaCl followed by addition of the equivalent volume of 1.6% NaCl. Cells were resuspended in FACS Buffer (PBS, 1.0 mM EDTA, 5% FBS). Cells were incubated in PBS containing Live Dead Aqua (1:500, Invitrogen) with Fc Receptor Binding Inhibitor (1:200, eBioscience). Cells were then incubated in FACS buffer for 30 min with various conjugated antibodies: CD45-PeCy7 (1:8000, Biolegend), CSF1R-BV711 (1:200, Biolegend), F4/80-APC (1:400

Biolegend), CD11b-AF700 (1:200, eBioscience), MHCII-ef450 (1:800,
eBioscience), CD3-BV785 (1:100, Biolegend), CD19-BV650 (1:200, Biolegend),
CD11c-PE Dazzle (1:200, Biolegend), CD4-BV605 (1:200, Biolegend), CD8BV711 (1:200, Biolegend), Ly6C-PerCP-Cy5.5 (1:400, eBioscience), Ly6G-APCCy7 (1:400, Biolegend). BD Fortessa FACS machine was used for analyses.

### PCR

DNA was extracted from metastatic microenvironment regions microdissected from frozen formalin fixed lung sections by 40 min incubation in lysis buffer (25 mM NaOH, 0.2 mM EDTA pH 12) at 95 °C followed by neutralization with equal volumes of neutralization buffer (40 mM Tris-HCl pH 5). A total of 77 metastatic microenvironment regions were microdissected from 16 serial sections 100µm apart, covering about 43 metastatic niche regions. PyMT primers: fwd 5'-GGAAGCAAGTACTTCACAAGGG-3' and rev 5'-

GGAAAGTCACTAGGAGCAGGG-3'. Reactions were run with a 59°C annealing temperature.

# Quantitation of metastatic niche burden

Following perfusion and resection, lungs were inflated with neutral buffered formalin intratracheally and incubated at 4°C overnight in formalin. The lobes were separated and underwent ethanol dehydration and paraffin embedding. Lungs were sectioned and starting 500μm into lung tissue, hematoxylin and eosin staining of sections every 100μm for a total of eight levels was performed.

Number and size of metastatic niche foci were quantified using Aperio ScanScope CS Slide Scanner (Aperio Technologies).

# <u>Results</u>

# The lung microenvironment is altered by surgical removal of the primary tumor

Primary tumor-derived secreted factors heavily influence the immune composition of various distant organs that subsequently promote metastasis (Erler et al., 2009; Kaplan et al., 2005); therefore there is a strong rational for surgical resection of the primary tumor. Yet because patients can acquire overt metastases decades after surgery, little is known about what comprises the metastatic ME post-surgery and how this environment supports or inhibits metastatic progression. To address the questions, (i) what immune cell types in the lung are dependent on the presence of the primary tumor, and (ii) what immune cell types are increased in the lung post-surgery, we utilized a variation of the murine model (see Chapter IV) where surgical resection of MMTV-PyMT primary tumor explants in syngeneic wild type mice was performed. After four weeks, primary tumors 0.8-1.4 cm were surgically excised and lung immune profiles were assessed 60 and 115 days post-surgery by flow cytometry (Figure 5.1A). Mice 60 and 115 days post-surgery had an increased percentage of  $CD45^{+}$  leukocytes relative to tumor bearing mice (Figure 5.1B). Yet compared to tumor-bearing mice, neutrophil frequency was significantly lower 60 days postsurgery, providing evidence that a given distant organ ME is dependent on the primary tumor (Figure 5.1C).

In contrast to neutrophils, the inflammatory monocyte population was increased relative to wild type lungs (Figure 5.1D,E). Additionally, the



# Figure 5.1. Immune profile of lungs post-surgical resection of primary tumor.

(A) Analysis of individual leukocyte populations in lungs by flow cytometry as a mean percentage of CD45<sup>+</sup> cells. MAM denotes metastasis-associated

macrophages. (B) Frequency of  $CD45^+$  leukocytes as a percentage of total live cells. (C-E) Individual neutrophil and monocyte populations as a percentage of total live cells (WT=wild type, n=5; d0=orthotopic PyMT tumor bearing mouse, n=5; d60=60 days post-surgery, n=10; d115=115 days post-surgery, n=6; d56=56 day old MMTV-PyMT mice, n=5; d100=100 day old MMTV-PyMT mice). Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test.

Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocyte population was found to increase in frequency after primary tumor surgical resection (Figure 5.1E), when histologically detectible metastatic niche regions (defined as peribronchial/perivascular immune cell clusters where at least 7% contain PyMT<sup>+</sup> tumor cells) become detectible by H&E (Figure 5.2A-E) (Erler et al., 2009; Kaplan et al., 2005). The presence of this monocyte population indicates a potential role for this immune population in metastatic disease progression post-surgery. Given that monocytes and pro-metastatic MΦs both express the CSF1R, we rationalized inhibition of the CSF1/CSF1R axis may reduce metastatic disease in the adjuvant setting.

### CSF1/CSF1R inhibition in the adjuvant setting reduces the metastatic niche

To determine if CSF1R<sup>+</sup> cells promote metastasis post-surgical resection of the primary tumor, we treated mice in the adjuvant setting with either a neutralizing antibody to CSF1 ( $\alpha$ CSF1) or the small molecule CSF1R inhibitor PLX3397 with or without the chemotherapeutic PTX. Because the metastatic niches that were identified 60 days post-surgery were minimal in tumor-bearing mice (Figure 5.2B-C), we set to assess presence of this niche after inhibition of CSF1R<sup>+</sup> cells 5 to 40 days post-surgery by administering either  $\alpha$ CSF1 or PLX3397 (Figure 5.3A, Schemas 1 and 2). At 60 days post-surgery, the average number of metastatic niche regions per lung section were significantly reduced after treatment with either  $\alpha$ CSF1 or PLX3397 with or without PTX (Figure 5.3B). To determine if CSF1R<sup>+</sup> cell inhibition reduces metastasis long-term, providing a durable response, mice given the same treatment regimen of PLX3397 with or


**Figure 5.2. Metastatic microenvironments can contain PyMT tumor cells.** (A) Experimental schema of murine mammary adenocarcinoma metastasis model. † denotes that all mice were cardiac perfused and injected with BrdU on the day of sacrifice. (B) The average number of metastatic niches per section was assessed by serial sectioning of FFPE lung tissue with lobes separated where after facing into 500 µm of lung, the number of metastatic niche regions (>5 cells) was determined by H&E staining every 100 µm reflecting 800 µm of tissue. Lungs from 5-10 mice/group were analyzed. Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test. (C) Representative H&E staining and immunofluorescent staining of adjacent tissue section of lung 0 or 60 days post-surgery. Blue: DAPI, Green: PyMT. (D) PyMT PCR (556bp) of metastatic niches microdissected from FFPE

lung sections 60 days post-surgery. (E) Corresponding H&E images (numbered 1-3) of regions microdissected that resulted in positive PyMT PCR. 7% of the metastatic niches tested resulted in a PyMT<sup>+</sup> PCR product.



### Figure 5.3. Adjuvant CSF1/CSF1R inhibition reduces metastatic niche regions.

(A) Experimental schemas in days with treatment regimens outlined below. Arrows indicate day of administration and bars indicate days mice were provided with either PLX3397-containing or control chow. † denotes day lungs were collected. After facing into 500  $\mu$ m of lung, the average number of metastatic niche regions (>5 cells) per section was quantified by H&E staining every 100  $\mu$ m reflecting 800  $\mu$ m of tissue for schemas 1-2 (B) and schemas 3-4 (C). Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test.

without PTX were analyzed at 115 days post-surgery (Figure 5.3A, Schema 3). The average number of metastatic niche regions were reduced in both PLX3397 and PLX3397+PTX treated groups relative to control, indicating a durable response (Figure 5.3C). Last, to investigate if CSF1R<sup>+</sup> cell inhibition reduces already established metastatic niches, PLX3397 and/or PTX treatment was initiated 60 days post-surgical removal of the primary tumor (Figure 5.3A, Schema 4). Similar to mice enrolled in schemas 2 and 3, metastatic niche regions were less prevalent in PLX3397+PTX treated mice relative to controls, indicating either elimination or a reduction in size of a subset of metastatic niches. Throughout treatment with the various schemas, peripheral blood was obtained to assess alterations in immune profile (Figure 5.4A-D). PLX3397 efficacy was determined by a reduction of peripheral blood patrol monocytes while on PLX3397 (Figure 5.5A-D). Additionally, Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocyte frequency was reduced in lungs in mice treated with PLX3397 and PTX 115 days postsurgery (Figure 5.6). The specific role the monocyte/MΦ lineage plays in promoting overt metastasis remains unclear. One of the limitations of this model is that only a small subset of mice develop overt metastasis (data not shown) and this model may only represent a latent period common in many patients between mastectomy/lumpectomy and detection of overt metastasis. Nonetheless, these findings give insight to the biology of the metastatic ME at a crucial, previously unexplored time point in tumor progression.



#### Figure 5.4. Peripheral blood immune profile.

Longitudinal analysis of peripheral blood immune profile from schemas 2-4 at days 37 (A), 60 (B), 92 (C) and 115 (D) post tumor resection as a percentage of total live  $CD45^+$  cells.



Figure 5.5. Peripheral blood Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes are reduced by PLX3397. Longitudinal analysis of peripheral blood Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes (CD11b<sup>+</sup>Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> CSF1R<sup>+</sup>Ly6G<sup>-</sup>) from schemas 2-4 at days 37 (A), 60 (B), 92 (C) and 115 (D) post tumor resection as a percentage of total live CD45<sup>+</sup> cells. Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test.





**Figure 5.6. PLX3397 reduces Ly6C**<sup>low/-</sup> **monocytes in the lung.** Longitudinal analysis of lung Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes (CD11b<sup>+</sup>Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup>CSF1R<sup>+</sup>Ly6G<sup>-</sup>) from schemas 2-4 at days 60 and 115 post tumor resection as a percentage of total live CD45<sup>+</sup> cells. Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test.

## PLX3397 Paclitaxel combination therapy increases PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages

While reduction of the number of metastatic niche regions was observed following adjuvant therapy of PLX3397 in combination with PTX, there was not complete elimination of this ME, indicating further combination therapies may prove beneficial. Given that the efficacy of PLX3397+PTX combination therapy in the neo-adjuvant setting was determined to be CD8-dependent and produced increased interferon gamma (IFN<sub>γ</sub>) levels (DeNardo et al., 2011; Ruffell et al., 2014), there may be mechanisms by which tumor cells can escape the cytotoxic T cell response. Because the co-inhibitory ligand PD-L1 is induced by IFN<sub>γ</sub> and inhibits T cell function, we reasoned potential increases in PD-L1 in the lungs of mice treated with PLX3397 and PTX may be observed. While an increase in expression levels of PD-L1 was not observed on alveolar macrophages, we identified increased numbers of PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages after treatment with PLX3397 and PTX (Figure 5.7).





## Figure 5.7. PLX3397+Paclitaxel increases PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages in the lung.

(A) Immune profile of PD-L1<sup>+</sup> cells from lungs of mice in experimental schema 2.
(B) PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages as a percentage of live cells or CD45<sup>+</sup> cells from the lungs of mice in experimental schema 2. n=5 per treatment group. Asterisk denotes p<0.05 by unpaired t test. (C) Representative histograms of PD-L1 expression on alveolar macrophages (light gray: PD-L1 FMO, black: control, green: PTX, red: PLX3397, blue: PTX+PLX3397).</li>

#### **Discussion**

The presence of myeloid cells in the lungs, including the monocyte population, are a crucial component of the pro-metastatic lung ME (Kowanetz et al., 2010; Sceneay et al., 2012). The heterogeneous population of myeloid cells can include monocytes and granulocytes expressing Ly6C and/or Ly6G. Ly6G<sup>+</sup>Ly6C<sup>low/med</sup> cells are recruited to the lung in MMTV-PyMT mice (Kowanetz et al., 2010) and display functional immunosuppressive behavior when present in primary tumors (Gabrilovich & Nagaraj, 2009), however, their influence on metastatic tumor growth remains controversial. For example, administration of Ly6G neutralizing antibodies enhanced the number of mammary tumor lung metastases by likely targeting anti-tumorigenic neutrophils (Granot et al., 2011), but administration of antibodies to granulocyte colony stimulating factor (G-CSF), a secreted factor that mobilizes granulocytic iMCs from bone marrow, reduces lung metastases (Kowanetz et al., 2010). Whether pro-metastatic or antimetastatic, our data indicates that neutrophils in the lung appear to be dependent of the presence of the primary tumor as lungs 60 and 115 days post-surgery have neutrophil levels similar to wild type mice, indicating surgery may be a sufficient treatment for any potential pro-metastatic phenotypes neutrophils display.

In addition to neutrophils, it is likely that other myeloid cell populations in the lung harbor what appear to be opposing tumor-influencing properties. A cell population may exert different phenotypes given a specific ME cue or may represent multiple immune cell subsets with different phenotypes that cannot be

distinguished with limited cell surface markers. Because of this, immune populations such as Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes may also appear to either promote or inhibit metastasis. Patrol monocytes have only recently been recognized to influence tumor progression. For example, patrol monocytes were found to be enriched in metastatic lungs and in certain models, appear to have an antimetastatic phenotype possibly by recruiting NK cells (R. N. Hanna et al., 2015). However, patrol monocytes are also known to promote immune tolerance through expression of PD-L1 and IL-10, which can be reversed with patrol monocyte/MΦ depletion (B. S. Hanna et al., 2016). Thus, it is crucial we understand the roles of specific monocyte and MΦ populations given defined locations (such as the lung) and treatment regimens (such as primary tumor resection).

In our adjuvant therapy murine model, we identified an increase in Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes in the lungs of mice post-tumor resection that are effectively depleted by PLX3397. While future studies are warranted to determine the phenotype of this myeloid population, the reduction of the number of metastatic niche regions correlating with depletion of Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> monocytes indicates that they may have a pro-metastatic phenotype. Alternatively, metastasis-associated MΦs may display a pro-metastatic phenotype that overrides an anti-metastatic Ly6C<sup>low/-</sup> phenotype, similar to reports by Hanna and colleagues (R. N. Hanna et al., 2015). While a greater understanding of these complex phenotypes is needed, these studies do provide pre-clinical evidence indicating inhibition of the

CSF1/CSF1R axis results in reduction of the metastatic niche in the adjuvant setting.

We have intriguing data that supports the notion that treatment with neutralizing antibodies to CSF1 or PLX3397 as monotherapy, without addition of the chemotherapeutic agent PTX, reduces the metastatic niche. This is in contrast to results in MMTV-PyMT transgenic mice harboring primary tumors that required combination CSF1/CSF1R-blockade and PTX to reduce overt metastatic burden (DeNardo et al., 2011). Thus, further studies are warranted to determine if a reduction in PyMT<sup>+</sup> cells are also found in concert with a reduction in the metastatic niche regions, possibly by qPCR of genomic DNA from whole lung tissue. It is feasible a PLX3397 monotherapy is only reducing the ME with unchanged disseminated tumor cell burden and only a combination of PTX+PLX3397 reduces metastatic cancer cells, yet this remains unknown.

Further, it is also unclear what biologic influence these peribronchial/perivascular immune cell clusters play in disease progression. It is possible these regions promote seeding of cancer cells into the lung that had previously disseminated to other distant organ regions at the time of surgery, such as lymph nodes (LNs) or bone marrow. This niche may harbor an antiapoptotic environment for neoplastic cells, allowing for long-term survival. Alternatively, these regions may display a more anti-tumorigenic phenotype, holding DTCs in equilibrium with the immune system at a metastatic site. These possibilities must be investigated to understand tumor progression during this

important biologic window and may influence how we design new adjuvant, metastasis-specific therapeutic strategies.

It is also not known what mechanisms underlie why PD-L1<sup>+</sup> alveolar macrophages are found in higher numbers following PTX+PLX3397 treatment in the adjuvant setting. One possibility can be inferred from observations found in glioblastoma where MΦs are capable of surviving CSF1R inhibition by the presence of secreted factors such as granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IFN $\gamma$  (Pyonteck et al., 2013). Growth factors such GM-CSF are known inducers of alveolar macrophage proliferation and this may be a possible mechanism by which increased alveolar macrophages are observed. Alternatively, PLX3397 and PTX may result in differentiation of other myeloid populations to express alveolar macrophage markers or may have direct effects on alveolar macrophage proliferation. Regardless, this observation provides a rationale for a potential therapeutic benefit in combining PD-L1 inhibition with PLX3397+PTX in the adjuvant setting.

# Chapter VI: Conclusions, limitations and future directions

Heterotypic cell fusion in the context of cancer remains controversial. First, it has not been conclusively demonstrated cell fusion occurs *in vivo*, nor has cell fusion been directly observed. Additionally, there is little evidence that supports functional biological significance of cancer cell fusion. There are also limited studies supporting the notion that cancer cells undergo fusion in cancer patients. Given these limitations and previously unanswered questions, the concept of cancer cell fusion remains contentious and debatable within the field.

Within this dissertation, MΦ-cancer cell fusion was demonstrated to occur spontaneously in cell culture and in murine models. Further, hybrids displayed enhanced migration, chemotaxis and metastatic seeding in multiple organ sites, highlighting that cell fusion must be included as a mechanism for acquisition of metastatic phenotypes. Additionally, a more comprehensive assessment of cell fusion in patients was performed, including analysis of numerous patients with several instances of cell fusion from graft-vs-host disease (GVHD) biopsies and in multiple secondary solid cancers. Further, a novel circulating tumor cell (CTC) population expressing the surrogate cell fusion hybrid marker CD45 was determined to correlate strongly with stage and survival.

Taken together, in concert with a newly developed mouse model for understanding early stages of the metastatic microenvironment (ME), a relatively unexplored field of tumor biology that combines both the tumor ME and cancer cell-intrinsic biology is now primed for further investigation.

#### Limitations to models and alternative explanations

#### Cell fusion in patient tissue biopsies

Identification of Y chromosomes in non-neoplastic human epithelial cell nuclei, while supporting BMDC-epithelial cell fusion, is not conclusive evidence for this process as other explanations can account for this observation. Given an increased frequency of X chromosomes in Y chromosome positive epithelia relative to male controls, it is possible intraepithelial lymphocytes with increased ploidy or chromosomal aberrations are present in the context of GVHD and cytokeratin immunofluorescence is not sensitive to distinguish epithelial cells from intraepithelial lymphocytes. Further, BMDCs with increased numbers of X chromosomes may differentiate into epithelial cells. With respect to both GVHD and adenocarcinoma biopsies, alternative explanations for Y chromosome positive epithelial cells include differentiation of BMDCs into epithelial cells as well as fetal microchimerism, as these female patients may have had sons (Chan et al., 2012). While these alternative explanations have not been excluded, this human data is consistent with murine models demonstrating BMDC-epithelial cell fusion (Davies et al., 2009; A. E. Powell et al., 2011; Rizvi et al., 2006).

#### Cell fusion using in vitro and in vivo murine models

Utilization of dual fluorescence markers for identification of spontaneous fusion between cancer cells and MΦs has limitations. For expression of histone tagged RFP from cancer cells and cytoplasmic GFP from MΦs, an alternative explanation for co-expression of these reporters rather than fusion is by cancer

cell acquisition of GFP protein through an alternative mechanism, including exosomes and/or nanotubes. This could account for transient expression of GFP and could therefore be temporarily indistinguishable from a hybrid using these markers. Yet, as these cells divide, GFP protein would eventually be lost and progeny may not contain GFP. While FACS isolated, *in vitro*-derived hybrids retain GFP, it is possible the *in vivo*-derived RFP<sup>+</sup>GFP<sup>+</sup> cells arose from one of these alternative mechanisms. Alternatively, a MΦ phagocytosing an RFP<sup>+</sup> cancer cell may give the appearance of a single cell expressing GFP with nuclear RFP. Direct visualization by live imaging can exclude this possibility as GFP can be seen entering the cytoplasm of the cancer cell at the moment of fusion followed by mitosis, resulting in two hybrid progeny with GFP cytoplasm and RFP nuclei.

With hybrid detection through a Cre recombinase-Cre reporter system, these alternative explanations remain a possibility. With respect to exosomes, it cannot be ruled out that exosomes containing Cre recombinase from a cancer cell enter a MΦ to activate the Cre reporter YFP, followed by exosome trafficking of YFP from MΦs into RFP<sup>+</sup> cancer cells. Similarly, nanotubes trafficking both Cre recombinase and the activated YFP can also result in a RFP<sup>+</sup>YFP<sup>+</sup> cell. In these scenarios, transient expression of YFP would be expected in the RFP<sup>+</sup> cancer cells. While this is a possibility for a subset of cells in our *in vitro* coculture experiments, we also observe cells with long-term expression of both RFP and YFP. Regardless, because of these possibilities, karyotype analysis

paired with X and Y chromosome FISH, as well as EdU-labelled DNA experiments were performed to confirm DNA of biparental origin.

While previous studies have identified macrophages as the main hematopoietic lineage fusing with intestinal epithelium by lineage-limited transplant studies (A. E. Powell et al., 2011), it is unclear what specific lineage fuses with neoplastic cells. While the majority of hybrid CTCs in our murine models express the myeloid cell surface antigens CD11b, CSF1R, and/or F4/80 in addition to CD45 as shown in Supplementary Figure 3.6, it has not been definitively demonstrated that a particular myeloid lineage is the main fusogenic partner with the neoplastic cell. Lineage limited transplant studies and/or experiments with Cre recombinase driven by promoters specific for a given lineage, may shed light into various populations fusing with neoplastic cells. This may lead to additional biological phenotypes acquired by fusion, and may result in more targeted approaches to inhibit cell-cell fusion.

#### Hybrid CTCs in pancreatic cancer patients

Because the vast majority of CTCs expressing the leukocyte marker CD45 in murine models were hybrid cells, we reasoned CD45 is a reliable surrogate marker for hybrids in patient peripheral blood. This provided us with the rationale that CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells may be detected in patient peripheral blood. While this population showed a strong, statistically significant correlation with disease stage and overall survival, we have not conclusively determined this cell population's identity. While it is possible these CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells are hybrids derived from

macrophages and malignant cells, there are other possibilities. First, these cells may represent an immune cell with induced expression of CK. Alternatively, this could represent an epithelial cell with induced expression of CD45. While possibly derived from cell fusion, it is also unknown if this epithelial cell type was derived from the neoplastic tumor cell. To address this possibility, sequencing of KRAS mutation status of CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells is currently underway. It is possible that these cells arise from a non-malignant epithelial cells fusing with an immune cell an entering circulation. Regardless of these alternative explanations, the observation that this cell population correlates with disease stage and survival, implicates a potential biologic role and has exciting possibilities for clinical utility.

#### Detection of a metastatic niche after primary tumor resection

One of the interesting observations found in lungs of mice injected orthotopically with primary tumor from transgenic MMTV-PyMT mice is the increase in immune cell infiltrate 60 and 115 days post surgery, specifically increased monocytes, relative to tumor bearing mice (d0) (Figure 5.1). While we identify corresponding peribronchial/perivascular inflammatory clusters that also appear 60 and 115 days post surgery, it is also possible the increase in immune infiltrate in the lungs is not represented by these inflammatory clusters and instead is more diffuse across the entire lung parenchyma. To obtain a stronger correlation, CD11b, Ly6C, Ly6G and F4/80 staining should be performed on these inflammatory regions to determine if monocytes, the population increased in the lungs post-surgery, are located within the inflammatory clusters.

Regardless, inhibition of the CSF1/CSF1R axis reduces the number of these foci, indicating that cell types responsive to CSF1, such as monocytes or MΦs, may be present within these regions.

Because a subset of the peribronchial/perivascular inflammatory clusters contain PyMT<sup>+</sup> cells by IF and PCR, and are morphologically consistent with what have been termed premetastatic niches (Erler et al., 2009; Kaplan et al., 2005), these clusters were termed metastatic niches. This niche, however may not be specific to a neoplastic state. While PyMT<sup>+</sup> cells were identified in these areas, and these regions may have important biological roles in disease progression, they may also be present in additional pathological states, including infection or various chronic inflammatory diseases. Regardless of their potential non-specificity, this niche may influence metastatic progression and therefore, may lead to novel adjuvant therapeutic strategies.

#### Evidence of cell fusion in humans

The scientific community's acceptance of the concept that bone marrowderived cells (BMDCs) fuse with non-neoplastic and neoplastic epithelial cells has been hampered by major barriers in the field that have yet to be overcome. In addition to determining biological relevance of cell fusion hybrids, one key remaining hurdle is a comprehensive approach to identifying cell fusion in humans.

Many of the limitations to validating cell fusion in humans is identifying and utilizing a reliable marker that can distinguish BMDCs from epithelial cells. By taking a genetic approach where patients received a bone marrow transplant (BMT), BMDCs can be distinguished from all host-derived cells. We first used this approach to comprehensively assess and validate the presence of cell fusion hybrids in female Graft-vs-host disease (GVHD) patients who had received bone marrow transplantation from male donors by identifying numerous intestinal epithelial cells that contained a Y chromosome with multiple X chromosomes. We determined that cell fusion in patients is not a rare event, but is observed frequently in the context of GVHD.

A similar approach was employed to identify evidence for cell fusion in patient solid tumors. While sample numbers were limited, we were able to identify multiple cancer epithelial cells per sample that contained Y chromosomes in female cancer patients with a previous sex-mismatched BMT. As with nonneoplastic intestinal epithelium, the identification of multiple Y chromosomepositive cancer epithelial cells supports the notion that cell fusion is not a rare

event, can be conclusively identified in patient tumors, and is not limited to one specific cancer type.

There are however, key limitations to this study. For example, limited access to tissue did not allow for large scale quantification of X chromosome frequency in Y chromosome positive cancer epithelial cells. This additional assessment would exclude alternate explanations, including immune cell differentiation into an epithelial cell within the tumor, as well as fetal-maternal microchimerism where rare male fetal cells can be detected in mothers long-term post-partum (Bianchi, Zickwolf, Weil, Sylvester, & DeMaria, 1996; Chan et al., 2012), neither of which have been reported in the context of cancer. While cell fusion is a mechanism that explains the presence of these cells and is consistent with mouse studies, more extensive approaches can more definitively identify such cells as hybrids. For example, single cell genome or exome sequencing of cancer cells from patients that have previous BMTs would be ideal to assess biparental DNA and may allow for further characterization of patient-derived cell fusion hybrids. What remains unexplored is the functional biological significance of cell fusion in humans. By identifying potential markers or gene expression signatures for patient-derived cell fusion hybrids, hybrids could subsequently be isolated and directly assessed for altered genotype and acquired phenotypes, similar to the approaches taken with murine models presented in this dissertation.

#### Why does cell fusion occur?

A key question that still remains in the field are why epithelial-M $\Phi$  cell fusion hybrids form in the first place. If similar to murine models, increased cell fusion may be promoted by highly proliferative and inflammatory environments (Davies et al., 2009). This indicates that there may be a regenerative role for cell fusion. For example, if epithelial stem or progenitor cells are impaired in a damage setting, epithelial-M $\Phi$  fusion may be a mechanism by which a differentiated cell gives rise to a stem-like cell, as resulting hybrids give rise to differentiated intestinal epithelial cells (Rizvi et al., 2006). Alternatively, cell fusion may have various other roles, from creating an anti-inflammatory ME to possibly promoting an inflammatory response.

#### How does cell fusion occur?

One recurring hypothesis is that fusion is merely an error in a potentially unrelated biological process such as phagocytosis. Given the structured mechanisms of both homotypic and certain examples of heterotypic cell fusion, this is likely not the case. Thus, understanding the mechanism(s) that induce cancer-MΦ fusion are important to determine the physiologic role of fusion and may present opportunities for inhibition of fusion with therapeutic intent. One of the more promising cellular structures likely involved in cancer-MΦ cell fusion is an invasive, actin-rich protrusion, termed invadopodia in cancer cells and podosomes in normal cells (Gimona, Buccione, Courtneidge, & Linder, 2008; Weaver, 2006). Podosome-like structures have been determined to play a role in myoblast fusion (Sens et al., 2010). More importantly, Oikawa and colleagues

report that melanoma cancer cells can be stimulated to fuse with myeloid-derived osteoclasts and is mediated by Tks5, a protein required for podosome or invadopodia formation (Oikawa et al., 2012). Given osteoclasts are derived from precursors f the myeloid lineage, a similar mechanism is likely involved. Knockout of Tks5 in either the neoplastic cell or the MO, followed by in vitro coculture of the two populations would be an initial approach to determine the role of invadopodia in MΦ-cancer cell fusion. A reduction or absence of *in vitro*derived hybrids would indicate invadopodia play an important role in facilitating fusion. It is likely that interference with invadopodia formation on the neoplastic parental cell will reduce cell fusion as this approach inhibited melanomaosteoclast fusion, an event that is likely similar to MΦ-cancer cell fusion (Oikawa et al., 2012). Followup in vivo experiments using Tks5-knockout murine models may provide additional support for fusion facilitated by invadopodia. Assessment of podosome/invadopodia function in epithelial-MP and cancer-MP fusion is warranted and may give biological insight into the physiologic role of cell fusion.

Regardless of these gaps in our knowledge, my studies provide the most in depth evidence supporting presence of cell fusion hybrids in patient intestinal epithelial cells and cancer, providing a rationale for assessing the pathogenic role hybrids play in tumor progression.

#### Evidence and relevance of a CD45<sup>+</sup> CTC population

We report an exciting cytokeratin (CK)<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> peripheral blood cell population that is consistent with fused CTCs in murine models. While subsets of this CTC population have been incidentally identified by various groups, it has

remained unknown if these cells are biologically relevant (Clawson et al., 2012; M. B. Lustberg et al., 2014; Sheng et al., 2014). Our studies reveal that the circulating CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> population correlates with stage and survival in pancreatic cancer patients, whereas conventional CTCs do not. One limitation to this study is that the CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells have not been confirmed to be derived from the PDAC. Future studies must be performed to establish genetic analysis of this circulating population, compare KRAS mutation status with corresponding primary tumor biopsies, and/or include additional markers more specific to PDAC. Importantly, the possibility exists that these CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells are indeed not neoplastic, do not represent a CTC, and instead may be a result of an inflammatory state whereby non-neoplastic epithelial cells expressing CD45 enter the bloodstream or immune cells induce expression of CK. Regardless, CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cells in circulation may provide a reliable, non-invasive diagnostic and/or prognostic indicator, independent of its neoplastic state.

A more in depth assessment of immune and cancer-specific markers is also warranted. First, this may provide insight into what specific myeloid population(s) result in the CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> cell population. For example, these cells could express CD163 or CD206, indicating a more phenotypically M2-like macrophage fuses with cancer cells. Second, further assessment of these populations may shed light on the function of these cells. For example, expression of CSF1R may indicate a more invasive phenotype consistent with murine models (Patsialou et al., 2015) and/or injection of CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> subsets into a recipient mouse could assess varied tumorigenic potential. Last, identification

of additional immune or cancer-specific markers may yield a more specific diagnostic or prognostic indicator.

#### Can CD45<sup>+</sup> CTCs guide treatment strategies?

In addition to diagnosis and prognosis, a more valuable application for quantifying CK<sup>+</sup>CD45<sup>+</sup> CTCs or specific subsets of these CTCs is either correlation with response to treatment or ideally predict response to treatment. This could influence decision points such as maintaining a patient on a given therapeutic or govern which specific treatment regimens a patient should receive. While still in its infancy, longitudinal assessment of these CTC populations will determine their potential for clinical utility. Given the non-invasive nature of acquiring these biomarkers and the fact that multiple samples can be longitudinally acquired, it is possible a highly sensitive and specific test that governs a patient's treatment regimen can come to fruition with further investigation into this novel CTC population.

#### Cancer cells acquire metastatic phenotypes via cell fusion

As shown in Supplementary Figure 3.3, this dissertation provides the first direct evidence that cell fusion between MΦs and cancer cells results in hybrid cells. Cell fusion was identified where the resulting hybrid retained proliferative potential as mitosis was subsequently observed. Because hybrid progeny can proliferate, we were able to acquire populations of hybrid cells. While multiple subsets of hybrid isolates acquired pro-metastatic phenotypes, there are many questions that remain. First, the significance of heterogeneity within the hybrid population is not fully appreciated as not all isolates shared acquired phenotypes,

indicating functional heterogeneity. Second, the immunologic role of cell fusion has yet to be explored. Last, it is unclear if cell fusion is necessary for any component of tumor progression.

#### What is the significance of cell fusion hybrid heterogeneity?

While confirming acquisition of M
 genetic material via Edu-labelling and sex chromosome analysis, one of the observations made was that cell fusion resulted in hybrids with a heterogeneous chromosome composition. Selection of various independent hybrid populations yielded cancer cells in a hyper-diploid state with genetic heterogeneity both within a hybrid population and between different hybrid populations isolated. Further, different isolated hybrid populations did not all share acquired phenotypes. The significance of this heterogeneity can be addressed through multiple approaches. One that is of urgent need of further study is resistance to the rapeutics, such as chemotherapy. Our approaches to assess hybrid population genetics and phenotypes relied on selection for their ability to proliferate in vitro and as such, likely resulted in selection of highly proliferative populations. Yet it is possible subsets of hybrid cells derived either in vitro or in vivo may provide a cancer cell subset with a less proliferative phenotype and may resist anti-mitotic chemotherapeutic regimens. In addition to therapeutic resistance, additional selective pressures could favor survival or proliferation of specific hybrid subpopulations, including resistance to an immunologic response. Thus, future studies must address cell fusion hybrid function in the context of the immune ME.

#### What is the immunologic role of cell fusion hybrids?

One intriguing component to tumor biology that warrants investigation is the immune function of resulting hybrid cells. Hybrids could theoretically perform MΦ-like functions within a tumor and may even have varied polarization states. It is possible that, like MΦs, hybrids contribute to an immunosuppressive ME by secreting cytokines such as IL-10 under certain conditions. On the other hand, hybrids may play an anti-tumor role where hybrids may engulf neighboring neoplastic cells. Additionally, hybrids may present tumor antigens to T cell populations similar to a classical antigen-presenting cell.

Instead of performing the roles of an immune cell, hybrids may display altered immunogenicity. While murine hybrid CTCs did not have increased expression of PD-L1 or CD47 relative to unfused primary tumor cells (data not shown), it is possible other mechanisms reduce the immunogenic response, including expression of additional immune checkpoints such as PD-L2, which is more classically associated with expression on leukocytes or hematologic malignancies (Pardoll, 2012). Both *in vitro*- and *in vivo*-derived hybrids should be evaluated for their ability to develop subsets of cells resistant to immune clearance. Insight into the immunological function of hybrid cancer cells and their interaction with the immune system will likely lead to a more comprehensive understanding of hybrid cell function and their role in tumor progression.

#### Is cell fusion necessary for tumor progression?

While we have conclusively shown that hybrid cells acquire many prometastatic phenotypes, including increased migration and seeding/growth at

distant organ sites, a crucial question remains: in certain contexts, is cell fusion necessary for metastatic spread of disease? Given the multitude of mechanisms by which cancer cells can acquire pro-metastatic function (from genetic/epigenetic changes to uptake of exosomes from the ME), the answer is likely no. Nonetheless, efforts should be taken to determine how much metastatic burden in various models is dependent on cell fusion. Specifically, highly metastatic Cre-expressing cancer cells can be injected into a diphtheria toxin Cre reporter mouse. With this system, all hybrids should theoretically activate expression of diphtheria toxin and undergo cell death. To assess the necessity of cell fusion on progression of disease in a model not reliant on a cell line but rather a heterogeneous spontaneously-derived tumor, MMTV-PyMT mice were crossed with the diphtheria toxin Cre reporter mice and can now be injected into various Cre-expressing mice, including mice with Cre under the promoter for the CSF1R. This approach merges techniques, methodology and expands on the biology from all chapters presented in this dissertation. While this approach would address the relative contribution of cell fusion with respect to acquisition of metastatic phenotype, it would also address the relative contribution of cell fusion hybrids with respect to macrophage-like function. Given that macrophages can produce an anti-inflammatory microenvironment or present antigen to induce an adaptive immune response, it is possible hybrids contribute similarly. Through ablation of *in vivo*-derived hybrids, these questions could be addressed. It is likely, in the context of the primary tumor ME, the relative contribution of immunosuppressive cytokines such as IL-10 would be low, compared to unfused

MΦs. Yet hybrids may have enhanced ability to present antigens, which may contribute to an anti-tumor response that either inhibits tumor growth or leads to activation of inhibitory checkpoints such as PD-L1.

Collectively, determining cell fusion as a mechanism by which cancer cells acquire pro-metastatic phenotypes revolutionizes the fields of both tumor cell intrinsic biology as well as the tumor ME. Merging what are often segregated fields of cancer biology now opens new exciting avenues for understanding progression of disease. Future studies on cell fusion and optimization of clinical biomarkers hold great potential for prognostic indicators and future longitudinal studies may lead to tailored treatment strategies. These studies reveal how cell fusion promotes metastatic spread of disease, which have exciting potential to result in the design of new interventional therapeutic approaches targeting metastasis, as well as lead to improved early detection and prognostic indicators. Appendix: Metastatic Colorectal Cancer: Rational Treatment, Surveillance, and Decreasing the Risk of Recurrence

Components of this dissertation's introduction are adapted and included in this review. Submitted to *Cellular and Molecular Gastroenterology and Hepatology*. Zarour LR, Anand S, Billingsley KG, Bisson WH, Cercek A, Clarke MF, Coussens LM, Gast CE, Geltzeiler CB, Hansen L, Lopez CD, Ruhl R, Tsikitis VL, Vaccaro GM, Wong MH, and Mayo SC. October 3, 2016.



Figure A.1. Targeted treatment, surveillance, and decreasing the risk of recurrence for metastatic colorectal cancer

#### <u>Abstract</u>

In patients with colorectal cancer metastatic to the liver, key goals for improving outcomes include early detection, effective prognostic indicators of treatment response, and accurate identification of patients with high-risk for recurrence. While new therapeutic regimens developed over the past decade have increased survival, there is substantial room for improvement in effectively targeting regimens to patients who will derive the most benefit. Recently, there have been exciting developments in identifying high-risk patient cohorts, refinements in the understanding of systemic versus localized drug delivery to metastatic niches, new liquid biomarker development, and dramatic advances in tumor immune therapy, all of which promise new and innovative approaches to tackling the problem of detecting and treating metastatic spread of CRC to the liver. Our multidisciplinary group held a state of the science symposium to review advances on this front and herein we present a discussion around the issues facing treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer to the liver, including correlations of discrete gene signatures and expressions with prognosis. We also discuss the latest advances to maximize regional and systemic therapies to decrease intrahepatic recurrence, new insights into the tumor microenvironment, and a summary of advances in non-invasive multi-modal biomarkers for early detection of primary and recurrent disease. As our clinical and technological advances expand in the field of tumor biology, especially colorectal tumor biology and microenvironment, we aim to refine our predictive and prognostic studies to

decrease intrahepatic recurrence after curative resection and minimize toxicity through a tailored approach multidisciplinary to cancer care.

#### Introduction and background

Colorectal cancer (CRC) is the third most common cancer worldwide ranking as high as the 2nd leading cause of cancer-related deaths in developed countries.(Ferlay et al., 2015; Sameer, 2013; Siegel, Miller, & Jemal, 2016) The liver is recognized as the most common site of CRC metastasis since the majority of the intestinal mesenteric drainage enters the hepatic portal venous system. Over 50% of patients with CRC will develop metastatic disease to their liver, which ultimately results in death for over two-thirds of these patients. (House et al., 2011; Tomlinson et al., 2007) Currently, hepatic resection of colorectal cancer liver metastasis (CRLM) in patients with isolated liver metastasis remains the only option for potential cure. However, even when combined with modern adjuvant regimens, resection is curative in only 20% of patients (Fong, Fortner, Sun, Brennan, & Blumgart, 1999; House et al., 2011; Tomlinson et al., 2007), with 70% developing recurrence, primarily in the liver. (Tomlinson et al., 2007) Efforts to prevent recurrence are limited by the cumulative side effects of systemic therapy, development of chemoresistant cancer clones, and the ability to detect progression of radiographically occult micrometastatic disease. In an updated analysis of the largest randomized controlled trial (RCT) to date that examined the role of peri-operative systemic therapy in patients with resectable CRLM before and after curative hepatic resection, there was no improvement in 5-year overall survival (OS) compared to patients treated with hepatic resection alone (51% vs. 48%; P = 0.34).(Nordlinger et al., 2008; Nordlinger et al., 2013) While perioperative systemic therapy remains the standard of care for patients
with resected CRLM, there is significant room to better identify patients with a molecular high-risk signature who will benefit from adjuvant treatment aimed to decrease intrahepatic recurrence. In addition, for patients with liver-only metastatic CRC treated with curative intent surgery, detecting disease recurrence at the earliest stage and monitoring response to treatment are paramount to moving the field forward. Herein, we review modern approaches for treating patients with CRLM and ongoing work to molecularly risk-stratify patients to direct systemic treatment and surveil for intrahepatic recurrence (Figure 1).

#### Scope of the clinical problem for colorectal cancer liver metastasis

Detecting primary CRC and CRLM at an early stage results in better outcomes.(UK, 2016) At a molecular level, CRC consists of a heterogeneous group of diseases. Chromosomal instability (CIN), mismatch repair (MMR) with resultant microsatellite instability (MSI), aberrant DNA methylation, as well as altered molecular signaling pathways have all been described in the transformation from normal mucosa to adenocarcinoma.(Boland & Goel, 2010; Goel et al., 2007; MacDonald, Tamai, & He, 2009; Pino & Chung, 2010; Shaw & Cantley, 2006) Furthermore, these hallmarks have been associated with cancer sensitivity and resistance to both systemic therapy and biologic agents in the primary and metastatic setting. (Colussi, Brandi, Bazzoli, & Ricciardiello, 2013; Markowitz & Bertagnolli, 2009; Messersmith & Ahnen, 2008) Given the extensive molecular and clinical heterogeneity of the disease, it is essential to individualize therapy on the basis of molecular profiling to avoid treatment related toxicities without a realized survival benefit. Some of the strongest data to support the need for identification of high-risk cohorts amongst patients with CRLM come from adjuvant trials for primary CRC. The 2004 adjuvant MOSAIC trial(André et al., 2004) assessed the impact of an oxaliplatin containing systemic regimen (FOLFOX) for patients with resected CRC compared to fluorouracil (5-FU) alone in patients with stage II and III disease, a significant survival benefit for patients with stage III disease was found and has been maintained in recently updated 10-year results.(André et al., 2015) However, these benefits come with significant patient morbidity affecting quality of life. For patients with stage III CRC treated

with FOLFOX instead of 5-FU and leucovorin (LV) there is a consequent 4% decrease in mortality.(André et al., 2015) However, to achieve this 4% reduction in mortality with oxaliplatin, 92% of those patients will suffer from treatmentassociated peripheral neuropathy, with 15% experiencing permanent neuropathy.(André et al., 2009) It is clear that even amongst patients with stage III disease there is an underappreciated disease heterogeneity that at present is being treated with a homogenous systemic treatment approach. These data in the primary CRC setting underscore the need for molecularly-driven systemic treatment to avoid both the financial and quality of life costs to patients with liveronly metastatic CRC. Work is ongoing to identify molecular subsets of CRLM with the ultimate goal to personalize targeted interventions to maximize therapeutic interventions. In this review, we describe the role of liquid biopsies and novel cancer and immunologic cell populations to both surveil and assess treatment response in patients with CRLM. We also propose using this information to guide the design and development of therapeutic strategies for liver-directed treatments.

# Parallels between patients with high-risk primary colorectal cancer and insights into directing peri-operative treatment in patients with liver-only metastases

For patients with liver-only metastatic CRC, there is a pressing need for a more robust molecular characterization of the primary and metastatic lesions to direct peri-operative management of patients at highest risk for disease recurrence. (Benson & Hamilton, 2011) In the primary setting, there has been great interest in patients with high-risk stage II CRC—those patients with negative lymph nodes but other high-risk features such as T4 lesions, obstruction or perforation, cancers with lymphovascular invasion, and poorly differentiated histology. It is worth reflecting upon the impact of the uniform approach of adjuvant treatment of patients with primary CRC to better understand the challenges of directing peri-operative treatment for patients with CRLM. One of the early trials to investigate the impact of adjuvant treatment on stage II CRC was the 2007 QUASAR trial where patients with stage II CRC were randomized to treatment with adjuvant 5-FU/LV or observation after curative resection. (Group, 2007) The results of this trial demonstrated an approximate 3% improvement in outcome when 5-FU/LV was given in the adjuvant setting. Said another way, 97% of patients were exposed to chemotherapy without any benefit. Given that standard stage II patients do not benefit as shown in the QUASAR, MOSAIC, and other trials, it is currently at the discretion of the treating clinician to weigh the high-risk features of the primary CRC to decide to offer adjuvant treatment in this setting.(André et al., 2004; André et al., 2015; Group,

2007) According to the most current National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines, "...the current definition of high-risk stage II colon cancer is clearly inadequate, because many patients with high-risk features do not have a recurrence while some patients deemed to be average-risk do. Furthermore, no data point to features that are predictive of benefit from adjuvant chemotherapy, and no data correlate risk features and selection of chemotherapy in patients with high-risk stage II disease."((NCCN), 2016) These data are remarkably similar to and parallel the challenges of directing peri-operative treatment in patients with CRLM.

Aside from the relatively macro descriptions of the primary lesion for patients with high-risk stage II CRC, several investigators have sought a correlation between discrete gene signatures and a higher-risk patient population in order to molecularly stratify patients to better direct adjuvant therapy. In 2016, Dalerba et al. reported on the expression of the caudal-type homeobox transcription factor 2 (CDX2), a critical regulator of intestinal development and oncogenesis, as a prognostic biomarker in patients with stage II CRC.(Dalerba et al., 2016) The group used a combination of insights from basic science discoveries around normal colon stem cells and cancer stem cells, the availability of public databases of sequenced tumors (National Center for Biotechnology Information Gene Expression Omnibus, NCBI-GEO, and NCI-CDP) and the power of bioinformatics to query over 2329 human samples. They identified 16 genes that were not expressed in colorectal epithelia expressing high levels of the stem cell marker ALCAM/CD166 (Activated leukocyte-cell adhesion

molecule). Of these genes, they focused on CDX2, a marker already used in standard surgical pathological assessments of resected CRC specimens. The authors went on to demonstrate in validation datasets that patients with stage II and III CRC who were CDX2-negative had a worse 5-year disease-free survival (DFS) as compared to patients that had CDX2-positive cancers (49% among 15 patients with CDX2-negative tumors vs. 87% among 191 patients with CDX2positive tumors, P=0.003). In a further validation study using datasets from two different clinical trials, the authors again found an association between DFS in patients with CDX2-negative stage II cancers who received adjuvant chemotherapy, regardless of their age, gender or cancer grade.(Dalerba et al., 2016) In the final pooled analysis including the test and validation database of all patient cohorts, the 5-year DFS was higher among the 23 patients with stage II CDX2-negative tumors who were treated with adjuvant chemotherapy compared to those patients not treated with adjuvant systemic therapy (91% vs. 56%, P=0.006).(Dalerba et al., 2016) This work is one example that illustrates the existence of subgroups of patients with CRC with a discrete biology who are likely to achieve a survival benefit from adjuvant treatment that will outweigh the treatment-associated morbidity. The ability to expand our understanding of the underlying biology driving disease recurrence in diverse subsets of patients will provide clarity for the therapeutic roadmap to effectively treat patients at all stages of disease. To date, this work has most recently been updated in the metastatic CRC population (Zhang et al., 2016) where patients with CDX2negative metastatic CRC were found to have a median OS of 8 months versus

39 months for those with CDX-2-positive metastatic CRC (HR 4.04, 95% CI 2.49-6.54, p<0.0001). Those patients were also more likely to have right-sided primary tumors, have poorly-differentiated cancers, distant lymphatic metastasis, and to be women. This work will pave the way to further define a subgroup set of patients with liver-limited metastatic CRC that would derive a RFS benefit from adjuvant treatment after a curative hepatic resection of their disease.

Recurrence after a hypothetically curative hepatic resection of CRLM occurs in the majority of patients. Historically, several clinicopathologic factors that were independent predictors of poor outcome in patients with resected CRLM (nodal status of the primary cancer, preoperative carcinoembryonic antigen [CEA] level, size of the largest liver lesion, and number of hepatic metastases) were used to predict the risk of intrahepatic recurrence of disease (Fong et al., 1999). Similar to the tumor characteristics in patients with clinically high-risk stage II CRC, these factors paint a relatively broad description of the disease. Recognizing the prognostic limits of these clinical risk scores, these prediction models are now often used in conjunction with targeting of select cancer mutations such as in the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) pathways (KRAS mutation status(N. E. Kemeny et al., 2014) or BRAF mutation status(Yaeger et al., 2014)) in order to treat patients who are most likely to respond to a given regimen. Recent work has explored deriving cancer genetic expressions as prognosticators of recurrence and survival for patients with CRLM. Balachandran et al. reported on gene signatures predictive of diseasespecific survival as well as liver recurrence-free survival (RFS) in patients with

resected CRLM.(Balachandran et al., 2016) Using gene expression microarray on resected CRLM the authors were able to identify and validate 20 genes that were associated with OS. Importantly, this so-called "molecular risk score" was also prognostic of RFS and remained independently prognostic of RFS on multivariate analysis, unlike the traditional clinical risk score. Taken together, these data identifying patients with high-risk primary CRC and resected CRLM who are most likely to recur and therefore most likely to benefit from further treatment, allowing us to direct the selection and duration of adjuvant treatment. The continued identification of molecular subsets of CRLM that underlie discrete tumor biology and are predictive of treatment response is critical for bridging the gap between diagnoses and survival in order to best direct peri-operative treatment with both biologic and cytotoxic therapy.

## Maximizing regional treatment of colorectal cancer liver metastasis to decrease intrahepatic recurrence

In patients with CRLM that undergo a hepatic resection with curative intent, it is estimated that approximately 75% of all recurrences—both intrahepatic and extrahepatic-occur within the first two years after operation. (Fong et al., 1997) Efforts over past decades have sought to address risk of recurrence, which is possibly the result of treatment-resistant micrometastatic disease. One avenue to aiming to obliterate micrometastatic disease in the liver focuses on maximizing hepatic locoregional therapy by exploiting basic tumor biology. Cancer cells from gastrointestinal malignancies, especially CRC, hematogenously spread via the portal circulation, often making the liver the first site of metastasis. Once hepatic metastases grow above 2 mm in size, they derive their blood supply from the hepatic artery, while normal hepatocytes are perfused mostly from the portal circulation. (Ensminger & Gyves, 1983) Exploitation of this biologic difference has led to treating select CRLM patients with hepatic arterial infusion (HAI) therapy, which is based upon the extraction of chemotherapy from the hepatic arterial circulation, resulting in high local drug concentrations with the goal of minimizing systemic toxicity. The ideal agent should have a high dose-response curve, high extraction, and rapid total body clearance once the infusion is discontinued. Of the various agents studied, HAI-delivered floxuridine (FUDR) approximates this ideal with a short half-life (<10 minutes) and >90% hepatic extraction, resulting in a 16-fold higher concentration in hepatic tumors as compared with venous administration.

(Ensminger & Gyves, 1983; Kelly, Kemeny, & Leonard, 2005) Using FUDR in combination with dexamethasone, patients with CRLM can have their liver disease maximally treated with modest side effects compared to standard systemic treatment.(N. Kemeny et al., 1992) Several prospective trials(N. Kemeny et al., 1987; Kerr et al., 2003; Lorenz & Muller, 2000; Rougier et al., 1992) have investigated using HAI alone in order to circumvent the toxicity associated with systemic treatment of CRLM, to maximize hepatic response in an effort to improve both OS and PFS, and potentially improve patient quality of life.(Allen-Mersh, Earlam, Fordy, Abrams, & Houghton, 1994; N. E. Kemeny et al., 2006)

The efficacy of HAI was initially tested without concurrent systemic therapy, which at the time of the initial trials did not include modern systemic agents such as oxaliplatin and irinotecan. To date, there have been no prospective RCTs comparing adjuvant HAI with current systemic therapy versus current systemic therapy alone in patients with resected CRLM. In 2016, Kemeny et al. reported on an analysis of four consecutive HAI adjuvant trials for patients with resected CRLM from 1991-2009 (n=287).(Nancy E. Kemeny et al., 2016) The patients were divided into two groups: those treated before and after 2003, corresponding to the incorporation of modern systemic oxaliplatin or irinotecan containing regimens. With a median follow-up time of 11 years, the authors reported that patients treated after 2003 had 5 and 10-year OS of 78% and 61% respectively, with the median survival not being reached. Patients treated before

2003 had 3 and 5-year RFS of 42% and 41%, respectively.(Nancy E. Kemeny et al., 2016)

Taken together, these data support that properly selected patients with CRLM can have hepatic resection of their disease followed by adjuvant systemic therapy plus HAI and achieve 5-year survival as high as 78%. However, similar to toxicity associated with systemic therapy, treatment with HAI has risks including biliary sclerosis in less than 5% of patients that needs to be balanced with anticipated benefit of treatment. (Nancy E. Kemeny et al., 2016) For treatments such as HAI that seek to maximally treat the liver, it is imperative to begin integrating pre-operative prognostic indicators that are predictive of a patient's risk of intra-hepatic recurrence after hepatic resection. Ultimately, we must integrate a non-invasive test to determine risk for both local and distant recurrence of disease with monitoring of response to systemic therapy as well as an early signal for intrahepatic recurrence. In addition to discrete gene expression profiles that identify patients at high risk of recurrence, blood based biomarkers for non-invasive monitoring of early detection of recurrent disease that are actively in development may serve as a more reliable marker to monitor response to treatment, and ultimately surveil patients for recurrence of disease after curative treatment.

### Non-invasive liquid biomarkers for early detection of primary and recurrent disease

While newly identified gene signatures may identify at risk patient populations, a second front for informing biologically-driven treatment of cancer is the temporal analysis of disease response across treatment. Novel modes of "liquid biopsies" for solid tumors are on the forefront of discovery and promise to provide a monitor for early detection of recurrent disease, or even a series of accurate snapshots of the treatment-mediated evolution of the disease to allow flexible, tailored therapy. Solid tumors are known to shed cells, cell-free DNA (cfDNA), and exosomes into circulation—each provides opportunities to survey cancer behavior as a liquid biopsy. Conventionally isolated circulating tumor cells (CTC), defined by cell surface expression of Epithelial Cell Adhesion Molecule (EpCAM), cytokeratin (CK) and absence of the pan-leukocyte marker, CD45 expression, have been shown to correlate with PFS and OS in patients with breast cancer (Cristofanilli et al., 2004), as well as in colorectal and prostate cancer. (Steven J. Cohen et al., 2008; de Bono et al., 2008) While these data indicate utility for prognosis, CTCs, in general, have suffered from difficulty in surveying them, due to their rarity in circulation, and more importantly, that they have failed to provide biologic insights into the tumor that may guide informed treatment. One possible rejuvenation of the CTC field, is in the discovery of novel CTC populations, most that have previously been discarded as artefactual. For example, standard detection methods of CTCs rely on expression of specific epithelial markers, CK and/or EpCAM, and the exclusion of leukocyte specific

markers, typically CD45. CTCs have also been isolated based on size, density, charge or various other properties that positively or negatively enrich a specific cell population.(Catherine Alix-Panabieres & Klaus Pantel, 2014) These existing approaches bias the subsets of CTCs that are being evaluated, and may be excluding biologically relevant subpopulations. CellSearch® is the FDA-approved test to detect CTCs by magnetic separation of EpCAM<sup>+</sup> cells followed by positive staining for CK and negative staining for CD45. Yet Zhang et al. demonstrated the high metastatic capability in of an EpCAM<sup>-</sup> CTC population isolated from patients with breast cancer in a mouse xenograft assay (Lixin Zhang et al., 2013). This EpCAM<sup>-</sup> CTC population might represent cancer cells that have undergone epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition, thereby losing expression of EpCAM<sup>-</sup>, but may represent a more migratory and invasive cell. Therefore, a biased approach to CTC exploration may exclude unique biology that can be appreciated in liquid biospies.

An additional population of CTCs that has been largely ignored by the field, those that express the leukocyte marker CD45. Peripheral blood cells from cancer patients, isolated by differential centrifugation and size exclusion were found to harbor CTCs that expressed CK *and* CD45, yet conferred robust growth in culture. (Clawson et al., 2015) Additionally, CD45<sup>+</sup>CK<sup>+</sup> CTCs were identified in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer from an EpCAM<sup>+</sup> enriched population (Gao et al., 2016), and in metastatic breast cancer patients, even with partial CD45<sup>+</sup> depletion with magnetic beads.(Maryam B. Lustberg et al., 2014) Interestingly, the breast cancer CD45<sup>+</sup> CTCs also expressed the macrophage

marker CD68, indicating CTC populations may acquire proteins typically expressed by macrophages, possibly through a cell fusion mechanism.(A. E. Powell et al., 2011) To fully appreciate these CD45<sup>+</sup> CTCs, direct visualization would rule cancer cell-immune cell clusters that could be construed as a CD45<sup>+</sup> CTC by flow cytometry. If these cells arise from leukocyte-cancer fusion, a novel tumor biology may provide important insights that may more effectively guide therapy. How untapped and uninvestigated populations of CTCs contribute to our overall knowledge of disease should be developed in parallel with the rapid advancements in other biomarker fields, such as that of cfDNA.

Cell free DNA (cfDNA), is hypothesized to arise from cells that die, whether by necrosis, cell lysis, or apoptosis, and their residual unique fingerprint and release naked DNA into the circulation. While this was first detected in healthy individuals in the late 1940's, it was not until the 1970's and 1980's that their neoplastic characteristics were identified and that cfDNA existed in higher concentrations in cancer patients relative to controls. (Leon, Shapiro, Sklaroff, & Yaros, 1977; Stroun et al., 1989) While quantification of cfDNA was useful in some disease states when used alongside classic blood tests (e.g., CEA) (Shapiro, Chakrabarty, Cohn, & Leon, 1983), the more important and specific role for cfDNA is in the identification of gene mutations and microsatellite instability. Detection of cancer-associated alleles in the blood represents a significant obstacle; however, with current technological advancements, this task has become achievable. In 1997, de Kok et al. analyzed 14 samples from patients with CRC for point mutations in KRAS then correlated the positive

samples with serum cfDNA amplified by PCR, validating this highly specific method for mutation detection.(de Kok et al., 1997) This also proved that cfDNA were at least partially derived from cancer cells. Now, microsatellite abnormalities have been detected in patient blood from breast cancer, head and neck cancer, lung cancer, melanoma, and CRC.(Bruhn et al., 2000; Mayall, Fairweather, Wilkins, Chang, & Nicholls, 1999; Nakayama et al., 2000; Nawroz, Koch, Anker, Stroun, & Sidransky, 1996) Isolated cfDNA has many characteristics of tumor DNA including presence of oncogenes as well as other global molecular classifiers such as MSI, CpG island methylator phenotype (CIMP)(Kloten et al., 2014), and CIN.(Crowley, Di Nicolantonio, Loupakis, & Bardelli, 2013) El Messaoudi et al. set out a multiparametric analysis of cfDNA evaluating the OS of n=97 patients with metastatic CRC. Higher cfDNA levels were associated with statistically significant decrease in OS (18.07 months vs. 28.5 months, P=0.0087). Furthermore, on multivariate analysis the authors demonstrated that a higher cfDNA level is an independent prognostic factor (P=0.034) and the levels of cfDNA fragmentation were correlated with decreased OS in the mutant KRAS/BRAF population whereas no correlation was found with the wild-type KRAS/BRAF patients.(El Messaoudi et al., 2016) Newer technologies under development such as PlasmaSelect assay (Parpart-Li et al., 2016) now afford identification of multiple mutations and genetic alterations thereby allowing an increased comprehensive genomic analysis. Those genetic alterations along with novel CTC populations have great potential to provide novel, non-invasive, commercially available approaches to cancer diagnosis, allowing for early

detection of recurrent disease, assessment of the evolving tumor biology, and provide a foundation for tailored treatment.

#### Immune reprogramming as a therapeutic strategy

Over the last five years, there has been an incredible reinvigoration in the interest and relevance of exploiting the tumor immune microenvironment as a viable and effective treatment option for many cancers that had previously been recalcitrant to treatment. It has become increasingly clear that the tumor microenvironment plays a key role in tumor progression and response to therapies across many different cancer types. (D. Hanahan & Lisa M. Coussens, 2012) Immune check-point inhibitors such as ipilimumab, pembrolizumab, and nivolumab are being widely studied in prospective trials in a variety of cancers, including in patients with liver-only metastatic CRC. Several recent studies have highlighted the role of non-neoplastic cells, particularly stromal cells and immune cells as prognostic markers in human CRC.(Calon et al., 2015; Isella et al., 2015; B. Mlecnik et al., 2016; Bernhard Mlecnik et al., 2016) Immunologically, it has been shown that MSI-high cancers harbor infiltrating tumor lymphocytes that are actively suppressed by immune-inhibitory signals such as the programmed death ligand-1 (PD-L1) and PD-1 complexes.(Calon et al., 2015) In 2015, Le et al. reported the results of a phase II trial of patients treatment-refractory progressive metastatic cancer treated with the anti-PD-1 antibody pembrolizumab. The results for n=32 patients with metastatic CRC were stratified by MMR-deficient (e.g., MSI-high) CRC compared to patients with MMR proficient tumors. For patients with MMR-deficient CRC, the immune-related objective response and immune-related PFS were 40% and 78%, respectively, as compared to 0% and 11% for patients with MMR-proficient CRC.

Specific features of the tumor microenvironment such as an abundance of T-helper 2(T<sub>H</sub>2) cytokines, pro-inflammatory molecules, pro-angiogenic, and profibrotic molecules are immunosuppressive and considered pro-tumorigenic. In contrast, an abundance of T<sub>H</sub>1 cytokines, angiostatic factors, immunostimulatory molecules, along with the mobilization and reinvigoration of the CD8 T cells are all characteristic of a robust anti-tumorigenic microenvironment. Therefore, understanding the recruitment and function of leukocytes in the cancer will enable the development of both targeted therapies and biomarkers that can predict emergence of treatment resistance and recurrence of cancer. (Palucka & Coussens, 2016) Interestingly, there are several nuances that dictate the function of even the same leukocyte subsets in different cancers.(Affara et al., 2014; Ruffell et al., 2014) For example, pro-tumorigenic macrophages are regulated by a T<sub>H</sub>2-CD4<sup>+</sup> T-cells in mammary carcinomas and B cells in pancreatic adenocarcinomas and squamous cell carcinomas (SCC). Similarly, the soluble mediators and signaling pathways that regulate this cellular cross-talk are also different with IL-4/IL-13 and Colony Stimulating Factor-1 (CSF-1) playing key roles in driving macrophage function in mammary carcinomas whereas Bruton tyrosine kinase (BTK) and phosphoinositide 3'-kinase (PI3K) regulating the macrophage function in pancreatic and SCC. As such, it is possible that the immune checkpoint pathways are also regulated differently in different tissues necessitating the development of tailored approaches to immunotherapy across different cancers.(Topalian, Taube, Anders, & Pardoll, 2016) In this context, we propose that a multi-modal biomarker based approach would be optimal for

immune-mediated cancer control and assessing treatment response. Such an approach would rely on biomarkers that measure the pro and anti-tumorigenic factors elaborated earlier and provide multiple avenues to mobilize and reinvigorate the cytotoxic T cell responses. This could include a combination of strategies such as neutralizing the T<sub>H</sub>2 responses, cytotoxic and targeted agents, immune checkpoint blockade, vaccines, and chimeric antigen receptor T cells. This multi-modal approach will also sample the microenvironment whenever the cancers escape and recalibrate the specific reprogramming strategy, specific immune checkpoints that can be targeted and specific pathways that drive the microenvironment so cancer regression and control can be reestablished. In summary, an approach that dynamically engages the immune system by constantly sampling the microenvironment to detect recurrence and relapse is essential to incorporate into the management of patients with advanced CRC and direct novel immunologic therapies.

#### Summary, novel molecules, and future clinical trial directions

Ultimately, the biology of a tumor—both cell intrinsic and cell extrinsic underlies clinical outcome for patients with metastatic CRC. Indeed, the concept of liver-only metastatic disease by definition implies a different biologic subtype. This is clinically apparent and our attempts to exploit this biology are the basis of all liver-directed therapy. Future directions in treating this CRC liver-only subtype therefore must revolve around a better molecular characterization and the development of improved therapeutic approaches. As liver-directed therapy continues to evolve with the development of other local treatment modalities including microwave ablation, irreversible electroporation, and transarterial radioembolization (e.g., Y-90)—our ability to identify and understand this biology becomes paramount. Currently, clinicians use the biologic "test of time" to ascertain if a hepatic-only metastatic state can be maintained while first-line systemic agents are used—and hence provide the rationale to attempt intensive liver-directed approaches, including hepatic resection and HAI. Banking tissue from these patients and correlating these clinicopathologic specimens with highquality clinical data is essential and has become an integral aspect of modern prospective clinical trials. Tissue samples across the continuum of patient treatment are mandatory to facilitate discovery-based approaches. Samples taken at several time points (e.g., pre-treatment, following each cycle, and after completion of systemic therapy) in addition to the surrounding hepatic parenchyma are essential for an in-depth interrogation of the local tumor microenvironment. Data support that properly selected patients with CRLM can

have hepatic resection of their disease followed by adjuvant systemic therapy plus HAI and achieve 5-year OS as high as 78% with a hepatic RFS of 62% at 5 years. (Nancy E. Kemeny et al., 2016) However, similar to toxicity associated with systemic therapy, treatment with HAI has risks including biliary sclerosis, underscoring the need for optimal patient selection. The role of HAI in the adjuvant treatment of patients with resected CRLM additionally offers the unique opportunity to deliver novel agents in a liver-directed fashion. While FUDR has been used for decades and represents a pharmacokinetically ideal agent, our rapidly expanding knowledge of CRC tumor biology and microenvironment begs for the development and study of novel agents coupled with the rational design of clinical trials that can exploit this knowledge in a liver-targeted fashion. Given the extensive molecular and clinical heterogeneity of the liver-only metastatic CRC, it is of great importance to individualize targeted therapy on the basis of molecular profiling through logical implementation of biomarker assessment in liquid biopsies for early metastasis and to surveil for intrahepatic recurrence. We are charged with moving beyond a blunt "one-size fits all" approach in treating patients with CRLM and only molecularly driven treatments will ultimately improve OS, reduce intrahepatic recurrence, and minimize the toxicity of perioperative therapies.

#### **Acknowledgements**

The current initiative of the OHSU Knight Cancer Institute to form multidisciplinary teams of scientists and physicians including faculty members at OHSU and out of OHSU (e.g. Oregon State, Portland State) is believed to increase the chances of successful translational biomedicine research in CRC and other cancers.

### References

(NCCN), N. C. C. N. (2016). NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines) Colon Cancer Version 2.2016.

Abmayr, S. M., & Pavlath, G. K. (2012). Myoblast fusion: lessons from flies and mice. *Development*, *139*(4), 641-656. doi:10.1242/dev.068353

- Aceto, N., Bardia, A., Miyamoto, D. T., Donaldson, M. C., Wittner, B. S., Spencer, J. A., . . . Maheswaran, S. (2014). Circulating tumor cell clusters are oligoclonal precursors of breast cancer metastasis. *Cell*, *158*(5), 1110-1122. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.07.013
- Adams, D. L., Martin, S. S., Alpaugh, R. K., Charpentier, M., Tsai, S., Bergan, R.
  C., . . . Cristofanilli, M. (2014). Circulating giant macrophages as a potential biomarker of solid tumors. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 111*(9), 3514-3519. doi:10.1073/pnas.1320198111
- Affara, N. I., Ruffell, B., Medler, T. R., Gunderson, A. J., Johansson, M., Bornstein, S., . . . Coussens, L. M. (2014). B cells regulate macrophage phenotype and response to chemotherapy in squamous carcinomas. *Cancer Cell*, 25(6), 809-821. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2014.04.026
- Alix-Panabieres, C., & Pantel, K. (2014). Challenges in circulating tumour cell research. *Nat Rev Cancer, 14*(9), 623-631. doi:10.1038/nrc3820
- Alix-Panabieres, C., & Pantel, K. (2014). Challenges in circulating tumour cell research. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *14*(9), 623-631. doi:10.1038/nrc3820
- Allen-Mersh, T. G., Earlam, S., Fordy, C., Abrams, K., & Houghton, J. (1994). Quality of life and survival with continuous hepatic-artery floxuridine infusion for colorectal liver metastases. *Lancet*, 344(8932), 1255-1260.
- Alvarez-Dolado, M., Pardal, R., Garcia-Verdugo, J. M., Fike, J. R., Lee, H. O., Pfeffer, K., . . . Alvarez-Buylla, A. (2003). Fusion of bone-marrow-derived cells with Purkinje neurons, cardiomyocytes and hepatocytes. *Nature*, 425(6961), 968-973. doi:10.1038/nature02069
- André, T., Boni, C., Mounedji-Boudiaf, L., Navarro, M., Tabernero, J., Hickish, T., . . . de Gramont, A. (2004). Oxaliplatin, Fluorouracil, and Leucovorin as Adjuvant Treatment for Colon Cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 350(23), 2343-2351. doi:doi:10.1056/NEJMoa032709
- André, T., Boni, C., Navarro, M., Tabernero, J., Hickish, T., Topham, C., . . . Rivera, F. (2009). Improved overall survival with oxaliplatin, fluorouracil, and leucovorin as adjuvant treatment in stage II or III colon cancer in the MOSAIC trial. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 27(19), 3109-3116.
- André, T., De Gramont, A., Vernerey, D., Chibaudel, B., Bonnetain, F., Tijeras-Raballand, A., . . . Van Laethem, J. L. (2015). Adjuvant fluorouracil, leucovorin, and oxaliplatin in stage II to III colon cancer: updated 10-year survival and outcomes according to BRAF mutation and mismatch repair status of the MOSAIC Study. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, JCO. 2015.2063. 4238.
- Bailey, A. S., Willenbring, H., Jiang, S., Anderson, D. A., Schroeder, D. A., Wong, M. H., . . . Fleming, W. H. (2006). Myeloid lineage progenitors give rise to

vascular endothelium. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 103*(35), 13156-13161. doi:10.1073/pnas.0604203103

- Balachandran, V. P., Arora, A., Gönen, M., Ito, H., Turcotte, S., Shia, J., . . .
  D'Angelica, M. I. (2016). A Validated Prognostic Multigene Expression Assay for Overall Survival in Resected Colorectal Cancer Liver Metastases. *Clinical Cancer Research*, *22*(10), 2575-2582. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-15-1071
- Balkwill, F. (2004a). Cancer and the chemokine network. *Nat Rev Cancer, 4*(7), 540-550. doi:10.1038/nrc1388
- Balkwill, F. (2004b). The significance of cancer cell expression of the chemokine receptor CXCR4. *Semin Cancer Biol, 14*(3), 171-179. doi:10.1016/j.semcancer.2003.10.003
- Banys, M., Hahn, M., Gruber, I., Krawczyk, N., Wallwiener, M., Hartkopf, A., . . . Fehm, T. (2014). Detection and clinical relevance of hematogenous tumor cell dissemination in patients with ductal carcinoma in situ. *Breast Cancer Res Treat, 144*(3), 531-538. doi:10.1007/s10549-014-2898-6
- Benedict, W. F., Weissman, B. E., Mark, C., & Stanbridge, E. J. (1984). Tumorigenicity of human HT1080 fibrosarcoma X normal fibroblast hybrids: chromosome dosage dependency. *Cancer Res, 44*(8), 3471-3479.
- Benson, A. B., 3rd, & Hamilton, S. R. (2011). Path toward prognostication and prediction: an evolving matrix. *J Clin Oncol, 29*(35), 4599-4601. doi:10.1200/JCO.2011.37.8646
- Berendse, M., Grounds, M. D., & Lloyd, C. M. (2003). Myoblast structure affects subsequent skeletal myotube morphology and sarcomere assembly. *Exp Cell Res*, 291(2), 435-450.
- Bianchi, D. W., Zickwolf, G. K., Weil, G. J., Sylvester, S., & DeMaria, M. A. (1996). Male fetal progenitor cells persist in maternal blood for as long as 27 years postpartum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 93(2), 705-708.
- Bissell, M. J., & Hines, W. C. (2011). Why don't we get more cancer? A proposed role of the microenvironment in restraining cancer progression. *Nat Med*, *17*(3), 320-329. doi:10.1038/nm.2328
- Boland, C. R., & Goel, A. (2010). Microsatellite instability in colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology, 138*(6), 2073-2087 e2073. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.12.064
- Borrego, F., Ulbrecht, M., Weiss, E. H., Coligan, J. E., & Brooks, A. G. (1998).
   Recognition of human histocompatibility leukocyte antigen (HLA)-E complexed with HLA class I signal sequence-derived peptides by CD94/NKG2 confers protection from natural killer cell-mediated lysis. *J Exp Med*, *187*(5), 813-818.
- Bourcy, M., Suarez-Carmona, M., Lambert, J., Francart, M. E., Schroeder, H., Delierneux, C., . . . Gilles, C. (2016). Tissue Factor Induced by Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition Triggers a Procoagulant State That Drives Metastasis of Circulating Tumor Cells. *Cancer Res.* doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-2263

- Bruhn, N., Beinert, T., Oehm, C., Jandrig, B., Petersen, I., Chen, X. Q., . . . Fleischhacker, M. (2000). Detection of microsatellite alterations in the DNA isolated from tumor cells and from plasma DNA of patients with lung cancer. *Ann N Y Acad Sci, 906*, 72-82.
- Burkhart, J. (2016). Cell-fusion-potentiated-acquisition-of-macrophage-likebehavior-in-cancer-cells-and-its-contribution.
- Calon, A., Lonardo, E., Berenguer-Llergo, A., Espinet, E., Hernando-Momblona, X., Iglesias, M., . . . Batlle, E. (2015). Stromal gene expression defines poor-prognosis subtypes in colorectal cancer. *Nat Genet, 47*(4), 320-329. doi:10.1038/ng.3225
- Camargo, F. D., Green, R., Capetanaki, Y., Jackson, K. A., & Goodell, M. A. (2003). Single hematopoietic stem cells generate skeletal muscle through myeloid intermediates. *Nat Med*, *9*(12), 1520-1527. doi:10.1038/nm963
- Cameron, M. D., Schmidt, E. E., Kerkvliet, N., Nadkarni, K. V., Morris, V. L., Groom, A. C., . . . MacDonald, I. C. (2000). Temporal progression of metastasis in lung: cell survival, dormancy, and location dependence of metastatic inefficiency. *Cancer Res, 60*(9), 2541-2546.
- Campbell, M. J., Tonlaar, N. Y., Garwood, E. R., Huo, D., Moore, D. H., Khramtsov, A. I., . . . Esserman, L. J. (2011). Proliferating macrophages associated with high grade, hormone receptor negative breast cancer and poor clinical outcome. *Breast Cancer Res Treat, 128*(3), 703-711. doi:10.1007/s10549-010-1154-y
- Carter, A. (2008). Cell fusion theory: can it explain what triggers metastasis? *J* Natl Cancer Inst, 100(18), 1279-1281. doi:10.1093/jnci/djn336
- Casazza, A., Laoui, D., Wenes, M., Rizzolio, S., Bassani, N., Mambretti, M., ... Mazzone, M. (2013). Impeding macrophage entry into hypoxic tumor areas by Sema3A/Nrp1 signaling blockade inhibits angiogenesis and restores antitumor immunity. *Cancer Cell, 24*(6), 695-709. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2013.11.007
- Chaffer, C. L., & Weinberg, R. A. (2011). A perspective on cancer cell metastasis. *Science*, *331*(6024), 1559-1564. doi:10.1126/science.1203543
- Chakraborty, A. K., Funasaka, Y., Ichihashi, M., & Pawelek, J. M. (2009). Upregulation of alpha and beta integrin subunits in metastatic macrophage-melanoma fusion hybrids. *Melanoma Res, 19*(6), 343-349. doi:10.1097/CMR.0b013e32832fe121
- Chan, W. F., Gurnot, C., Montine, T. J., Sonnen, J. A., Guthrie, K. A., & Nelson, J. L. (2012). Male microchimerism in the human female brain. *PLoS One*, *7*(9), e45592. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0045592
- Chen, E. H., & Olson, E. N. (2005). Unveiling the mechanisms of cell-cell fusion. *Science*, 308(5720), 369-373. doi:10.1126/science.1104799
- Chen, L., & Han, X. (2015). Anti-PD-1/PD-L1 therapy of human cancer: past, present, and future. *J Clin Invest, 125*(9), 3384-3391. doi:10.1172/JCI80011
- Chen, Q., Boire, A., Jin, X., Valiente, M., Er, E. E., Lopez-Soto, A., . . . Massague, J. (2016). Carcinoma-astrocyte gap junctions promote brain

metastasis by cGAMP transfer. *Nature, 533*(7604), 493-498. doi:10.1038/nature18268

- Chen, Q., Zhang, X. H., & Massague, J. (2011). Macrophage binding to receptor VCAM-1 transmits survival signals in breast cancer cells that invade the lungs. *Cancer Cell, 20*(4), 538-549. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.08.025
- Cioce, M., Canino, C., Goparaju, C., Yang, H., Carbone, M., & Pass, H. I. (2014). Autocrine CSF-1R signaling drives mesothelioma chemoresistance via AKT activation. *Cell Death Dis, 5*, e1167. doi:10.1038/cddis.2014.136
- Clawson, G. A., Kimchi, E., Patrick, S. D., Xin, P., Harouaka, R., Zheng, S., . . . Thiboutot, D. (2012). Circulating tumor cells in melanoma patients. *PLoS One,* 7(7), e41052. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041052
- Clawson, G. A., Matters, G. L., Xin, P., Imamura-Kawasawa, Y., Du, Z., Thiboutot, D. M., . . . Abraham, T. (2015). Macrophage-tumor cell fusions from peripheral blood of melanoma patients. *PLoS One, 10*(8), e0134320. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0134320
- Coghlin, C., & Murray, G. I. (2010). Current and emerging concepts in tumour metastasis. *J Pathol*, 222(1), 1-15. doi:10.1002/path.2727
- Cohen, S. J., Punt, C. J., Iannotti, N., Saidman, B. H., Sabbath, K. D., Gabrail, N. Y., . . . Meropol, N. J. (2008). Relationship of circulating tumor cells to tumor response, progression-free survival, and overall survival in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. *J Clin Oncol, 26*(19), 3213-3221. doi:10.1200/JCO.2007.15.8923
- Cohen, S. J., Punt, C. J. A., Iannotti, N., Saidman, B. H., Sabbath, K. D., Gabrail, N. Y., . . . Meropol, N. J. (2008). Relationship of Circulating Tumor Cells to Tumor Response, Progression-Free Survival, and Overall Survival in Patients With Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 26(19), 3213-3221. doi:10.1200/jco.2007.15.8923
- Collignon, F. P., Holland, E. C., & Feng, S. (2004). Organ donors with malignant gliomas: an update. *Am J Transplant, 4*(1), 15-21.
- Colussi, D., Brandi, G., Bazzoli, F., & Ricciardiello, L. (2013). Molecular pathways involved in colorectal cancer: implications for disease behavior and prevention. *Int J Mol Sci, 14*(8), 16365-16385. doi:10.3390/ijms140816365
- Cristofanilli, M., Budd, G. T., Ellis, M. J., Stopeck, A., Matera, J., Miller, M. C., . . . Hayes, D. F. (2004). Circulating tumor cells, disease progression, and survival in metastatic breast cancer. *N Engl J Med*, 351(8), 781-791. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa040766
- Cristofanilli, M., Budd, G. T., Ellis, M. J., Stopeck, A., Matera, J., Miller, M. C., ... Hayes, D. F. (2004). Circulating Tumor Cells, Disease Progression, and Survival in Metastatic Breast Cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 351(8), 781-791. doi:doi:10.1056/NEJMoa040766
- Crowley, E., Di Nicolantonio, F., Loupakis, F., & Bardelli, A. (2013). Liquid biopsy: monitoring cancer-genetics in the blood. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol*, 10(8), 472-484. doi:10.1038/nrclinonc.2013.110
- Curiel, T. J., Coukos, G., Zou, L., Alvarez, X., Cheng, P., Mottram, P., . . . Zou, W. (2004). Specific recruitment of regulatory T cells in ovarian carcinoma

fosters immune privilege and predicts reduced survival. *Nat Med, 10*(9), 942-949. doi:10.1038/nm1093

- Dalerba, P., Sahoo, D., Paik, S., Guo, X., Yothers, G., Song, N., . . . Clarke, M. F. (2016). CDX2 as a Prognostic Biomarker in Stage II and Stage III Colon Cancer. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 374(3), 211-222. doi:doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1506597
- Davies, P. S., Powell, A. E., Swain, J. R., & Wong, M. H. (2009). Inflammation and proliferation act together to mediate intestinal cell fusion. *PLoS One*, *4*(8), e6530. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0006530
- Davis, D. M., & Sowinski, S. (2008). Membrane nanotubes: dynamic longdistance connections between animal cells. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 9*(6), 431-436. doi:10.1038/nrm2399
- de Bono, J. S., Scher, H. I., Montgomery, R. B., Parker, C., Miller, M. C., Tissing, H., . . . Raghavan, D. (2008). Circulating tumor cells predict survival benefit from treatment in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. *Clin Cancer Res, 14*(19), 6302-6309. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-08-0872
- de Kok, J. B., van Solinge, W. W., Ruers, T. J., Roelofs, R. W., van Muijen, G. N., Willems, J. L., & Swinkels, D. W. (1997). Detection of tumour DNA in serum of colorectal cancer patients. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest*, 57(7), 601-604.
- DeNardo, D. G., Barreto, J. B., Andreu, P., Vasquez, L., Tawfik, D., Kolhatkar, N., & Coussens, L. M. (2009). CD4(+) T cells regulate pulmonary metastasis of mammary carcinomas by enhancing protumor properties of macrophages. *Cancer Cell, 16*(2), 91-102. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2009.06.018
- DeNardo, D. G., Brennan, D. J., Rexhepaj, E., Ruffell, B., Shiao, S. L., Madden, S. F., . . . Coussens, L. M. (2011). Leukocyte complexity predicts breast cancer survival and functionally regulates response to chemotherapy. *Cancer Discov, 1*(1), 54-67. doi:10.1158/2159-8274.CD-10-0028
- Deng, J., Liu, Y., Lee, H., Herrmann, A., Zhang, W., Zhang, C., . . . Yu, H. (2012). S1PR1-STAT3 signaling is crucial for myeloid cell colonization at future metastatic sites. *Cancer Cell*, 21(5), 642-654. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2012.03.039
- Di Saverio, S., Catena, F., Santini, D., Ansaloni, L., Fogacci, T., Mignani, S., . . . Taffurelli, M. (2008). 259 Patients with DCIS of the breast applying USC/Van Nuys prognostic index: a retrospective review with long term follow up. *Breast Cancer Res Treat, 109*(3), 405-416. doi:10.1007/s10549-007-9668-7
- Diaz, D., Recio, J. S., Weruaga, E., & Alonso, J. R. (2012). Mild cerebellar neurodegeneration of aged heterozygous PCD mice increases cell fusion of Purkinje and bone marrow-derived cells. *Cell Transplant*, 21(7), 1595-1602. doi:10.3727/096368912X638900
- Ding, J., Jin, W., Chen, C., Shao, Z., & Wu, J. (2012). Tumor associated macrophage x cancer cell hybrids may acquire cancer stem cell properties in breast cancer. *PLoS One*, 7(7), e41942. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0041942

- Dovas, A., Patsialou, A., Harney, A. S., Condeelis, J., & Cox, D. (2013). Imaging interactions between macrophages and tumour cells that are involved in metastasis in vivo and in vitro. *J Microsc, 251*(3), 261-269. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2818.2012.03667.x
- El Messaoudi, S., Mouliere, F., Du Manoir, S., Bascoul-Mollevi, C., Gillet, B., Nouaille, M., . . . Thierry, A. R. (2016). Circulating DNA as a Strong Multimarker Prognostic Tool for Metastatic Colorectal Cancer Patient Management Care. *Clin Cancer Res, 22*(12), 3067-3077. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-15-0297
- Ensminger, W. D., & Gyves, J. W. (1983). Clinical pharmacology of hepatic arterial chemotherapy. *Seminars in oncology, 10*(2), 176-182.
- Erler, J. T., Bennewith, K. L., Cox, T. R., Lang, G., Bird, D., Koong, A., . . . Giaccia, A. J. (2009). Hypoxia-induced lysyl oxidase is a critical mediator of bone marrow cell recruitment to form the premetastatic niche. *Cancer Cell*, 15(1), 35-44. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.11.012
- Esteller, M. (2006). Epigenetics provides a new generation of oncogenes and tumour-suppressor genes. *Br J Cancer, 94*(2), 179-183. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6602918
- Falcon, S., & Gentleman, R. (2007). Using GOstats to test gene lists for GO term association. *Bioinformatics*, *23*(2), 257-258. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btl567
- Fan, F., Wey, J. S., McCarty, M. F., Belcheva, A., Liu, W., Bauer, T. W., ... Ellis, L. M. (2005). Expression and function of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1 on human colorectal cancer cells. *Oncogene*, 24(16), 2647-2653. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208246
- Fantozzi, A., & Christofori, G. (2006). Mouse models of breast cancer metastasis. Breast Cancer Res, 8(4), 212. doi:10.1186/bcr1530
- Fehm, T., Sagalowsky, A., Clifford, E., Beitsch, P., Saboorian, H., Euhus, D., . . . Uhr, J. (2002). Cytogenetic evidence that circulating epithelial cells in patients with carcinoma are malignant. *Clin Cancer Res, 8*(7), 2073-2084.
- Ferlay, J., Soerjomataram, I., Dikshit, R., Eser, S., Mathers, C., Rebelo, M., . . . Bray, F. (2015). Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. *Int J Cancer, 136*(5), E359-386. doi:10.1002/ijc.29210
- Fidler, I. J. (2003). The pathogenesis of cancer metastasis: the 'seed and soil' hypothesis revisited. *Nat Rev Cancer, 3*(6), 453-458. doi:10.1038/nrc1098
- Filderman, A. E., Bruckner, A., Kacinski, B. M., Deng, N., & Remold, H. G. (1992). Macrophage colony-stimulating factor (CSF-1) enhances invasiveness in CSF-1 receptor-positive carcinoma cell lines. *Cancer Res*, 52(13), 3661-3666.
- Fleetwood, A. J., Lawrence, T., Hamilton, J. A., & Cook, A. D. (2007). Granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (CSF) and macrophage CSF-dependent macrophage phenotypes display differences in cytokine profiles and transcription factor activities: implications for CSF blockade in inflammation. *J Immunol, 178*(8), 5245-5252.

- Fokas, E., Engenhart-Cabillic, R., Daniilidis, K., Rose, F., & An, H. X. (2007). Metastasis: the seed and soil theory gains identity. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 26*(3-4), 705-715. doi:10.1007/s10555-007-9088-5
- Fong, Y., Cohen, A. M., Fortner, J. G., Enker, W. E., Turnbull, A. D., Coit, D. G., . . Brennan, M. F. (1997). Liver resection for colorectal metastases. *J Clin Oncol*, *15*(3), 938-946.
- Fong, Y., Fortner, J., Sun, R. L., Brennan, M. F., & Blumgart, L. H. (1999). Clinical score for predicting recurrence after hepatic resection for metastatic colorectal cancer: analysis of 1001 consecutive cases. *Ann Surg*, 230(3), 309-318; discussion 318-321.
- Forssell, J., Oberg, A., Henriksson, M. L., Stenling, R., Jung, A., & Palmqvist, R. (2007). High macrophage infiltration along the tumor front correlates with improved survival in colon cancer. *Clin Cancer Res*, *13*(5), 1472-1479. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-2073
- Fujino, H., Hiramatsu, H., Tsuchiya, A., Niwa, A., Noma, H., Shiota, M., . . . Nakahata, T. (2007). Human cord blood CD34+ cells develop into hepatocytes in the livers of NOD/SCID/gamma(c)null mice through cell fusion. *FASEB J, 21*(13), 3499-3510. doi:10.1096/fj.06-6109com
- Gabrilovich, D. I., & Nagaraj, S. (2009). Myeloid-derived suppressor cells as regulators of the immune system. *Nat Rev Immunol, 9*(3), 162-174. doi:10.1038/nri2506
- Gao, Y., Zhu, Y., Zhang, Z., Zhang, C., Huang, X., & Yuan, Z. (2016). Clinical significance of pancreatic circulating tumor cells using combined negative enrichment and immunostaining-fluorescence in situ hybridization. *Journal of Experimental & Clinical Cancer Research : CR*, *35*, 66. doi:10.1186/s13046-016-0340-0
- Gerbaud, P., & Pidoux, G. (2015). Review: An overview of molecular events occurring in human trophoblast fusion. *Placenta, 36 Suppl 1*, S35-42. doi:10.1016/j.placenta.2014.12.015
- Giannelli, G., Falk-Marzillier, J., Schiraldi, O., Stetler-Stevenson, W. G., & Quaranta, V. (1997). Induction of cell migration by matrix metalloprotease-2 cleavage of laminin-5. *Science*, 277(5323), 225-228.
- Gimona, M., Buccione, R., Courtneidge, S. A., & Linder, S. (2008). Assembly and biological role of podosomes and invadopodia. *Curr Opin Cell Biol, 20*(2), 235-241. doi:10.1016/j.ceb.2008.01.005
- Goel, A., Nagasaka, T., Arnold, C. N., Inoue, T., Hamilton, C., Niedzwiecki, D., . . Boland, C. R. (2007). The CpG island methylator phenotype and chromosomal instability are inversely correlated in sporadic colorectal cancer. *Gastroenterology*, *132*(1), 127-138. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2006.09.018
- Gordon, S., & Mantovani, A. (2011). Diversity and plasticity of mononuclear phagocytes. *Eur J Immunol, 41*(9), 2470-2472. doi:10.1002/eji.201141988
- Gorges, T. M., Tinhofer, I., Drosch, M., Rose, L., Zollner, T. M., Krahn, T., & von Ahsen, O. (2012). Circulating tumour cells escape from EpCAM-based detection due to epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. *BMC Cancer, 12*, 178. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-12-178

- Granot, Z., Henke, E., Comen, E. A., King, T. A., Norton, L., & Benezra, R. (2011). Tumor entrained neutrophils inhibit seeding in the premetastatic lung. *Cancer Cell*, *20*(3), 300-314. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2011.08.012
- Greaves, M., & Maley, C. C. (2012). Clonal evolution in cancer. *Nature, 481*(7381), 306-313. doi:10.1038/nature10762
- Group, Q. C. (2007). Adjuvant chemotherapy versus observation in patients with colorectal cancer: a randomised study. *The Lancet, 370*(9604), 2020-2029. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61866-2
- Gunderson, A. J., Kaneda, M. M., Tsujikawa, T., Nguyen, A. V., Affara, N. I., Ruffell, B., . . . Coussens, L. M. (2016). Bruton Tyrosine Kinase-Dependent Immune Cell Cross-talk Drives Pancreas Cancer. *Cancer Discov*, 6(3), 270-285. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-15-0827
- Gupta, G. P., & Massague, J. (2006). Cancer metastasis: building a framework. *Cell*, 127(4), 679-695. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.11.001
- Gupta, R. A., Shah, N., Wang, K. C., Kim, J., Horlings, H. M., Wong, D. J., . . . Chang, H. Y. (2010). Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR reprograms chromatin state to promote cancer metastasis. *Nature*, *464*(7291), 1071-1076. doi:10.1038/nature08975
- Guy, C. T., Cardiff, R. D., & Muller, W. J. (1992). Induction of mammary tumors by expression of polyomavirus middle T oncogene: a transgenic mouse model for metastatic disease. *Mol Cell Biol*, *12*(3), 954-961.
- Halaban, R., Nordlund, J., Francke, U., Moellmann, G., & Eisenstadt, J. M. (1980). Supermelanotic hybrids derived from mouse melanomas and normal mouse cells. *Somatic Cell Genet*, 6(1), 29-44.
- Ham, A. W., & D.H., C. (1979). *Histology* (Vol. 969). Philadelphia: Lippincott. xvi.
- Han, X., Sterling, H., Chen, Y., Saginario, C., Brown, E. J., Frazier, W. A., ... Vignery, A. (2000). CD47, a ligand for the macrophage fusion receptor, participates in macrophage multinucleation. *J Biol Chem*, 275(48), 37984-37992. doi:10.1074/jbc.M002334200
- Hanahan, D., & Coussens, Lisa M. (2012). Accessories to the Crime: Functions of Cells Recruited to the Tumor Microenvironment. *Cancer Cell, 21*(3), 309-322. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2012.02.022
- Hanahan, D., & Coussens, L. M. (2012). Accessories to the crime: functions of cells recruited to the tumor microenvironment. *Cancer Cell*, 21(3), 309-322. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2012.02.022
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. *Cell*, *144*(5), 646-674. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2011.02.013
- Hanna, B. S., McClanahan, F., Yazdanparast, H., Zaborsky, N., Kalter, V., Rossner, P. M., . . . Seiffert, M. (2016). Depletion of CLL-associated patrolling monocytes and macrophages controls disease development and repairs immune dysfunction in vivo. *Leukemia*, *30*(3), 570-579. doi:10.1038/leu.2015.305
- Hanna, R. N., Cekic, C., Sag, D., Tacke, R., Thomas, G. D., Nowyhed, H., . . . Hedrick, C. C. (2015). Patrolling monocytes control tumor metastasis to the lung. *Science*, *350*(6263), 985-990. doi:10.1126/science.aac9407

- Harari, D., & Yarden, Y. (2000). Molecular mechanisms underlying ErbB2/HER2 action in breast cancer. *Oncogene, 19*(53), 6102-6114. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1203973
- Harney, A. S., Arwert, E. N., Entenberg, D., Wang, Y., Guo, P., Qian, B. Z., . . . Condeelis, J. S. (2015). Real-Time Imaging Reveals Local, Transient Vascular Permeability, and Tumor Cell Intravasation Stimulated by TIE2hi Macrophage-Derived VEGFA. *Cancer Discov*, *5*(9), 932-943. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-15-0012
- Harris, H., Miller, O. J., Klein, G., Worst, P., & Tachibana, T. (1969). Suppression of malignancy by cell fusion. *Nature*, 223(5204), 363-368.
- Hashimoto, D., Chow, A., Noizat, C., Teo, P., Beasley, M. B., Leboeuf, M., . . . Merad, M. (2013). Tissue-resident macrophages self-maintain locally throughout adult life with minimal contribution from circulating monocytes. *Immunity*, 38(4), 792-804. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.04.004
- Hatano, Y., Nakahama, K., Isobe, M., & Morita, I. (2014). Tumor associated osteoclast-like giant cells promote tumor growth and lymphangiogenesis by secreting vascular endothelial growth factor-C. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 446*(1), 149-154. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.02.113
- Heerboth, S., Housman, G., Leary, M., Longacre, M., Byler, S., Lapinska, K., . . . Sarkar, S. (2015). EMT and tumor metastasis. *Clin Transl Med, 4*, 6. doi:10.1186/s40169-015-0048-3
- Helming, L., & Gordon, S. (2009). Molecular mediators of macrophage fusion. *Trends Cell Biol, 19*(10), 514-522. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2009.07.005
- Heppner, G. H. (1984). Tumor heterogeneity. Cancer Res, 44(6), 2259-2265.
- Hoshino, D., Branch, K. M., & Weaver, A. M. (2013). Signaling inputs to invadopodia and podosomes. *J Cell Sci, 126*(Pt 14), 2979-2989. doi:10.1242/jcs.079475
- House, M. G., Kemeny, N. E., Gönen, M., Fong, Y., Allen, P. J., Paty, P. B., ...
  D'Angelica, M. I. (2011). Comparison of Adjuvant Systemic Chemotherapy With or Without Hepatic Arterial Infusional Chemotherapy After Hepatic Resection for Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Annals of Surgery*, 254(6), 851-856. doi:10.1097/SLA.0b013e31822f4f88
- Howlader N, N. A., Krapcho M, et. Al., eds. SEER Cancer Statistics Review 1975-2008. Bethesda, MD; National Cancer Institute; 2011. http://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975\_2008/, based on November 2010 SEER data submission, posted to the SEER web site.
- Hu, T. H., Yao, Y., Yu, S., Han, L. L., Wang, W. J., Guo, H., . . . Nan, K. J. (2014). SDF-1/CXCR4 promotes epithelial-mesenchymal transition and progression of colorectal cancer by activation of the Wnt/beta-catenin signaling pathway. *Cancer Lett*, 354(2), 417-426. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2014.08.012
- Hung, J. Y., Horn, D., Woodruff, K., Prihoda, T., LeSaux, C., Peters, J., . . . Abboud-Werner, S. L. (2014). Colony-stimulating factor 1 potentiates lung cancer bone metastasis. *Lab Invest*, 94(4), 371-381. doi:10.1038/labinvest.2014.1

- Ide, H., Seligson, D. B., Memarzadeh, S., Xin, L., Horvath, S., Dubey, P., . . . Witte, O. N. (2002). Expression of colony-stimulating factor 1 receptor during prostate development and prostate cancer progression. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 99(22), 14404-14409. doi:10.1073/pnas.222537099
- Isella, C., Terrasi, A., Bellomo, S. E., Petti, C., Galatola, G., Muratore, A., . . . Medico, E. (2015). Stromal contribution to the colorectal cancer transcriptome. *Nat Genet*, 47(4), 312-319. doi:10.1038/ng.3224
- Islam, M. Q., Meirelles Lda, S., Nardi, N. B., Magnusson, P., & Islam, K. (2006). Polyethylene glycol-mediated fusion between primary mouse mesenchymal stem cells and mouse fibroblasts generates hybrid cells with increased proliferation and altered differentiation. *Stem Cells Dev*, 15(6), 905-919. doi:10.1089/scd.2006.15.905
- Itokowa, T., Zhu, M. L., Troiano, N., Bian, J., Kawano, T., & Insogna, K. (2011). Osteoclasts lacking Rac2 have defective chemotaxis and resorptive activity. *Calcif Tissue Int, 88*(1), 75-86. doi:10.1007/s00223-010-9435-3
- Iwai, Y., Ishida, M., Tanaka, Y., Okazaki, T., Honjo, T., & Minato, N. (2002).
   Involvement of PD-L1 on tumor cells in the escape from host immune system and tumor immunotherapy by PD-L1 blockade. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A, 99(19), 12293-12297. doi:10.1073/pnas.192461099
- Jiang, S., Walker, L., Afentoulis, M., Anderson, D. A., Jauron-Mills, L., Corless, C. L., & Fleming, W. H. (2004). Transplanted human bone marrow contributes to vascular endothelium. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 101*(48), 16891-16896. doi:10.1073/pnas.0404398101
- Johansson, C. B., Youssef, S., Koleckar, K., Holbrook, C., Doyonnas, R., Corbel, S. Y., . . . Blau, H. M. (2008). Extensive fusion of haematopoietic cells with Purkinje neurons in response to chronic inflammation. *Nat Cell Biol, 10*(5), 575-583. doi:10.1038/ncb1720
- Kacinski, B. M., Scata, K. A., Carter, D., Yee, L. D., Sapi, E., King, B. L., . . . et al. (1991). FMS (CSF-1 receptor) and CSF-1 transcripts and protein are expressed by human breast carcinomas in vivo and in vitro. *Oncogene*, 6(6), 941-952.
- Kallergi, G., Konstantinidis, G., Markomanolaki, H., Papadaki, M. A., Mavroudis, D., Stournaras, C., . . . Agelaki, S. (2013). Apoptotic circulating tumor cells in early and metastatic breast cancer patients. *Mol Cancer Ther, 12*(9), 1886-1895. doi:10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-12-1167
- Kaplan, R. N., Riba, R. D., Zacharoulis, S., Bramley, A. H., Vincent, L., Costa, C., . . . Lyden, D. (2005). VEGFR1-positive haematopoietic bone marrow progenitors initiate the pre-metastatic niche. *Nature*, 438(7069), 820-827. doi:10.1038/nature04186
- Karrison, T. G., Ferguson, D. J., & Meier, P. (1999). Dormancy of mammary carcinoma after mastectomy. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, *91*(1), 80-85.
- Kataja, V., Castiglione, M., & Group, E. G. W. (2008). Locally recurrent or metastatic breast cancer: ESMO clinical recommendations for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. *Ann Oncol, 19 Suppl 2*, ii11-13. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdn072

- Kelly, R. J., Kemeny, N. E., & Leonard, G. D. (2005). Current strategies using hepatic arterial infusion chemotherapy for the treatment of colorectal cancer. *Clin Colorectal Cancer*, *5*(3), 166-174.
- Kemeny, N., Daly, J., Reichman, B., Geller, N., Botet, J., & Oderman, P. (1987). Intrahepatic or systemic infusion of fluorodeoxyuridine in patients with liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma. A randomized trial. *Ann Intern Med*, 107(4), 459-465.
- Kemeny, N., Seiter, K., Niedzwiecki, D., Chapman, D., Sigurdson, E., Cohen, A., ... Murray, P. (1992). A randomized trial of intrahepatic infusion of fluorodeoxyuridine with dexamethasone versus fluorodeoxyuridine alone in the treatment of metastatic colorectal cancer. *Cancer*, 69(2), 327-334.
- Kemeny, N. E., Chou, J. F., Boucher, T. M., Capanu, M., DeMatteo, R. P., Jarnagin, W. R., ... D'Angelica, M. I. (2016). Updated long-term survival for patients with metastatic colorectal cancer treated with liver resection followed by hepatic arterial infusion and systemic chemotherapy. *Journal* of Surgical Oncology, 113(5), 477-484. doi:10.1002/jso.24189
- Kemeny, N. E., Chou, J. F., Capanu, M., Gewirtz, A. N., Cercek, A., Kingham, T. P., . . . D'Angelica, M. I. (2014). KRAS mutation influences recurrence patterns in patients undergoing hepatic resection of colorectal metastases. *Cancer, 120*(24), 3965-3971. doi:10.1002/cncr.28954
- Kemeny, N. E., Niedzwiecki, D., Hollis, D. R., Lenz, H. J., Warren, R. S., Naughton, M. J., . . . Mayer, R. J. (2006). Hepatic arterial infusion versus systemic therapy for hepatic metastases from colorectal cancer: a randomized trial of efficacy, quality of life, and molecular markers (CALGB 9481). J Clin Oncol, 24(9), 1395-1403. doi:10.1200/JCO.2005.03.8166
- Kemp, K., Gray, E., Wilkins, A., & Scolding, N. (2012). Purkinje cell fusion and binucleate heterokaryon formation in multiple sclerosis cerebellum. *Brain*, 135(Pt 10), 2962-2972. doi:10.1093/brain/aws226
- Kenny, H. A., Kaur, S., Coussens, L. M., & Lengyel, E. (2008). The initial steps of ovarian cancer cell metastasis are mediated by MMP-2 cleavage of vitronectin and fibronectin. *J Clin Invest*, *118*(4), 1367-1379. doi:10.1172/JCI33775
- Kerbel, R. S., Lagarde, A. E., Dennis, J. W., & Donaghue, T. P. (1983). Spontaneous fusion in vivo between normal host and tumor cells: possible contribution to tumor progression and metastasis studied with a lectinresistant mutant tumor. *Mol Cell Biol, 3*(4), 523-538.
- Kerr, D. J., McArdle, C. S., Ledermann, J., Taylor, I., Sherlock, D. J., Schlag, P. M., . . . Treatment of Cancer colorectal cancer study, g. (2003). Intrahepatic arterial versus intravenous fluorouracil and folinic acid for colorectal cancer liver metastases: a multicentre randomised trial. *Lancet*, 361(9355), 368-373. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(03)12388-4
- Kessenbrock, K., Plaks, V., & Werb, Z. (2010). Matrix metalloproteinases: regulators of the tumor microenvironment. *Cell, 141*(1), 52-67. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.03.015

- Kikuta, J., & Ishii, M. (2013). Osteoclast migration, differentiation and function: novel therapeutic targets for rheumatic diseases. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*, 52(2), 226-234. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/kes259
- Kim, J. H., Ren, Y., Ng, W. P., Li, S., Son, S., Kee, Y. S., . . . Chen, E. H. (2015). Mechanical tension drives cell membrane fusion. *Dev Cell*, 32(5), 561-573. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2015.01.005
- Kitamura, T., Qian, B. Z., Soong, D., Cassetta, L., Noy, R., Sugano, G., . . .
   Pollard, J. W. (2015). CCL2-induced chemokine cascade promotes breast cancer metastasis by enhancing retention of metastasis-associated macrophages. *J Exp Med*, *212*(7), 1043-1059. doi:10.1084/jem.20141836
- Kloten, V., Rose, M., Kaspar, S., von Stillfried, S., Knuchel, R., & Dahl, E. (2014). Epigenetic inactivation of the novel candidate tumor suppressor gene ITIH5 in colon cancer predicts unfavorable overall survival in the CpG island methylator phenotype. *Epigenetics*, 9(9), 1290-1301. doi:10.4161/epi.32089
- Knudson, A. G. (2001). Two genetic hits (more or less) to cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer, 1*(2), 157-162. doi:10.1038/35101031
- Korbling, M., Katz, R. L., Khanna, A., Ruifrok, A. C., Rondon, G., Albitar, M., . . . Estrov, Z. (2002). Hepatocytes and epithelial cells of donor origin in recipients of peripheral-blood stem cells. *N Engl J Med*, 346(10), 738-746. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa3461002
- Kouros-Mehr, H., Bechis, S. K., Slorach, E. M., Littlepage, L. E., Egeblad, M., Ewald, A. J., . . . Werb, Z. (2008). GATA-3 links tumor differentiation and dissemination in a luminal breast cancer model. *Cancer Cell, 13*(2), 141-152. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2008.01.011
- Kowanetz, M., Wu, X., Lee, J., Tan, M., Hagenbeek, T., Qu, X., . . . Ferrara, N. (2010). Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor promotes lung metastasis through mobilization of Ly6G+Ly6C+ granulocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *107*(50), 21248-21255. doi:10.1073/pnas.1015855107
- Kyriakides, T. R., Foster, M. J., Keeney, G. E., Tsai, A., Giachelli, C. M., Clark-Lewis, I., . . . Bornstein, P. (2004). The CC chemokine ligand, CCL2/MCP1, participates in macrophage fusion and foreign body giant cell formation. *Am J Pathol, 165*(6), 2157-2166. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63265-8
- Larson, C. J., Moreno, J. G., Pienta, K. J., Gross, S., Repollet, M., O'Hara S, M., . . Terstappen, L. W. (2004). Apoptosis of circulating tumor cells in prostate cancer patients. *Cytometry A, 62*(1), 46-53. doi:10.1002/cyto.a.20073
- Lastwika, K. J., Wilson, W., 3rd, Li, Q. K., Norris, J., Xu, H., Ghazarian, S. R., ... Dennis, P. A. (2016). Control of PD-L1 Expression by Oncogenic Activation of the AKT-mTOR Pathway in Non-Small Cell Lung Cancer. *Cancer Res*, 76(2), 227-238. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-14-3362
- Lazar, I., Clement, E., Dauvillier, S., Milhas, D., Ducoux-Petit, M., LeGonidec, S., ... Nieto, L. (2016). Adipocyte Exosomes Promote Melanoma Aggressiveness through Fatty Acid Oxidation: A Novel Mechanism Linking Obesity and Cancer. *Cancer Res.* doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-16-0651

- Lazova, R., Chakraborty, A., & Pawelek, J. M. (2011). Leukocyte-cancer cell fusion: initiator of the warburg effect in malignancy? *Adv Exp Med Biol*, *714*, 151-172. doi:10.1007/978-94-007-0782-5\_8
- Lazova, R., Laberge, G. S., Duvall, E., Spoelstra, N., Klump, V., Sznol, M., . . . Pawelek, J. M. (2013). A Melanoma Brain Metastasis with a Donor-Patient Hybrid Genome following Bone Marrow Transplantation: First Evidence for Fusion in Human Cancer. *PLoS One, 8*(6), e66731. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0066731
- Leon, S. A., Shapiro, B., Sklaroff, D. M., & Yaros, M. J. (1977). Free DNA in the Serum of Cancer Patients and the Effect of Therapy. *Cancer Research*, *37*(3), 646.
- Lin, C. H., Lee, J. K., & LaBarge, M. A. (2012). Fabrication and use of microenvironment microarrays (MEArrays). *J Vis Exp*(68). doi:10.3791/4152
- Lin, E. Y., Li, J. F., Bricard, G., Wang, W., Deng, Y., Sellers, R., . . . Pollard, J. W. (2007). Vascular endothelial growth factor restores delayed tumor progression in tumors depleted of macrophages. *Mol Oncol, 1*(3), 288-302. doi:10.1016/j.molonc.2007.10.003
- Lin, E. Y., & Pollard, J. W. (2007). Tumor-associated macrophages press the angiogenic switch in breast cancer. *Cancer Res, 67*(11), 5064-5066. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-0912
- Liotta, L. A., Tryggvason, K., Garbisa, S., Hart, I., Foltz, C. M., & Shafie, S. (1980). Metastatic potential correlates with enzymatic degradation of basement membrane collagen. *Nature*, *284*(5751), 67-68.
- Lipsyc, M., & Yaeger, R. (2015). Impact of somatic mutations on patterns of metastasis in colorectal cancer. *J Gastrointest Oncol, 6*(6), 645-649. doi:10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2015.045
- Liu, J., Zhang, N., Li, Q., Zhang, W., Ke, F., Leng, Q., . . . Wang, H. (2011). Tumor-associated macrophages recruit CCR6+ regulatory T cells and promote the development of colorectal cancer via enhancing CCL20 production in mice. *PLoS One, 6*(4), e19495. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019495
- Loke, P., & Allison, J. P. (2003). PD-L1 and PD-L2 are differentially regulated by Th1 and Th2 cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 100*(9), 5336-5341. doi:10.1073/pnas.0931259100
- Lorenz, M., & Muller, H. H. (2000). Randomized, multicenter trial of fluorouracil plus leucovorin administered either via hepatic arterial or intravenous infusion versus fluorodeoxyuridine administered via hepatic arterial infusion in patients with nonresectable liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma. *J Clin Oncol, 18*(2), 243-254.
- Lorico, A., Corbeil, D., Pawelek, J. M., & Alessandro, R. (2015). Transmission of Information in Neoplasia by Extracellular Vesicles. *Biomed Res Int, 2015*, 289567. doi:10.1155/2015/289567
- Lu, X., & Kang, Y. (2009). Cell fusion as a hidden force in tumor progression. *Cancer Res, 69*(22), 8536-8539. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-2159

- Lujambio, A., & Esteller, M. (2009). How epigenetics can explain human metastasis: a new role for microRNAs. *Cell Cycle, 8*(3), 377-382. doi:10.4161/cc.8.3.7526
- Lustberg, M. B., Balasubramanian, P., Miller, B., Garcia-Villa, A., Deighan, C., Wu, Y., . . . Chalmers, J. J. (2014). Heterogeneous atypical cell populations are present in blood of metastatic breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Research*, *16*(2), 1-15. doi:10.1186/bcr3622
- Lustberg, M. B., Balasubramanian, P., Miller, B., Garcia-Villa, A., Deighan, C., Wu, Y., . . . Chalmers, J. J. (2014). Heterogeneous atypical cell populations are present in blood of metastatic breast cancer patients. *Breast Cancer Res, 16*(2), R23. doi:10.1186/bcr3622
- Luzzi, K. J., MacDonald, I. C., Schmidt, E. E., Kerkvliet, N., Morris, V. L., Chambers, A. F., & Groom, A. C. (1998). Multistep nature of metastatic inefficiency: dormancy of solitary cells after successful extravasation and limited survival of early micrometastases. *Am J Pathol, 153*(3), 865-873. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65628-3
- MacDonald, B. T., Tamai, K., & He, X. (2009). Wnt/beta-catenin signaling: components, mechanisms, and diseases. *Dev Cell, 17*(1), 9-26. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.06.016
- MacLauchlan, S., Skokos, E. A., Meznarich, N., Zhu, D. H., Raoof, S., Shipley, J.
   M., . . . Kyriakides, T. R. (2009). Macrophage fusion, giant cell formation, and the foreign body response require matrix metalloproteinase 9. *J Leukoc Biol*, *85*(4), 617-626. doi:10.1189/jlb.1008588
- Markowitz, S. D., & Bertagnolli, M. M. (2009). Molecular origins of cancer: Molecular basis of colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med, 361*(25), 2449-2460. doi:10.1056/NEJMra0804588
- Marusyk, A., & Polyak, K. (2010). Tumor heterogeneity: causes and consequences. *Biochim Biophys Acta, 1805*(1), 105-117. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2009.11.002
- Massague, J. (2008). TGFbeta in Cancer. *Cell, 134*(2), 215-230. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2008.07.001

Mayall, F., Fairweather, S., Wilkins, R., Chang, B., & Nicholls, R. (1999). Microsatellite abnormalities in plasma of patients with breast carcinoma: concordance with the primary tumour. *J Clin Pathol*, *52*(5), 363-366.

- Messersmith, W. A., & Ahnen, D. J. (2008). Targeting EGFR in colorectal cancer. *N Engl J Med*, 359(17), 1834-1836. doi:10.1056/NEJMe0806778
- Minn, A. J., Kang, Y., Serganova, I., Gupta, G. P., Giri, D. D., Doubrovin, M., ... Massague, J. (2005). Distinct organ-specific metastatic potential of individual breast cancer cells and primary tumors. *J Clin Invest*, *115*(1), 44-55. doi:10.1172/JCI22320
- Miyamoto, K., Ninomiya, K., Sonoda, K. H., Miyauchi, Y., Hoshi, H., Iwasaki, R., . . Miyamoto, T. (2009). MCP-1 expressed by osteoclasts stimulates osteoclastogenesis in an autocrine/paracrine manner. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 383(3), 373-377. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.04.020
- Mlecnik, B., Bindea, G., Angell, H. K., Maby, P., Angelova, M., Tougeron, D., . . . Galon, J. (2016). Integrative Analyses of Colorectal Cancer Show
Immunoscore Is a Stronger Predictor of Patient Survival Than Microsatellite Instability. *Immunity*, *44*(3), 698-711. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.02.025

- Mlecnik, B., Bindea, G., Kirilovsky, A., Angell, H. K., Obenauf, A. C., Tosolini, M., ... Galon, J. (2016). The tumor microenvironment and Immunoscore are critical determinants of dissemination to distant metastasis. *Science Translational Medicine*, 8(327), 327ra326-327ra326. doi:10.1126/scitransImed.aad6352
- Movahedi, K., Guilliams, M., Van den Bossche, J., Van den Bergh, R., Gysemans, C., Beschin, A., . . . Van Ginderachter, J. A. (2008). Identification of discrete tumor-induced myeloid-derived suppressor cell subpopulations with distinct T cell-suppressive activity. *Blood, 111*(8), 4233-4244. doi:10.1182/blood-2007-07-099226
- Movahedi, K., Laoui, D., Gysemans, C., Baeten, M., Stange, G., Van den Bossche, J., . . . Van Ginderachter, J. A. (2010). Different tumor microenvironments contain functionally distinct subsets of macrophages derived from Ly6C(high) monocytes. *Cancer Res, 70*(14), 5728-5739. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-4672
- Nagrath, S., Sequist, L. V., Maheswaran, S., Bell, D. W., Irimia, D., Ulkus, L., . . . Toner, M. (2007). Isolation of rare circulating tumour cells in cancer patients by microchip technology. *Nature*, *450*(7173), 1235-1239. doi:10.1038/nature06385
- Nakanishi, Y., Mulshine, J. L., Kasprzyk, P. G., Natale, R. B., Maneckjee, R., Avis, I., . . . Cuttitta, F. (1988). Insulin-like growth factor-I can mediate autocrine proliferation of human small cell lung cancer cell lines in vitro. *J Clin Invest*, 82(1), 354-359. doi:10.1172/JCI113594
- Nakayama, T., Taback, B., Nguyen, D. H., Chi, D. D., Morton, D. L., Fujiwara, Y., & Hoon, D. S. (2000). Clinical significance of circulating DNA microsatellite markers in plasma of melanoma patients. *Ann N Y Acad Sci, 906*, 87-98.
- Nawroz, H., Koch, W., Anker, P., Stroun, M., & Sidransky, D. (1996). Microsatellite alterations in serum DNA of head and neck cancer patients. *Nat Med*, *2*(9), 1035-1037.
- Naxerova, K., & Jain, R. K. (2015). Using tumour phylogenetics to identify the roots of metastasis in humans. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol, 12*(5), 258-272. doi:10.1038/nrclinonc.2014.238
- NCCR. (2014). National Comprehensive Cancer Network. Breast Cancer (Version 3.2014) http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/breast.pdf. Accessed November 25, 2014.
- NCI, N. C. I. (2016). http://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer.
- Newsome, P. N., Johannessen, I., Boyle, S., Dalakas, E., McAulay, K. A., Samuel, K., . . . Plevris, J. N. (2003). Human cord blood-derived cells can differentiate into hepatocytes in the mouse liver with no evidence of cellular fusion. *Gastroenterology*, *124*(7), 1891-1900.
- Ngiow, S. F., Meeth, K. M., Stannard, K., Barkauskas, D. S., Bollag, G., Bosenberg, M., & Smyth, M. J. (2016). Co-inhibition of colony stimulating

factor-1 receptor and BRAF oncogene in mouse models of BRAFV600E melanoma. *Oncoimmunology, 5*(3), e1089381. doi:10.1080/2162402X.2015.1089381

- Nguyen, D. X., Bos, P. D., & Massague, J. (2009). Metastasis: from dissemination to organ-specific colonization. *Nat Rev Cancer, 9*(4), 274-284. doi:10.1038/nrc2622
- Nordling, C. O. (1953). A new theory on cancer-inducing mechanism. *Br J Cancer*, 7(1), 68-72.
- Nordlinger, B., Sorbye, H., Glimelius, B., Poston, G. J., Schlag, P. M., Rougier, P., . . . Federation Francophone de Cancerologie, D. (2008). Perioperative chemotherapy with FOLFOX4 and surgery versus surgery alone for resectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer (EORTC Intergroup trial 40983): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet*, *371*(9617), 1007-1016. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60455-9
- Nordlinger, B., Sorbye, H., Glimelius, B., Poston, G. J., Schlag, P. M., Rougier, P., . . . Federation Francophone de Cancerologie, D. (2013). Perioperative FOLFOX4 chemotherapy and surgery versus surgery alone for resectable liver metastases from colorectal cancer (EORTC 40983): long-term results of a randomised, controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet Oncol, 14*(12), 1208-1215. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70447-9
- Novack, D. V., & Teitelbaum, S. L. (2008). The osteoclast: friend or foe? Annu Rev Pathol, 3, 457-484.

doi:10.1146/annurev.pathmechdis.3.121806.151431

- Noy, R., & Pollard, J. W. (2014). Tumor-associated macrophages: from mechanisms to therapy. *Immunity, 41*(1), 49-61. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.06.010
- Nygren, J. M., Liuba, K., Breitbach, M., Stott, S., Thoren, L., Roell, W., . . . Jacobsen, S. E. (2008). Myeloid and lymphoid contribution to nonhaematopoietic lineages through irradiation-induced heterotypic cell fusion. *Nat Cell Biol, 10*(5), 584-592. doi:10.1038/ncb1721
- Oikawa, T., Oyama, M., Kozuka-Hata, H., Uehara, S., Udagawa, N., Saya, H., & Matsuo, K. (2012). Tks5-dependent formation of circumferential podosomes/invadopodia mediates cell-cell fusion. *J Cell Biol,* 197(4), 553-568. doi:10.1083/jcb.201111116
- Okabe, M., Ikawa, M., Kominami, K., Nakanishi, T., & Nishimune, Y. (1997). 'Green mice' as a source of ubiquitous green cells. *FEBS Lett, 407*(3), 313-319.
- Okamoto, R., Yajima, T., Yamazaki, M., Kanai, T., Mukai, M., Okamoto, S., . . . Watanabe, M. (2002). Damaged epithelia regenerated by bone marrowderived cells in the human gastrointestinal tract. *Nat Med, 8*(9), 1011-1017. doi:10.1038/nm755
- Orsolya Giricz, Y. M., Caroline Hu, Kimberly Dahlman, Sanchari Bhattacharyya, Hoa Nguyen, Bernice Matusow, Tushar Bhagat, Yiting Yu, Rafe Shellooe, Elizabeth Burton, Gaston Habets, John Greally, Kenny Paraic, Jeffrey Sosman, Gideon Bollag, Brian West, Amit Verma. (2015). Integrated epigenomic profiling reveals widespread demethylation in melanoma and

reveals CSF-1 Receptor as an aberrant regulator of malignant growth and invasion (Proceedings of the AACR Special Conference on Advances in Melanoma: From Biology to Therapy)Sep 20-23, 2014; Philadelphia, PA. Philadelphia (PA): AACR. *Cancer Research*, 75(14 Suppl), Abstract nr PR06.

- Palucka, A. K., & Coussens, L. M. (2016). The Basis of Oncoimmunology. *Cell*, *164*(6), 1233-1247. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.01.049
- Pardoll, D. M. (2012). The blockade of immune checkpoints in cancer immunotherapy. *Nat Rev Cancer, 12*(4), 252-264. doi:10.1038/nrc3239
- Parpart-Li, S., Angiuoli, S., Chesnick, B., Galens, K., Jones, S., Kadan, M., ... Nesselbush, M. (2016). Abstract P2-01-04: A method for comprehensive genomic analysis of cell free DNA. *Cancer Research*, *76*(4 Supplement), P2-01-04-P02-01-04.
- Parri, M., & Chiarugi, P. (2010). Rac and Rho GTPases in cancer cell motility control. *Cell Commun Signal, 8*, 23. doi:10.1186/1478-811X-8-23
- Pasquier, J., Guerrouahen, B. S., Al Thawadi, H., Ghiabi, P., Maleki, M., Abu-Kaoud, N., . . . Rafii, A. (2013). Preferential transfer of mitochondria from endothelial to cancer cells through tunneling nanotubes modulates chemoresistance. *J Transl Med*, *11*, 94. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-11-94
- Patsialou, A., Wang, Y., Pignatelli, J., Chen, X., Entenberg, D., Oktay, M., & Condeelis, J. S. (2015). Autocrine CSF1R signaling mediates switching between invasion and proliferation downstream of TGFbeta in claudin-low breast tumor cells. *Oncogene*, *34*(21), 2721-2731. doi:10.1038/onc.2014.226
- Pawelek, J. M. (2005). Tumour-cell fusion as a source of myeloid traits in cancer. Lancet Oncol, 6(12), 988-993. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(05)70466-6
- Pino, M. S., & Chung, D. C. (2010). The chromosomal instability pathway in colon cancer. *Gastroenterology*, 138(6), 2059-2072. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2009.12.065
- Poels, L. G., Peters, D., van Megen, Y., Vooijs, G. P., Verheyen, R. N., Willemen, A., . . . Kenemans, P. (1986). Monoclonal antibody against human ovarian tumor-associated antigens. *J Natl Cancer Inst*, 76(5), 781-791.
- Postow, M. A., Chesney, J., Pavlick, A. C., Robert, C., Grossmann, K., McDermott, D., . . . Hodi, F. S. (2015). Nivolumab and ipilimumab versus ipilimumab in untreated melanoma. *N Engl J Med*, 372(21), 2006-2017. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1414428
- Powell, A. E., Anderson, E. C., Davies, P. S., Silk, A. D., Pelz, C., Impey, S., & Wong, M. H. (2011). Fusion between Intestinal epithelial cells and macrophages in a cancer context results in nuclear reprogramming. *Cancer Res, 71*(4), 1497-1505. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-3223
- Powell, E., Piwnica-Worms, D., & Piwnica-Worms, H. (2014). Contribution of p53 to metastasis. *Cancer Discov, 4*(4), 405-414. doi:10.1158/2159-8290.CD-13-0136
- Pyonteck, S. M., Akkari, L., Schuhmacher, A. J., Bowman, R. L., Sevenich, L., Quail, D. F., . . . Joyce, J. A. (2013). CSF-1R inhibition alters macrophage

polarization and blocks glioma progression. *Nat Med, 19*(10), 1264-1272. doi:10.1038/nm.3337

- Qian, B., Deng, Y., Im, J. H., Muschel, R. J., Zou, Y., Li, J., . . . Pollard, J. W. (2009). A distinct macrophage population mediates metastatic breast cancer cell extravasation, establishment and growth. *PLoS One, 4*(8), e6562. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0006562
- Qian, B. Z., Li, J., Zhang, H., Kitamura, T., Zhang, J., Campion, L. R., . . . Pollard, J. W. (2011). CCL2 recruits inflammatory monocytes to facilitate breast-tumour metastasis. *Nature*, *475*(7355), 222-225. doi:10.1038/nature10138
- Quintana-Bustamante, O., Grueso, E., Garcia-Escudero, R., Arza, E., Alvarez-Barrientos, A., Fabregat, I., . . . Segovia, J. C. (2012). Cell fusion reprogramming leads to a specific hepatic expression pattern during mouse bone marrow derived hepatocyte formation in vivo. *PLoS One*, 7(3), e33945. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0033945
- Rachkovsky, M., Sodi, S., Chakraborty, A., Avissar, Y., Bolognia, J., McNiff, J.
   M., . . . Pawelek, J. (1998). Melanoma x macrophage hybrids with enhanced metastatic potential. *Clin Exp Metastasis, 16*(4), 299-312.
- Racila, E., Euhus, D., Weiss, A. J., Rao, C., McConnell, J., Terstappen, L. W., & Uhr, J. W. (1998). Detection and characterization of carcinoma cells in the blood. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *95*(8), 4589-4594.
- Reymond, N., d'Agua, B. B., & Ridley, A. J. (2013). Crossing the endothelial barrier during metastasis. *Nat Rev Cancer, 13*(12), 858-870. doi:10.1038/nrc3628
- Richard G. Margolese, MD, Gabriel N. Hortobagyi,, MD, and Thomas A. Buchholz,, MD. . (2003). *Editors. Hamilton (ON): BC Decker; Management* of Metastatic Breast Cancer. Holland-Frei Cancer Medicine. 6th edition. Kufe DW, Pollock RE, Weichselbaum RR.
- Rizvi, A. Z., Swain, J. R., Davies, P. S., Bailey, A. S., Decker, A. D., Willenbring, H., . . . Wong, M. H. (2006). Bone marrow-derived cells fuse with normal and transformed intestinal stem cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 103(16), 6321-6325. doi:10.1073/pnas.0508593103
- Rodriguez, P. C., Quiceno, D. G., Zabaleta, J., Ortiz, B., Zea, A. H., Piazuelo, M. B., . . . Ochoa, A. C. (2004). Arginase I production in the tumor microenvironment by mature myeloid cells inhibits T-cell receptor expression and antigen-specific T-cell responses. *Cancer Res, 64*(16), 5839-5849. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-0465
- Rossi, E., Basso, U., Celadin, R., Zilio, F., Pucciarelli, S., Aieta, M., . . . Zamarchi, R. (2010). M30 neoepitope expression in epithelial cancer: quantification of apoptosis in circulating tumor cells by CellSearch analysis. *Clin Cancer Res, 16*(21), 5233-5243. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-10-1449
- Rougier, P., Laplanche, A., Huguier, M., Hay, J. M., Ollivier, J. M., Escat, J., . . . et al. (1992). Hepatic arterial infusion of floxuridine in patients with liver metastases from colorectal carcinoma: long-term results of a prospective randomized trial. *J Clin Oncol, 10*(7), 1112-1118.

- Ruffell, B., Chang-Strachan, D., Chan, V., Rosenbusch, A., Ho, C. M., Pryer, N., . . . Coussens, L. M. (2014). Macrophage IL-10 blocks CD8+ T celldependent responses to chemotherapy by suppressing IL-12 expression in intratumoral dendritic cells. *Cancer Cell, 26*(5), 623-637. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2014.09.006
- Ruffell, B., & Coussens, L. M. (2015). Macrophages and therapeutic resistance in cancer. *Cancer Cell*, 27(4), 462-472. doi:10.1016/j.ccell.2015.02.015
- Russell, R. J., Kerry, P. S., Stevens, D. J., Steinhauer, D. A., Martin, S. R., Gamblin, S. J., & Skehel, J. J. (2008). Structure of influenza hemagglutinin in complex with an inhibitor of membrane fusion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 105(46), 17736-17741. doi:10.1073/pnas.0807142105
- Sahai, E. (2005). Mechanisms of cancer cell invasion. *Curr Opin Genet Dev*, 15(1), 87-96. doi:10.1016/j.gde.2004.12.002
- Sameer, A. S. (2013). Colorectal cancer: molecular mutations and polymorphisms. *Front Oncol, 3*, 114. doi:10.3389/fonc.2013.00114
- Sanchez-Martin, L., Estecha, A., Samaniego, R., Sanchez-Ramon, S., Vega, M. A., & Sanchez-Mateos, P. (2011). The chemokine CXCL12 regulates monocyte-macrophage differentiation and RUNX3 expression. *Blood*, *117*(1), 88-97. doi:10.1182/blood-2009-12-258186
- Sarioglu, A. F., Aceto, N., Kojic, N., Donaldson, M. C., Zeinali, M., Hamza, B., . . . Toner, M. (2015). A microfluidic device for label-free, physical capture of circulating tumor cell clusters. *Nat Methods*, *12*(7), 685-691. doi:10.1038/nmeth.3404
- Sceneay, J., Chow, M. T., Chen, A., Halse, H. M., Wong, C. S., Andrews, D. M., . . Moller, A. (2012). Primary tumor hypoxia recruits CD11b+/Ly6Cmed/Ly6G+ immune suppressor cells and compromises NK cell cytotoxicity in the premetastatic niche. *Cancer Res*, 72(16), 3906-3911. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-11-3873
- Sceneay, J., Smyth, M. J., & Moller, A. (2013). The pre-metastatic niche: finding common ground. *Cancer Metastasis Rev, 32*(3-4), 449-464. doi:10.1007/s10555-013-9420-1
- Schioppa, T., Uranchimeg, B., Saccani, A., Biswas, S. K., Doni, A., Rapisarda, A., . . . Sica, A. (2003). Regulation of the chemokine receptor CXCR4 by hypoxia. *J Exp Med*, *198*(9), 1391-1402. doi:10.1084/jem.20030267
- Scotton, C. J., Wilson, J. L., Scott, K., Stamp, G., Wilbanks, G. D., Fricker, S., ... Balkwill, F. R. (2002). Multiple actions of the chemokine CXCL12 on epithelial tumor cells in human ovarian cancer. *Cancer Res, 62*(20), 5930-5938.
- Sens, K. L., Zhang, S., Jin, P., Duan, R., Zhang, G., Luo, F., . . . Chen, E. H. (2010). An invasive podosome-like structure promotes fusion pore formation during myoblast fusion. *J Cell Biol*, 191(5), 1013-1027. doi:10.1083/jcb.201006006
- Shabo, I., Midtbo, K., Andersson, H., Akerlund, E., Olsson, H., Wegman, P., . . . Lindstrom, A. (2015). Macrophage traits in cancer cells are induced by macrophage-cancer cell fusion and cannot be explained by cellular interaction. *BMC Cancer, 15*, 922. doi:10.1186/s12885-015-1935-0

- Shapiro, B., Chakrabarty, M., Cohn, E. M., & Leon, S. A. (1983). Determination of circulating DNA levels in patients with benign or malignant gastrointestinal disease. *Cancer*, 51(11), 2116-2120.
- Sharma, S. K., Chintala, N. K., Vadrevu, S. K., Patel, J., Karbowniczek, M., & Markiewski, M. M. (2015). Pulmonary alveolar macrophages contribute to the premetastatic niche by suppressing antitumor T cell responses in the lungs. *J Immunol*, 194(11), 5529-5538. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1403215
- Shaw, R. J., & Cantley, L. C. (2006). Ras, PI(3)K and mTOR signalling controls tumour cell growth. *Nature*, *441*(7092), 424-430. doi:10.1038/nature04869
- Sheng, W., Ogunwobi, O. O., Chen, T., Zhang, J., George, T. J., Liu, C., & Fan, Z. H. (2014). Capture, release and culture of circulating tumor cells from pancreatic cancer patients using an enhanced mixing chip. *Lab Chip*, *14*(1), 89-98. doi:10.1039/c3lc51017d
- Sherr, C. J., & Rettenmier, C. W. (1986). The fms gene and the CSF-1 receptor. *Cancer Surv*, *5*(2), 221-232.
- Shiao, S. L., Ruffell, B., DeNardo, D. G., Faddegon, B. A., Park, C. C., & Coussens, L. M. (2015). TH2-Polarized CD4(+) T Cells and Macrophages Limit Efficacy of Radiotherapy. *Cancer Immunol Res, 3*(5), 518-525. doi:10.1158/2326-6066.CIR-14-0232
- Shilagardi, K., Li, S., Luo, F., Marikar, F., Duan, R., Jin, P., . . . Chen, E. H. (2013). Actin-propelled invasive membrane protrusions promote fusogenic protein engagement during cell-cell fusion. *Science*, *340*(6130), 359-363. doi:10.1126/science.1234781
- Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., & Jemal, A. (2016). Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin, 66(1), 7-30. doi:10.3322/caac.21332
- Silk, A. D., Gast, C. E., Davies, P. S., Fakhari, F. D., Vanderbeek, G. E., Mori, M., & Wong, M. H. (2013). Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult human intestine. *PLoS One*, 8(1), e55572. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0055572
- Skehel, J. J., & Wiley, D. C. (2000). Receptor binding and membrane fusion in virus entry: the influenza hemagglutinin. *Annu Rev Biochem*, 69, 531-569. doi:10.1146/annurev.biochem.69.1.531
- Smerage, J. B., Budd, G. T., Doyle, G. V., Brown, M., Paoletti, C., Muniz, M., . . . Hayes, D. F. (2013). Monitoring apoptosis and Bcl-2 on circulating tumor cells in patients with metastatic breast cancer. *Mol Oncol*, 7(3), 680-692. doi:10.1016/j.molonc.2013.02.013
- Sosa, M. S., Bragado, P., & Aguirre-Ghiso, J. A. (2014). Mechanisms of disseminated cancer cell dormancy: an awakening field. *Nat Rev Cancer*, *14*(9), 611-622. doi:10.1038/nrc3793
- Spyridonidis, A., Schmitt-Graff, A., Tomann, T., Dwenger, A., Follo, M., Behringer, D., & Finke, J. (2004). Epithelial tissue chimerism after human hematopoietic cell transplantation is a real phenomenon. *Am J Pathol, 164*(4), 1147-1155. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)63203-8
- Srinivas, S., Watanabe, T., Lin, C. S., William, C. M., Tanabe, Y., Jessell, T. M.,
  & Costantini, F. (2001). Cre reporter strains produced by targeted insertion of EYFP and ECFP into the ROSA26 locus. *BMC Dev Biol, 1*, 4.

- Staller, P., Sulitkova, J., Lisztwan, J., Moch, H., Oakeley, E. J., & Krek, W. (2003). Chemokine receptor CXCR4 downregulated by von Hippel-Lindau tumour suppressor pVHL. *Nature*, 425(6955), 307-311. doi:10.1038/nature01874
- Stegmann, T., Booy, F. P., & Wilschut, J. (1987). Effects of low pH on influenza virus. Activation and inactivation of the membrane fusion capacity of the hemagglutinin. *J Biol Chem*, 262(36), 17744-17749.
- Stein, K. K., Primakoff, P., & Myles, D. (2004). Sperm-egg fusion: events at the plasma membrane. *J Cell Sci, 117*(Pt 26), 6269-6274. doi:10.1242/jcs.01598
- Strauss, D. C., & Thomas, J. M. (2010). Transmission of donor melanoma by organ transplantation. *Lancet Oncol, 11*(8), 790-796. doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(10)70024-3
- Strilic, B., Yang, L., Albarran-Juarez, J., Wachsmuth, L., Han, K., Muller, U. C., . . Offermanns, S. (2016). Tumour-cell-induced endothelial cell necroptosis via death receptor 6 promotes metastasis. *Nature*, *536*(7615), 215-218. doi:10.1038/nature19076
- Stroun, M., Anker, P., Maurice, P., Lyautey, J., Lederrey, C., & Beljanski, M. (1989). Neoplastic Characteristics of the DNA Found in the Plasma of Cancer Patients. *Oncology*, 46(5), 318-322.
- Talmadge, J. E., & Fidler, I. J. (2010). AACR centennial series: the biology of cancer metastasis: historical perspective. *Cancer Res, 70*(14), 5649-5669. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-10-1040
- Tang, Y. N., Ding, W. Q., Guo, X. J., Yuan, X. W., Wang, D. M., & Song, J. G. (2015). Epigenetic regulation of Smad2 and Smad3 by profilin-2 promotes lung cancer growth and metastasis. *Nat Commun*, 6, 8230. doi:10.1038/ncomms9230
- Theise, N. D., Nimmakayalu, M., Gardner, R., Illei, P. B., Morgan, G., Teperman, L., . . . Krause, D. S. (2000). Liver from bone marrow in humans. *Hepatology*, *32*(1), 11-16. doi:10.1053/jhep.2000.9124
- Tomlinson, J. S., Jarnagin, W. R., DeMatteo, R. P., Fong, Y., Kornprat, P., Gonen, M., . . . D'Angelica, M. (2007). Actual 10-Year Survival After Resection of Colorectal Liver Metastases Defines Cure. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 25(29), 4575-4580. doi:10.1200/jco.2007.11.0833
- Topalian, S. L., Taube, J. M., Anders, R. A., & Pardoll, D. M. (2016). Mechanismdriven biomarkers to guide immune checkpoint blockade in cancer therapy. *Nat Rev Cancer, 16*(5), 275-287. doi:10.1038/nrc.2016.36
- Tseng, D., Volkmer, J. P., Willingham, S. B., Contreras-Trujillo, H., Fathman, J. W., Fernhoff, N. B., . . . Weissman, I. L. (2013). Anti-CD47 antibodymediated phagocytosis of cancer by macrophages primes an effective antitumor T-cell response. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 110*(27), 11103-11108. doi:10.1073/pnas.1305569110
- Uhlen, M., Oksvold, P., Fagerberg, L., Lundberg, E., Jonasson, K., Forsberg, M., ... Ponten, F. (2010). Towards a knowledge-based Human Protein Atlas. *Nat Biotechnol, 28*(12), 1248-1250. doi:10.1038/nbt1210-1248

- UK, C. R. (2016). Early Diagnosis Retrieved from http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/support-us/campaign-for-us/crosscancer-out/early-diagnosis
- Van Niekerk, C. C., Ramaekers, F. C., Hanselaar, A. G., Aldeweireldt, J., & Poels, L. G. (1993). Changes in expression of differentiation markers between normal ovarian cells and derived tumors. *Am J Pathol, 142*(1), 157-177.
- van Niel, G., Porto-Carreiro, I., Simoes, S., & Raposo, G. (2006). Exosomes: a common pathway for a specialized function. *J Biochem, 140*(1), 13-21. doi:10.1093/jb/mvj128
- Vassilopoulos, G., Wang, P. R., & Russell, D. W. (2003). Transplanted bone marrow regenerates liver by cell fusion. *Nature, 422*(6934), 901-904. doi:10.1038/nature01539
- Vignery, A. (2000). Osteoclasts and giant cells: macrophage-macrophage fusion mechanism. *Int J Exp Pathol, 81*(5), 291-304.
- Waclaw, B., Bozic, I., Pittman, M. E., Hruban, R. H., Vogelstein, B., & Nowak, M. A. (2015). A spatial model predicts that dispersal and cell turnover limit intratumour heterogeneity. *Nature*, 525(7568), 261-264. doi:10.1038/nature14971
- Walter, W., Sanchez-Cabo, F., & Ricote, M. (2015). GOplot: an R package for visually combining expression data with functional analysis. *Bioinformatics*, 31(17), 2912-2914. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btv300
- Wang, X., Willenbring, H., Akkari, Y., Torimaru, Y., Foster, M., Al-Dhalimy, M., . . . Grompe, M. (2003). Cell fusion is the principal source of bone-marrowderived hepatocytes. *Nature*, 422(6934), 897-901. doi:10.1038/nature01531
- Weaver, A. M. (2006). Invadopodia: specialized cell structures for cancer invasion. *Clin Exp Metastasis, 23*(2), 97-105. doi:10.1007/s10585-006-9014-1
- Weimann, J. M., Charlton, C. A., Brazelton, T. R., Hackman, R. C., & Blau, H. M. (2003). Contribution of transplanted bone marrow cells to Purkinje neurons in human adult brains. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 100*(4), 2088-2093. doi:10.1073/pnas.0337659100
- Weimann, J. M., Johansson, C. B., Trejo, A., & Blau, H. M. (2003). Stable reprogrammed heterokaryons form spontaneously in Purkinje neurons after bone marrow transplant. *Nat Cell Biol, 5*(11), 959-966. doi:10.1038/ncb1053
- Wyckoff, J., Wang, W., Lin, E. Y., Wang, Y., Pixley, F., Stanley, E. R., . . . Condeelis, J. (2004). A paracrine loop between tumor cells and macrophages is required for tumor cell migration in mammary tumors. *Cancer Res, 64*(19), 7022-7029. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-1449
- Xing, F., Kobayashi, A., Okuda, H., Watabe, M., Pai, S. K., Pandey, P. R., ... Watabe, K. (2013). Reactive astrocytes promote the metastatic growth of breast cancer stem-like cells by activating Notch signalling in brain. *EMBO Mol Med*, *5*(3), 384-396. doi:10.1002/emmm.201201623

- Xu, J., Lamouille, S., & Derynck, R. (2009). TGF-beta-induced epithelial to mesenchymal transition. *Cell Res, 19*(2), 156-172. doi:10.1038/cr.2009.5
- Xue, J., Zhu, Y., Sun, Z., Ji, R., Zhang, X., Xu, W., . . . Qian, H. (2015). Tumorigenic hybrids between mesenchymal stem cells and gastric cancer cells enhanced cancer proliferation, migration and stemness. *BMC Cancer*, *15*, 793. doi:10.1186/s12885-015-1780-1
- Yaeger, R., Cercek, A., Chou, J. F., Sylvester, B. E., Kemeny, N. E., Hechtman, J. F., . . . Saltz, L. B. (2014). BRAF mutation predicts for poor outcomes after metastasectomy in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. *Cancer, 120*(15), 2316-2324. doi:10.1002/cncr.28729
- Yaeger, R., Cowell, E., Chou, J. F., Gewirtz, A. N., Borsu, L., Vakiani, E., . . . Kemeny, N. (2015). RAS mutations affect pattern of metastatic spread and increase propensity for brain metastasis in colorectal cancer. *Cancer*, 121(8), 1195-1203. doi:10.1002/cncr.29196
- Yamazaki, D., Kurisu, S., & Takenawa, T. (2005). Regulation of cancer cell motility through actin reorganization. *Cancer Sci, 96*(7), 379-386. doi:10.1111/j.1349-7006.2005.00062.x
- Yilmaz, Y., Lazova, R., Qumsiyeh, M., Cooper, D., & Pawelek, J. (2005). Donor Y chromosome in renal carcinoma cells of a female BMT recipient: visualization of putative BMT-tumor hybrids by FISH. *Bone Marrow Transplant*, 35(10), 1021-1024. doi:10.1038/sj.bmt.1704939
- Yona, S., Kim, K. W., Wolf, Y., Mildner, A., Varol, D., Breker, M., . . . Jung, S. (2013). Fate mapping reveals origins and dynamics of monocytes and tissue macrophages under homeostasis. *Immunity*, *38*(1), 79-91. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2012.12.001
- Zaidi, M., Kerby, J., Huang, C. L., Alam, T., Rathod, H., Chambers, T. J., & Moonga, B. S. (1991). Divalent cations mimic the inhibitory effect of extracellular ionised calcium on bone resorption by isolated rat osteoclasts: further evidence for a "calcium receptor". *J Cell Physiol*, 149(3), 422-427. doi:10.1002/jcp.1041490310
- Zeng, Z. S., Cohen, A. M., & Guillem, J. G. (1999). Loss of basement membrane type IV collagen is associated with increased expression of metalloproteinases 2 and 9 (MMP-2 and MMP-9) during human colorectal tumorigenesis. *Carcinogenesis*, 20(5), 749-755.
- Zhang, B. Y., Jones, J. C., Briggler, A. M., Hubbard, J. M., Kipp, B. R., Sargent, D. J., . . . Grothey, A. (2016). Lack of CDX2 Expression as a Prognostic Biomarker in Metastatic Colorectal Cancer. *Clinical Colorectal Cancer*.
- Zhang, L., Ridgway, L. D., Wetzel, M. D., Ngo, J., Yin, W., Kumar, D., . . . Marchetti, D. (2013). The identification and characterization of breast cancer CTCs competent for brain metastasis. *Sci Transl Med*, *5*(180), 180ra148. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3005109
- Zhang, L., Ridgway, L. D., Wetzel, M. D., Ngo, J., Yin, W., Kumar, D., . . . Marchetti, D. (2013). The Identification and Characterization of Breast Cancer CTCs Competent for Brain Metastasis. *Science Translational Medicine*, 5(180), 180ra148-180ra148. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3005109

- Zhao, H., Yang, L., Baddour, J., Achreja, A., Bernard, V., Moss, T., . . . Nagrath, D. (2016). Tumor microenvironment derived exosomes pleiotropically modulate cancer cell metabolism. *Elife*, *5*. doi:10.7554/eLife.10250
- Zhou, Q., Peng, R. Q., Wu, X. J., Xia, Q., Hou, J. H., Ding, Y., . . . Zhang, X. S. (2010). The density of macrophages in the invasive front is inversely correlated to liver metastasis in colon cancer. *J Transl Med*, *8*, 13. doi:10.1186/1479-5876-8-13
- Zhu, Y., Matsumoto, T., Mikami, S., Nagasawa, T., & Murakami, F. (2009). SDF1/CXCR4 signalling regulates two distinct processes of precerebellar neuronal migration and its depletion leads to abnormal pontine nuclei formation. *Development*, 136(11), 1919-1928. doi:10.1242/dev.032276

# **Biographical Sketch**

OMB No. 0925-0001 and 0925-0002 (Rev. 10/15 Approved Through 10/31/2018)

#### **BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH**

### NAME: Charles E. Gast

eRA COMMONS USER NAME (credential, e.g., agency login): charliegast

#### POSITION TITLE: MD/PhD Student

EDUCATION/TRAINING (Begin with baccalaureate or other initial professional education, such as nursing, include postdoctoral training and residency training if applicable. Add/delete rows as necessary.)

INSTITUTION AND LOCATION	DEGREE (if applicable)	Completion Date MM/YYYY	FIELD OF STUDY
Lewis & Clark College, Portland OR	BA	2002-2006	Biochem/Molecular Bio
Oregon Health & Science University, Portland, OR	MD-PhD (in progress)	2011-present	Medicine/Cancer Bio

#### A. Personal Statement

My desire to become a physician scientist is rooted in my early exposure to science in college, which stimulated me to become more academically focused, excited about learning and provided my first experience with the thrill of discovery from basic science research. This led to my first research position at Oregon Health and Science University where I joined the laboratory of a clinician, Dr. Brian Wong. As I determined key aspects of virulence and drug resistance in multiple fungal pathogens and developed an interest in having a career encompassing research, I also started volunteering in the department of emergency medicine and a free health clinic, which led to my interest to work with patients. During my five years of researching fungal pathogens and diversifying my exposure to various aspects of clinical medicine, I developed a sense of how tightly linked knowledge of disease and its clinical management and scientific discovery are—it confirmed my aspirations to become a physician scientist.

As a medical student, I found aspects of wound healing, cancer, and immunology particularly interesting. In my preclinical years of medical school, I rotated in the laboratories of Drs. Melissa Wong and Lisa Coussens, where I was engaged in exploration of a novel mechanism underlying metastatic spread of cancer and identifying immunotherapies that are efficacious in a metastatic mammary cancer mouse model. My work in Dr. Wong's laboratory resulted in a publication (Silk AD, **Gast CE**, Davies PS, Fakhari FD, Vanderbeek GE, Mori M, Wong MH. Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult human intestine. *PLoS One*. 2013;8(1):e55572) and work in Dr. Coussens' laboratory resulted in development of the novel a mammary cancer mouse model that develops lung metastasis after surgical removal of the primary tumor. As a result of the close interests of Drs. Wong and Coussens, I was able to engage in a collaborative research project in both laboratories and co-mentorship with two outstanding and complementary investigators.

I have passed my USMLE Step 1 with a score of 250 (6/13), comprehensive exam (7/14) and qualifying exam (10/14), and have now focused my research interests on elucidating myeloid cell-related mechanisms within the lung microenvironment that supports breast cancer metastasis. I am particularly interested in specific cell populations that appear to be involved in either the initial seeding or subsequent outgrowth of mammary cancer cells in the lung, cells dependent on CSF1. With my optimized mouse model that closely mimics the course of patient disease, I have preliminary data that CSF1-dependent myeloid cells promote metastasis in the lung after surgical removal of the primary tumor. My proposed research strategy has clear translational implications relating to the treatment or prevention of breast cancer metastasis.

Having a foundation in science as a research assistant, publishing numerous papers, including one first author manuscript, and making rapid advances in my research as a graduate student, demonstrate my technical expertise, ability to thoughtfully design experiments, and work as a successful team to productively drive research projects. My choice of joining the MD/PhD program at OHSU and working on tumor immunology will provide a solid foundation for becoming a successful clinician scientist by continually improving my skills in both the laboratory and in the clinic.

D. I USILIOIS and HUNDIS					
ACTIVITY/OCCUPATION	BEGINNING DATE	ENDING DATE	FIELD	INSTITUTION/COMPANY	SUPERVISOR/ EMPLOYER
Laboratory Assistant	2006	2011	Microbiology	OHSU	Dr. Brian Wong
Laboratory Assistant	May 2005	August 2005	Chemistry	Lewis & Clark College	Dr. William Randall
Clinic Assistant	May 2004	August 2004	Orthopedics	RMA Orthopedics	Dr. Kenneth Pettine

#### B. Positions and Honors

#### Academic and Professional Honors

2014-15	Ruth L. Kirchstein T32 Training Grant Recipient,
	Program in Molecular and Cellular Biosciences
2015	Best Poster Award: FASEB, Steamboat Springs, CO
2015-16	Ruth L. Kirchstein T32 Training Grant Recipient,
	Training in the Molecular Basis of Skin/Mucosa Pathobiology
2015	Travel Award: Critical Issues in Tumor Microenvironment, Angiogenesis and Metastasis Course
2016	American Skin Association Medical Student Grant Targeting Melanoma and Skin Cancer
2016	Winner of the Student Oral Presentation Award: Research Week, Portland, OR

Memberships in professional societies

- 2014-15 American Gastroenterology Association
- 2014-15 Society for Immunotherapy of Cancer

## C. Contribution to Science

1. My early publications identified signals that regulate GPI-protein trafficking to the cell wall in *Candida albicans*. These results provide a basis for targeting a pathway that could inhibit function of virulence factors as a potential therapeutic strategy.

a) Mao Y, Zhang Z, **Gast C**, Wong B. C-terminal signals regulate targeting of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins to the cell wall or plasma membrane in Candida albicans. Eukaryot Cell. 2008 Nov;7(11):1906-15. PMCID: PMC2583546.

2. In addition to the work described above, my other publications that were focused on the *Candida* and *Cryptococcus* fungal pathogen species identified mechanisms of drug resistance to the azole antifungal group of drugs. These works focused mainly on identifying and evaluating antifungal efflux pumps as well as determining the role of the antifungal target protein Erg11p.

a) Basso LR Jr, **Gast CE**, Mao Y, Wong B. Fluconazole transport into Candida albicans secretory vesicles by the membrane proteins Cdr1p, Cdr2p, and Mdr1p. Eukaryot Cell. 2010 Jun;9(6):960-70. PMCID: PMC2901649.

b) Basso LR Jr, Bartiss A, Mao Y, **Gast CE**, Coelho PS, Snyder M, Wong B. Transformation of Candida albicans with a synthetic hygromycin B resistance gene. Yeast. 2010 Dec;27(12):1039-48. PMCID: PMC4243612.

c) **Gast CE**, Basso LR Jr, Bruzual I, Wong B. Azole resistance in Cryptococcus gattii from the Pacific Northwest: Investigation of the role of ERG11. Antimicrob Agents Chemother. 2013 Nov;57(11):5478-85. PMCID: PMC3811322.

d) Basso LR Jr, **Gast CE**, Bruzual I, Wong B. Identification and properties of plasma membrane azole efflux pumps from the pathogenic fungi Cryptococcus gattii and Cryptococcus neoformans. J Antimicrob Chemother. 2015 May;70(5):1396-407. PMCID: PMC4398472.

3. My work has also identified cell-cell fusion between hematopoietic and intestinal epithelial cells in human Graft vs. Host Disease patients. This work links human observations with previous evidence in mouse models demonstrating epithelial and cancer cells fusing with macrophages. This project also has currently unpublished data indicating cancer-macrophage hybrids acquire phenotypes attributed to disease progression.

a) Silk AD, **Gast CE**, Davies PS, Fakhari FD, Vanderbeek GE, Mori M, Wong MH. Fusion between hematopoietic and epithelial cells in adult human intestine. PLoS One. 2013;8(1):e55572. PMCID: PMC3559593.

YEAR	COURSE TITLE	GRADE	YEAR	COURSE TITLE	GRADE
	Undergraduate Courses - Lewis and Clark College			Medical School Courses - OHSU	
2002	Investig. Ecology/Env. Sci.	B-	2011	Gross Anat/Imag/Emb	Н
2002	Inventing America I	С	2011	Cell Structure & Function	NH
2002	Intermediate German	С	2011	Principles of Clin Med - Yr 1	S
2002	Calculus I	C+	2012	System Processes & Homeostasis	NH
2003	Investig. Genetics/Evol. Bio.	B-	2012	MD/PhD Journal Club	Р
2003	Calculus II	D	2012	Biological Basis of Disease	NH
2003	Sound and Sense: Music	В	2012	MD/PhD Research (MS1 & MS2)	Р
2003	Inventing America II	С	2012	Circulation	NH

## **D. Scholastic Performance**

YEAR	COURSE TITLE	GRADE	YEAR	COURSE TITLE	GRADE
2003	General Chemistry I	А	2012	Metabolism	NH
2003	Physics I	В	2012	Principles of Clin Med - Yr 2	S
2003	Introduction to World Music	B+	2012	MD/PhD Journal Club	Р
2003	Weight Training	Р	2013	Neuroscience and Behavior	Н
2004	General Chemistry II	B+	2013	Human Growth and Development	S
2004	Investig. Cell/Molecular Bio.	В	2013	Blood	Н
2004	Physics II	В	2014/16	Transition to Clerkship	Р
2004	Drawing I	A-	2014-15	MD-PhD Longitudinal Clerkship	In prog.
2004	Organic Chemistry I	A-		Graduate school courses - OHSU	
2004	Molecular Biology	В	2013	Practice and Ethics of Science	Р
2004	Molecular Biology Lab	В	2013	Structure & Function of Bio Mol.	А
2004	Evolution	B-	2013	Genetic Mechanisms	B+
2005	Making Modern China	В	2014	Bioregulation	B+
2005	Organic Chemistry II	А	2014	Molecular Cell Biology	А
2005	Weight Training	Р	2014	Devl/Differentiation & Disease	А
2005	Cell Biology	A-	2014	Advanced Immunology	В
2005	Introduction to Psychology	А	2014	PMCB Comprehensive Exam	Р
2005	Structural Biochemistry	А	2014	PMCB Qualifying Exam	Р
2005	Astronomy	А	2015	Current Topics/Tissue Biology	А
2005	Ceramics	A-	2015	Intro. Biostatistics	Aud
2006	Microbiology	В	2015	Adv. Cancer Biology	A-
2006	Physical Chemistry	A			
2006	Metabolic Biochemistry	В			
2006	Biochemistry Lab	A-			

Undergraduate grading: A-F; Medical School Grading: Honors (H), Near-honors (NH), Satisfactory (S), Marginal (M), Fail (F); Graduate School Grading: A-F, Audit (Aud); Some courses graded Pass/Fail

Standardized Test Scores Combined MCAT score: 30N US Medical Licensing Exam I (taken 6/21/2013): PASS 250

## E. Research Support

Current support: 2016 American Skin Association Medical Student Grant Targeting Melanoma and Skin Cancer

7/1/15–6/30/16

Grant number/Funding source: 2T32CA106195-11 (Kulesz-Martin, Molly) Title: NIH Ruth L Kirschstein T32 Training in the Molecular Basis of Skin/Mucosa Pathobiology

7/1/14–6/30/15

Grant number/Funding source: T32 GM071388-10 (Maslen, Cheryl) Title: NIH Ruth L Kirschstein T32 PMCB training grant

2014 Tartar Trust Grant Award